UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, DC 20549

	W/101	111101011, DC 20040	
	F	FORM 10-Q	
(Mark One)			
x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSU	JANT TO SECTION 13 (OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES I	EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
	For the quarterl	y period ended September 30, 202	2
		OR	
o TRANSITION REPORT PURSU	JANT TO SECTION 13	OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES	EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
	For the transit	ion period from to	
	Commiss	sion File Number: 001-38096	
		APEUTICS, I	
Delaware			26-3648180
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)			(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
	Researc (Address of princip	rk Offices Drive, Suite 200 ch Triangle Park, NC 27709 val executive offices including zip c number, including area code: (919)	
		red pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:	
<u>Title of each class</u> Common Stock, par value \$0.0001 per sha	are	Trading Symbol(s). GTHX	Name of each exchange on which registered The Nasdaq Stock Market
			.5(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the en subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days
			red to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S ired to submit such files). Yes x No 0
T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preced		files an accolorated files a non accolorat	ted filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging
Indicate by check mark whether the reg			nd "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the
Indicate by check mark whether the reg growth company. See the definitions of "large			
Indicate by check mark whether the reg growth company. See the definitions of "large Exchange Act.	accelerated filer," "accelerate	ed filer," "smaller reporting company," a	nd "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the
Indicate by check mark whether the reggrowth company. See the definitions of "large Exchange Act. Large accelerated filer Non-accelerated filer If an emerging growth company, indicate	accelerated filer," "accelerate ☑ □ ate by check mark if the regis	ed filer," "smaller reporting company," a Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company Emerging growth company trant has elected not to use the extended	nd "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the □ ⊠
Indicate by check mark whether the reg growth company. See the definitions of "large Exchange Act. Large accelerated filer Non-accelerated filer If an emerging growth company, indicating standards provided pursua	accelerated filer," "accelerate	ed filer," "smaller reporting company," a Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company Emerging growth company trant has elected not to use the extended	nd "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the

Table of Contents

		Page
PART I.	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	1
tem 1.	Financial Statements (Unaudited)	1
	Condensed Balance Sheets	1
	Condensed Statements of Operations	2
	Condensed Statements of Stockholders' Equity	3
	Condensed Statements of Cash Flows	4
	Notes to Unaudited Condensed Financial Statements	5
tem 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	23
tem 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	40
tem 4.	Controls and Procedures	41
PART II.	OTHER INFORMATION	42
tem 1A.	Risk Factors	42
tem 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	43
	<u>Signatures</u>	44
	÷	
	1	

PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements.

G1 Therapeutics, Inc. Condensed Balance Sheets (unaudited) (in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

	Sept	ember 30, 2022	December 31, 2021
Assets			
Current assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	93,238	\$ 221,186
Restricted cash		63	63
Marketable securities		29,744	_
Accounts Receivable		10,521	5,688
Inventories		13,950	3,471
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		9,949	13,157
Total current assets		157,465	243,565
Property and equipment, net		2,126	2,013
Restricted cash		250	312
Operating lease assets		6,239	7,035
Other assets		493	1,169
Total assets	\$	166,573	\$ 254,094
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity			
Current liabilities			
Accounts payable	\$	8,442	\$ 2,897
Accrued expenses		27,251	23,180
Deferred revenue		9	31
Other current liabilities		1,432	1,505
Total current liabilities		37,134	27,613
Loan payable		76,558	75,190
Deferred revenue		1,000	1,000
Operating lease liabilities		5,916	6,750
Total liabilities		120,608	110,553
Stockholders' equity			
Common stock, \$0.0001 par value, 120,000,000 shares authorized as of September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021; 42,923,747 and 42,588,814 shares issued as of September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021, respectively; 42,897,081 and 42,562,148 shares outstanding as of September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021, respectively		4	4
Treasury stock, 26,666 shares as of September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021		(8)	(8)
Additional paid-in capital		744,338	728,004
Accumulated deficit		(698,369)	(584,459)
Total stockholders' equity		45,965	 143,541
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	166,573	\$ 254,094

G1 Therapeutics, Inc. Condensed Statements of Operations (unaudited) (in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

	7	Three Months En	September 30,	Nine Months End	ded September 30,		
		2022		2021	2022		2021
Revenues	·						
Product sales, net	\$	8,269	\$	3,576	\$ 22,467	\$	6,717
License revenue		15,307		1,282	18,584		18,963
Total revenues		23,576		4,858	41,051		25,680
Operating expenses							
Cost of goods sold		1,111		591	2,756		1,642
Research and development		19,581		21,143	66,729		56,435
Selling, general and administrative		24,432		24,268	76,857		72,474
Total operating expenses		45,124		46,002	146,342		130,551
Loss from operations		(21,548)		(41,144)	(105,291)		(104,871)
Other income (expense)							
Interest income		211		7	270		35
Interest expense		(2,764)		(934)	(7,436)		(2,609)
Other income (expense)		48		(76)	(234)		(208)
Total other income (expense), net		(2,505)		(1,003)	(7,400)		(2,782)
Loss before income taxes		(24,053)		(42,147)	(112,691)		(107,653)
Income tax expense		1,219		321	1,219		679
Net loss	\$	(25,272)	\$	(42,468)	\$ (113,910)	\$	(108,332)
Net loss per share, basic and diluted	\$	(0.59)	\$	(1.00)	\$ (2.67)	\$	(2.60)
Weighted average common shares outstanding, basic and diluted		42,799,342		42,383,573	42,731,826		41,740,911

G1 Therapeutics, Inc. Condensed Statements of Stockholders' Equity (unaudited) (in thousands, except share and per share amounts)

_	Commo	on sto	ock	Treasury stock			Treasury stock			Additional paid-in	Accumulated	Total stock- holders'
	Shares		Amount	Shares		Amount	capital	deficit	equity			
Balance at December 31, 2021	42,588,814	\$	4	(26,666)	\$	(8)	\$ 728,004	\$ (584,459)	\$ 143,541			
Exercise of common stock options	27,333		_				 18		 18			
Restricted stock units vested	116,051		_	_		_	_	_	_			
Stock-based compensation	_		_	_		_	5,765	_	5,765			
Net loss during quarter	_		_	_		_	_	(49,192)	(49,192)			
Balance at March 31, 2022	42,732,198	\$	4	(26,666)	\$	(8)	\$ 733,787	\$ (633,651)	\$ 100,132			
Exercise of common stock options									_			
Restricted stock units vested	21,945		_	_		_	_	_	_			
Stock-based compensation	_		_	_		_	5,639	_	5,639			
Net loss during quarter	_		_	_			_	(39,446)	(39,446)			
Balance at June 30, 2022	42,754,143	\$	4	(26,666)	\$	(8)	\$ 739,426	\$ (673,097)	\$ 66,325			
Exercise of common stock options	150,275	\$			\$		\$ 127	\$ 	\$ 127			
Restricted stock units vested	19,329	\$	_	_	\$	_	\$ _	\$ _	\$ _			
Stock-based compensation	_	\$	_	_	\$	_	\$ 4,785	\$ _	\$ 4,785			
Net loss during quarter	_	\$	_	_	\$	_	\$ _	\$ (25,272)	\$ (25,272)			
Balance at September 30, 2022	42,923,747	\$	4	(26,666)	\$	(8)	\$ 744,338	\$ (698,369)	\$ 45,965			

	Commo	on ste	ock				Additional paid-in Accumul			Total stock- ed holders'														
	Shares		Amount	Shares		Amount		capital		capital		deficit		equity										
Balance at December 31, 2020	38,140,756	\$	4	(26,666)	\$	(8)	\$	\$ 613,462		\$ 613,462		613,462		613,462		613,462		\$ 613,462		\$ 613,462		(436,107)	\$	177,351
Public offering (ATM)	3,513,027							86,378				86,378												
Exercise of common stock options	388,857		_	_		_		2,264		_		2,264												
Stock-based compensation	_		_	_		_		5,892		_		5,892												
Net loss during quarter	_		_	_		_		_		(26,442)		(26,442)												
Balance at March 31, 2021	42,042,640	\$	4	(26,666)	\$	(8)	\$	707,996	\$	(462,549)	\$	245,443												
Exercise of common stock options	230,347							1,481				1,481												
Stock-based compensation	_		_	_		_		5,694		_		5,694												
Net loss during quarter	_		_	_		_		_		(39,422)		(39,422)												
Balance at June 30, 2021	42,272,987	\$	4	(26,666)	\$	(8)	\$	715,171	\$	(501,971)	\$	213,196												
Exercise of common stock options	275,827	\$			\$		\$	2,083	\$	_	\$	2,083												
Stock-based compensation	_	\$	_	_	\$	_	\$	5,528	\$	_	\$	5,528												
Net loss during quarter	_	\$	_	_	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(42,468)	\$	(42,468)												
Balance at September 30, 2021	42,548,814	\$	4	(26,666)	\$	(8)	\$	722,782	\$	(544,439)	\$	178,339												

G1 Therapeutics, Inc. Condensed Statements of Cash Flows (unaudited) (amounts in thousands)

	Nine Months Ended S			
	 2022		2021	
Cash flows from operating activities				
Net loss	\$ (113,910)	\$	(108,332)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities				
Stock-based compensation	16,189	\$	17,114	
Accretion of discount on available for sale securities	(83)	\$	_	
Depreciation and amortization	393	\$	355	
Amortization of debt issuance costs	1,690	\$	682	
Non-cash interest expense	726	\$	236	
Non-cash equity interest, net	354	\$	228	
Change in operating assets and liabilities				
Accounts receivable	(4,833)	\$	(5,003)	
Inventories	(10,479)	\$	(1,375)	
Prepaid expenses and other assets	5,730	\$	(4,580)	
Accounts payable	3,819	\$	(109)	
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	2,438	\$	2,547	
Deferred revenue	 (22)	\$	789	
Net cash used in operating activities	 (97,988)	\$	(97,448)	
Cash flows from investing activities				
Purchases of marketable securities	(29,661)	\$	_	
Purchases of property and equipment	 (506)	\$		
Net cash provided/used in investing activities	(30,167)	\$	_	
Cash flows from financing activities	 			
Proceeds from stock options exercised	145	\$	5,828	
Proceeds from loan agreement	_	\$	10,000	
Payments of debt issuance costs	_	\$	(100)	
Proceeds from public offering, net of underwriting fees and commissions	_	\$	86,429	
Payment of public offering costs	 <u> </u>	\$	(51)	
Net cash provided by financing activities	 145	\$	102,106	
Net change in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash	 (128,010)	\$	4,658	
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash				
Beginning of period	221,561	\$	207,806	
End of period	\$ 93,551	\$	212,464	
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information		-		
Cash paid for interest	\$ 5,610	\$	1,856	
Non-cash operating, investing and financing activities	, ,			
Upfront project costs and other current assets in accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 1,726	\$	114	

G1 Therapeutics, Inc. Notes to financial statements (unaudited)

1. Business Description

G1 Therapeutics, Inc. (the "Company" or "G1") is a commercial-stage biopharmaceutical company focused on the development and commercialization of novel small molecule therapeutics for the treatment of patients with cancer. The Company's first U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA")-approved product, COSELA® (trilaciclib), is the first and only therapy indicated to proactively help protect bone marrow from the damage of chemotherapy (myeloprotection) and is the first innovation in managing myelosuppression in decades. In July 2022, COSELA (trilaciclib hydrochloride for injection) was conditionally approved by the China National Medical Products Administration (NMPA) for marketing in China.

Trilaciclib was developed from a technology platform that targets key cellular pathways, including transient arrest of the cell cycle at the G1 phase, prior to the beginning of DNA replication. G1 is currently pursuing trilaciclib across key growth platforms. Controlled administration and clean G1 arrest from transient cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 ("CDK4/6") inhibition can protect the bone marrow and reduce hematologic adverse events ("AEs") caused by cytotoxic therapy and may increase the ability to receive longer treatment durations. Transient CDK4/6 inhibition also may improve survival in combination with leading and emerging treatments through (1) myeloprotection, enabling increased cytotoxic exposure while protecting the immune system, and/or (2) immunomodulation, while also allowing beneficial T cell proliferation, which may improve patients' overall anti-tumor immune responses. The Company is exploring the use of trilaciclib in a variety of trials across multiple tumor types and treatment combinations to optimize these potential benefits of myeloprotection and improved survival in combination with leading and emerging treatments for patients globally. The Company was incorporated on May 19, 2008 in the State of Delaware.

The Company uses "COSELA" when referring to its FDA approved drug and "trilaciclib" when referring to the development of COSELA for additional indications.

Product Portfolio

The Company's lead compound, trilaciclib, is a first-in-class therapy initially designed to help protect against chemotherapy-induced myelosuppression. Trilaciclib helps protect hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells ("HSPCs") in the bone marrow by transiently inhibiting CDK4/6 leading to a temporary arrest of susceptible host cells during chemotherapy in patients. This reduces the duration and severity of neutropenia and other myelosuppressive consequences of chemotherapy. In addition, trilaciclib may improve survival outcomes when administered as combination with leading and emerging treatments in patients by increasing their ability to receive more cytotoxic therapy, protecting their immune systems from damage caused by cytotoxic therapy (myeloprotection), and improving their immune response by modulating multiple immune functions while also allowing beneficial T cell proliferation (immunomodulation). On February 12, 2021, trilaciclib (COSELA) was approved by the FDA to decrease the incidence of chemotherapy-induced myelosuppression in adult patients when administered prior to a platinum/etoposide-containing regimen or topotecan-containing regimen for extensive small cell lung cancer ("ES-SCLC"). On July 13, 2022, COSELA (trilaciclib hydrochloride for injection) was conditionally approved in China by the NMPA to decrease the incidence of chemotherapy-induced myelosuppression in adult patients when administered prior to a platinum/etoposide-containing regimen for ES-SCLC. The Company continues to explore these potential benefits across multiple clinical trials.

The Company is also executing on its tumor-agnostic strategy to evaluate the potential benefits of trilaciclib to patients with other tumors and to generate new data for trilaciclib in a variety of cytotoxic settings and treatment combinations to maximize its potential for patients in existing and future treatment paradigms. The Company currently has five on-going clinical trials: a Phase 3 pivotal trial in 1L colorectal cancer ("CRC"), a Phase 3 pivotal trial in 1L metastatic triple negative breast cancer ("mTNBC"), a Phase 2 trial in 1L bladder cancer with chemotherapy induction and checkpoint inhibitor maintenance, a Phase 2 trial in combination with an antibody-drug conjugate ("ADC") in 2L/3L mTNBC, and a Phase 2 trial in neoadjuvant TNBC designed to validate trilaciclib's immune-based mechanism of action ("MOA"). These studies will evaluate trilaciclib's benefits of proactive multi-lineage myeloprotection and anti-tumor efficacy/survival in combination with leading and emerging treatments by myeloprotection and/or immunomodulation. In addition, the MOA and ADC Phase 2 trials will inform the design of future additional pivotal studies across multiple tumor types and treatment combinations. The Company is also conducting extensive preclinical work to assess the additive/synergistic potential of trilaciclib with a variety of new and emerging therapeutic agents that may be pursued as combination treatments in future clinical trials. New non-clinical data presented in September 2022 showed consistent synergistic potential of trilaciclib to enhance the cancer immune cycle by enhancing T cell activation, favorably altering the tumor microenvironment, and improving long-term surveillance.

In November 2022, the Company provided encouraging initial data from its ongoing Phase 2 trial of trilaciclib in combination with the ADC, sacituzumab govitecan-hziy. Initial data demonstrate the potential for an on-target effect of trilaciclib to reduce (>50%) the rates of adverse events associated with sacituzumab govitecan-hziy, including myelosuppression, diarrhea, and potentially alopecia, due to the presence of CDK4/6-expressing cells in the intestinal crypt and hair follicles, compared to the previously published sacituzumab govitecan-hziy single agent safety profile. The Company expects to release a more comprehensive data set including safety and initial efficacy results at a medical meeting in the first half of 2023.

Trilaciclib Product Portfolio

Candidate	Indication	Current Status	Timing of Initial Results	Endpoints	Development & Commercialization Rights (all indications)
	1L metastatic Colorectal cancer (CRC)	Registrational Phase 3 trial (enrollment completed in June 2022)	1Q 2023	Primary: myeloprotection* Secondary: ORR, PFS/OS, PRO	
	1L metastatic Triple negative breast cancer (mTNBC)	Registrational Phase 3 trial (enrollment completed in October 2022)	2Н 2023	Primary: OS* Secondary: PRO, myeloprotection, PFS/ORR	G1 Therapeutics owns all
trilaciclib	1L Bladder cancer (mUC)	Phase 2 trial (enrollment completed in August 2022)	4Q 2022	Primary: PFS Secondary: ORR, OS, safety*, others	global development and commercial rights across all indications, with the exception of Greater China
	Antibody-drug conjugate (ADC) combination trial in mTNBC	Phase 2 trial (enrolling)	4Q 2022 - milestone achieved	Primary: PFS Secondary: ORR, OS, safety*, myeloprotection*, others	(Simcere)
	Mechanism of action trial in early stage neoadjuvant TNBC	Phase 2 trial (enrollment completed in August 2022)	4Q 2022	Primary: Immune-based MOA* Secondary: pCR, immune response, others	

PFS=progression-free survival; OS=overall survival; PRO=patient reported outcome; ORR=overall response rate; pCR=pathological complete response; MOA=mechanism of action.

*Additional initial results expected: (i) Phase 3 colorectal cancer trial: myeloprotection and ORR endpoints; (ii) Phase 3 1L mTNBC trial: interim OS analysis; if the trial meets the interim analysis stopping rule, it will terminate and we will report the topline results. If it does not, the trial will continue to the final analysis; (iii) Phase 2 bladder cancer trial: ORR and preliminary safety data; (iv) Phase 2 trial to confirm the immune-based mechanism of action (MOA) of trilaciclib in early-stage neoadjuvant TNBC: immune endpoints (e.g., CD8+ / Treg ratio)

The Company also has an active investigator Initiated Studies ("ISS") program. An ISS is a study that is developed and conducted by a qualified physician external to the Company who assumes full responsibility for the conduct of the study. The Company supports investigator sponsored studies that align with its areas of scientific interest. In October of 2022, the Company announced that it is supporting a recently-initiated Phase 2 ISS of trilaciclib and lurbinectedin in patients with ES-SCLC. The primary endpoint is the rate of grade 4 neutropenia in any cycle when trilaciclib is administered prior to lurbinectedin in enrolled subjects.

The Company has partnered with Nanjing Simcere Dongyuan Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd ("Simcere") to develop trilaciclib in all indications in Greater China (mainland China, Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan) since August 2020. On July 13, 2022, the NMPA conditionally approved COSELA (trilaciclib hydrochloride for injection) for marketing in China. COSELA is currently indicated in China to decrease the incidence of chemotherapy-induced myelosuppression in adult patients when administered prior to a platinum/etoposide-containing regimen for ES-SCLC. As a result of receiving approval in China, Simcere paid the Company a \$13.0 million milestone payment in the third quarter of 2022. In total, G1 may receive up to \$156.0 million in milestone payments. G1 will also receive double-digit royalties on annual net sales of COSELA in China.

The Company out-licensed global rights to lerociclib in 2020, an internally discovered and differentiated oral CDK4/6 inhibitor designed to enable more effective combination treatment strategies across multiple oncology indications. In addition, the company out-licensed global rights to an internally discovered cyclin-dependent kinase 2 ("CDK2") inhibitor for all human and veterinary uses. After completing the evaluation of the Company's rintodestrant partnering options and recent data in the highly competitive oral SERD space, the Company made the strategic decision to discontinue the program. The Company reverted the rights back to the originator (University of Illinois Chicago) during the third quarter of 2022; there are no additional financial obligations due to the originator resulting from the reversion. The Company also has intellectual property focused on cyclin-dependent kinase targets.

2. Basis of Presentation and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying condensed financial statements of the Company have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP"). In the opinion of management, the Company has made all necessary adjustments, which include normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair statement of the Company's financial position and results of operations for the interim periods presented.

The information presented in the condensed financial statements and related notes as of September 30, 2022, and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022, and 2021, is unaudited. The results for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022, are not necessarily indicative of the results expected for the full fiscal year or any future period. These interim financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes set forth in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 filed with the SEC on February 23, 2022, (the "2021 Form 10-K"). The December 31, 2021 condensed balance sheet included herein was derived from the audited financial statements as of that date, but does not include all disclosures, including notes, required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements. Certain amounts have been reclassified to conform to current presentation.

The Company has experienced net losses since its inception and has an accumulated deficit of \$698.4 million and \$584.5 million as of September 30, 2022 and December 31, 2021, respectively. The Company expects to incur losses and have negative net cash flows from operating activities as it executes on its strategy including engaging in further research and development activities, particularly conducting non-clinical studies and clinical trials. The success of the Company depends on the ability to successfully commercialize its technologies to support its operations and strategic plan. As of the date of issuance of these financial statements, the Company expects that its cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities as of September 30, 2022 will not be sufficient to fund the Company's planned operations and remain in compliance with its financial covenants for the next 12 months from the date of issuance of these financial statements. Based on the foregoing, the Company has concluded that substantial doubt exists about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least 12 months from the date of issuance of these condensed financial statements. Until such time, if ever, as we can generate substantial revenues, we expect to finance our cash needs through a combination of equity offerings, debt financings, other third-party funding, marketing and distribution arrangements and other collaborations, strategic alliances and licensing arrangements. There can be no assurances that the Company will be able to secure such additional financing if at all, or on terms that are satisfactory to the Company, and that it will be sufficient to meet its needs. In the event the Company is not successful in obtaining sufficient funding, this could force it to delay, limit, or reduce its product development, commercialization efforts or other operations, and could result in the default on our loan payable. The Company's financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern, which contemplates the realization of assets and the settlement of liabilities and commitments in the normal course of business. The financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability and classification of recorded asset amounts or the amounts and classification of liabilities that might result from the outcome of the uncertainties described above.

In connection with the Loan Payable described in Note 8, the Company is required to remain in compliance with a minimum cash covenant and a minimum monthly net product revenue covenant (determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP), measured on a trailing six-month basis. The lender also has the ability to call debt based on a material adverse change clause, which is subjectively defined. If the Company is not in compliance with the monthly net revenue covenants, the minimum cash covenant, or the subjective acceleration clauses are triggered under the agreement, then the lender may call the debt resulting in the Company immediately needing additional funds. As of September 30, 2022, the Company was in compliance with all covenants.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and the accompanying notes. On an ongoing basis, the Company's management evaluates its estimates which include, but are not limited to, estimates related to accrued expenses, accrued external clinical costs, net product sales, common stock valuation, stock-based compensation expense and deferred tax asset valuation allowance. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments purchased with original maturities of 90 days or less at acquisition to be cash equivalents. Cash and cash equivalents include cash held in banks and amounts held primarily in interest-bearing money market accounts. Cash equivalents are carried at cost, which approximates their fair market value.

Marketable Securities

The Company determines the appropriate classification of marketable securities at the time of purchase and reevaluates such designation at each condensed balance sheet date. The Company classified all of its marketable securities at September 30, 2022 as "available-for-sale" pursuant to ASC Topic 320, Investments – Debt and Equity Securities. Investments not classified as cash equivalents are presented as either short-term or long-term investments based on both their maturities as well as the time period the Company intends to hold such securities. Available-for-sale securities are maintained by an investment manager and primarily consist of fixed income securities. Available-for-sale securities are carried at fair value. Any premium or discount arising at purchase is amortized or accreted to interest income over the life of the instrument. Realized gains and losses are determined using the specific identification method and are included in other (income) expense, net.

Accounts Receivable

The Company's accounts receivable consists of amounts due from specialty distributors in the U.S. (collectively, its "Customers") related to sales of COSELA and have standard payment terms. Trade receivables are recorded net of the estimated variable consideration for chargebacks based on contractual terms and the Company's expectation regarding the utilization and earnings of the chargebacks and discounts as well as the net amount expected to be collected from its customers. Estimates of the Company's credit losses are determined based on existing contractual payment terms, individual customer circumstances, and any changes to the economic environment.

In addition, the Company's accounts receivable consists of open invoices issued to its license partners for services rendered by the Company or receivables with its license partners for invoices related to milestones that were completed and recognized as revenue.

Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value and recognized on a weighted-average cost method. The Company uses actual cost to determine the cost basis for inventory. Inventory is capitalized based on when future economic benefit is expected to be realized. Due to the nature of the Company's supply chain process, inventory that is owned by the Company, is physically stored at third-party warehouses, logistics providers, and contract manufacturers. The Company began capitalizing inventory upon receiving FDA approval for COSELA on February 12, 2021. Prior to FDA approval of COSELA, expenses associated with the manufacturing of the Company's products were recorded as research and development expense.

Inventory valuation reserves are established based on a number of factors including, but not limited to, finished goods not meeting product specifications, product excess and obsolescence, or application of the lower of cost or net realizable value concepts. The determination of events requiring the establishment of inventory valuation, together with the calculation of the amount of such reserves may require judgment. The Company analyzes its inventory levels on a periodic basis to determine if any inventory is at risk for expiration prior to sale or has a cost basis that is greater than its estimated future net realizable value. Any adjustments are recognized through cost of sales in the period in which they are incurred. No inventory valuation reserves have been recorded for any periods presented.

Debt

The Company classifies its loan payable in current or long-term liabilities based on the timing of scheduled principal payments. The loan and security agreement (the "Loan Agreement") with Hercules Capital contains events of default, including a material adverse change, which is subjectively defined, in the Company's business, payment defaults, and breaches of covenants following any applicable cure period. In the event of default by the Company under the Loan Agreement, the Company may be required to repay all amounts then outstanding under the Loan Agreement. The Company has determined that subjective acceleration under the material adverse events clause included in the Loan Agreement is not probable and, therefore, has classified the outstanding principal amount in long-term liabilities based on the timing of scheduled principal payments.

Revenue Recognition

For elements of those arrangements that the Company determines should be accounted for under ASC 606, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers* ("ASC 606"), the Company assesses which activities in its license or collaboration agreements are performance obligations that should be accounted for separately and determines the transaction price of the arrangement, which includes the assessment of the probability of achievement of future milestones and other potential consideration. For arrangements that include multiple performance obligations, such as granting a license or performing manufacturing or research and development activities, the Company allocates the transaction price based on the relative standalone selling price and recognizes revenue that is allocated to the respective performance obligation when (or as) control is transferred to the customer and the performance obligation is satisfied. Accordingly, the Company develops assumptions that require judgment to determine the standalone selling price for each performance obligation identified in the contract. These key assumptions may include revenue forecasts, clinical development timelines and costs, discount rates and probabilities of clinical and regulatory success.

License Revenue

Licenses of Intellectual Property

If a license to the Company's intellectual property is determined to be distinct from the other performance obligations identified in the arrangement, the Company recognizes revenue allocated to the license when the license is transferred to the customer and the customer is able to use and benefit from the license. For licenses that are bundled with other promises, the Company utilizes judgment to assess the nature of the combined performance obligation to determine whether the combined performance obligation is satisfied over time or at a point in time and, if over time, the appropriate method of measuring progress for purposes of recognizing revenue associated with the bundled performance obligation. The Company evaluates the measure of progress each reporting period and, if necessary, adjusts the measure of progress and related revenue recognition.

Milestone Payments

At the inception of each arrangement that includes developmental and regulatory milestone payments, the Company evaluates whether the achievement of each milestone specifically relates to the Company's efforts to satisfy a performance obligation or transfer a distinct good or service within a performance obligation. The Company evaluates each milestone to determine when and how much of the milestone to include in the transaction price. The Company first estimates the amount of the milestone payment that the Company could receive using either the expected value or the most likely amount approach. The Company primarily uses the most likely amount approach as that approach is generally most predictive for milestone payments with a binary outcome. Then, the Company considers whether any portion of that estimated amount is subject to the variable consideration constraint (that is, whether it is probable that a significant reversal of cumulative revenue would not occur upon resolution of the uncertainty). The Company updates the estimate of variable consideration included in the transaction price at each reporting date which includes updating the assessment of the likely amount of consideration and the application of the constraint to reflect current facts and circumstances. For regulatory milestones, the Company recognizes revenue at a point in time upon approval, as that is when achievement of the milestone is considered probable. The Company assesses milestones as they are achieved to determine whether they are tied to any other performance obligations in the respective license agreements.

Royalties

For arrangements that include sales-based royalties, including milestone payments based on the level of sales, and the license is deemed to be the predominant item to which the royalties relate, the Company will recognize revenue at the later of (i) when the related sales occur, or (ii) when the performance obligation to which some or all of the royalty has been allocated has been satisfied (or partially satisfied). To date, the Company has not recognized any revenue related to sales-based royalties or milestone payments based on the level of sales.

Product Sales, Net

The Company sells COSELA to specialty distributors in the U.S. and, in accordance with ASC 606, recognizes revenue at the point in time when the customer is deemed to have obtained control of the product. The customer is deemed to have obtained control of the product at the time of physical receipt of the product at the customers' distribution facilities, or Free on Board ("FOB") destination, the terms of which are designated in the contract.

Product sales are recorded at the net selling price, which includes estimates of variable consideration for which reserves are established for (a) rebates and chargebacks, (b) co-pay assistance programs, (c) distribution fees, (d) product returns, and (e) GPO fees. Where appropriate, these estimates take into consideration a range of possible outcomes which are probability-weighted for relevant factors such as current contractual and statutory requirements, and forecasted customer buying and payment patterns. Overall, these reserves reflect the Company's best estimates of the amount of consideration to which it is entitled based on the terms of the applicable contract. The amount of variable consideration may be constrained and is included in the net sales price only to the extent that it is probable that a significant reversal in the amount of the cumulative revenue recognized will not occur in a future period. Actual amounts of consideration ultimately received may differ from the Company's estimates. If actual results in the future vary from estimates, the Company adjusts these estimates, which would affect net product revenue and earnings in the period such variances become known.

Liabilities related to co-pay assistance, rebates, and GPO fees are classified as "Accrued Expenses" in the Condensed Balance Sheets. Discounts such as chargebacks, returns, and specialty distributor fees are recorded as a reduction to trade accounts receivable, which is included in "Accounts Receivable" in the Condensed Balance Sheets.

Forms of Variable Consideration

Rebates and Chargebacks: The Company estimates reductions to product sales for Public Health Service Institutions, such as Medicaid, Medicare and Veterans' Administration ("VA") programs, as well as certain other qualifying federal and state government programs, and other group purchasing organizations. The Company estimates these reductions based upon the Company's contracts with government agencies and other organizations, statutorily defined discounts and estimated payor mix. These organizations purchase directly from the Company's specialty distributors at a discount and the specialty distributors charge the Company back the difference between the wholesaler price and the discounted price. The Company's liability for Medicaid rebates consists of estimates for claims that a state will make. The Company's reserve for this discounted pricing is based on expected sales to qualified healthcare providers and the chargebacks that customers have already claimed.

Co-pay assistance: Eligible patients who have commercial insurance may receive assistance from the Company to reduce the patient's out of pocket costs. Liabilities for co-pay assistance are calculated by actual program participation from third-party administrators.

Distribution Fees: The Company has written contracts with its customers that include terms for distribution fees and costs for inventory management. The Company estimates and records distribution fees due to its customers based on gross sales.

Product Returns: The Company generally offers a right of return based on the product's expiration date and certain spoilage and damaged instances. The Company estimates the amount of product sales that may be returned and records the estimate as a reduction of product sales in the period the related product sales are recognized. The Company's estimates for expected returns are based primarily on an ongoing analysis of sales information and visibility into the inventory remaining in the distribution channel.

Cost of Goods Sold

Cost of goods sold includes direct and indirect costs related to the manufacturing and distribution of COSELA, including third-party manufacturing costs, packaging services, freight-in, third-party logistics costs associated with COSELA, and Company personnel costs. Cost of goods sold may also include period costs related to certain inventory manufacturing services and inventory adjustment charges. In connection with the FDA approval of COSELA on February 12, 2021, the Company subsequently began capitalizing inventory manufactured or purchased after this date. As a result, certain manufacturing costs associated with product shipments of COSELA were expensed prior to FDA approval and, therefore, are not included in cost of goods sold during the current period.

Research and Development

Research and development expenses consist of costs incurred to further the Company's research and development activities and include salaries and related employee benefits, manufacturing of pharmaceutical active ingredients and drug products, costs associated with clinical trials, nonclinical activities, regulatory activities, research-related overhead expenses and fees paid to expert consultants, external service providers and contract research organizations which conduct certain research and development activities on behalf of the Company. Costs incurred in the research and development of products are charged to research and development expense as incurred.

Each reporting period, management estimated and accrued research and development expenses, including external clinical study costs associated with clinical trial activities. The process of estimating and accruing expenses involves reviewing contracts and purchase orders, identifying services that have been provided on the Company's behalf, and estimating the level of service performed and the associated cost incurred for the service when the Company has not yet been invoiced or otherwise notified of the actual costs.

Costs for clinical trial activities were estimated based on an evaluation of vendors' progress towards completion of specific tasks, using data such as patient enrollment, clinical site activations or information provided by vendors regarding their actual costs incurred. Payments for these activities are based on the terms of individual contracts and payment timing may differ significantly from the period in which the services were performed. The Company determines accrual estimates through reports from and discussions with applicable personnel and outside service providers as to the progress or state of completion of trials, or the services completed. The estimates of accrued external clinical study costs as of each balance sheet date are based on the facts and circumstances known at the time.

Income Taxes

Income taxes are accounted for using the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to temporary differences between the financial statements carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases, operating loss carryforwards, and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date.

In accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 740, *Accounting for Income Taxes*, the Company reflects in the financial statements the benefit of positions taken in a previously filed tax return or expected to be taken in a future tax return only when it is considered 'more-likely-than-not' that the position taken will be sustained by a taxing authority. As of September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021, the Company had no unrecognized income tax benefits and correspondingly there is no impact on the Company's effective income tax rate associated with these items. The Company's policy for recording interest and penalties relating to uncertain income tax positions is to record them as a component of income tax expense in the accompanying statements of operations. As of September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021, the Company had no such accruals.

There was \$1.2 million of income tax expense recognized during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022. There was \$0.3 million and \$0.7 million of income tax expense recognized during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2021, respectively. The income tax expense related to the foreign withholding taxes incurred as a result of the Simcere milestone payments received during the respective periods.

Stock-Based Compensation

The primary type of stock-based payments utilized by the Company are stock options. The Company accounts for stock-based employee compensation arrangements by measuring the cost of employee services received in exchange for all equity awards granted based on the fair value of the award on the grant date. The fair value of each employee stock option is estimated on the date of grant using an options pricing model. The Company currently uses the Black-Scholes valuation model to estimate the fair value of its share-based payments. The model requires management to make a number of assumptions including expected volatility, expected life, risk-free interest rate and expected dividends.

The Company also incurs stock-based compensation expense related to restricted stock units ("RSUs") granted to employees. The fair value of RSUs is determined by the closing market price of the Company's common stock on the date of grant and then recognized over the requisite service period of the award.

Debt Issuance Costs

Debt issuance costs are amortized to interest expense over the estimated life of the related debt based on the effective interest method. In accordance with ASC 835, *Interest*, the Company presents debt issuance costs on the condensed balance sheet as a direct deduction from the associated debt.

3. Fair Value Measurements

The Company provides disclosure of financial assets and financial liabilities that are carried at fair value based on the price that would be received upon sale of an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Fair value measurements may be classified based on the amount of subjectivity associated with the inputs to fair valuation of these assets and liabilities using the following three levels:

- Level 1 Inputs are unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the Company has the ability to access at the measurement date.
- Level 2 Inputs include quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability and inputs that are derived principally from or corroborated by observable market data by correlation or other means.
- Level 3 Unobservable inputs that reflect the Company's estimates of the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. The Company develops these inputs based on the best information available, including its own data.

The carrying amounts of cash, cash equivalents, accounts payable and accrued liabilities approximate fair value because of their short-term nature.

At September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021, these financial instruments and respective fair values have been classified as follows (in thousands):

		Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets (Level 1)		Significant other observable inputs (Level 2)		Significant other unobservable inputs (Level 3)	s	Balance at eptember 30, 2022
Assets:								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	51,675	\$	_	\$	_	\$	51,675
Marketable securities:								
U.S. Treasury Bills	\$	29,744	\$	_	\$	_	\$	29,744
The fall according to California Land	\$	81,419	\$		\$		\$	81,419
Total assets at fair value	<u> </u>	01,415	Ψ		÷			- , -
		Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets (Level 1)		Significant other observable inputs (Level 2)		Significant other unobservable inputs (Level 3)	Bala	nce at December 31, 2021
Assets		Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets (Level 1)		other observable inputs		other unobservable inputs		nce at December 31, 2021
Assets Cash and cash equivalents	\$	Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets	\$	other observable inputs	\$	other unobservable inputs	Bala	nce at December 31,
Assets		Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets (Level 1)	\$	other observable inputs		other unobservable inputs	\$	nce at December 31, 2021
Assets Cash and cash equivalents	\$ \$ \$	Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets (Level 1)		other observable inputs	\$	other unobservable inputs		nce at December 31, 2021

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022, and the year ended December 31, 2021, there were no changes in valuation methodology.

The Loan Payable (discussed in Note 8), which was recorded using Level 3 inputs, has a variable interest rate and the carrying value approximates its fair value. As of September 30, 2022, the carrying value was \$76.6 million.

4. Inventories

Inventories as of September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021 consist of the following (in thousands):

	September 30, 2022	December 31, 2021
Raw materials	\$ 7,516	\$ 2,105
Work in process	2,845	1,342
Finished goods	3,589	24
Inventories	\$ 13,950	\$ 3,471

The Company uses third party contract manufacturing organizations for the production of its raw materials, active pharmaceutical ingredients, and finished drug product which the Company owns. Costs incurred by the Company for manufacturing of initial commercial product of COSELA in preparation of commercial launch were expensed prior to FDA approval.

5. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consists of the following (in thousands):

	September 30, 2022			December 31, 2021
Computer equipment	\$	327	\$	327
Laboratory equipment		334		334
Furniture and fixtures		866		866
Leasehold improvements		1,782		1,782
Manufacturing equipment		506		_
Accumulated depreciation		(1,689)		(1,296)
Property and equipment, net	\$	2,126	\$	2,013

Depreciation expense relating to property and equipment was \$139 thousand and \$393 thousand for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022, respectively, and \$117 thousand and \$355 thousand for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2021, respectively.

6. Patent License Agreement

On November 23, 2016, the Company entered into a license agreement with the Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois (the "University"), which was amended on March 24, 2017. In May 2022, the Company notified the University that it was terminating the license agreement. After completing the evaluation of the Company's rintodestrant partnering options and recent data in the highly competitive oral SERD space, the Company made the strategic decision to discontinue the program. The Company reverted the rights back to the originator, the University, during the third quarter of 2022; there are no additional financial obligations due to the originator resulting from the reversion.

7. Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses are comprised as follows (in thousands):

	September 30, 2022			December 31, 2021
Accrued external research	\$	367	\$	773
Accrued professional fees and other		5,321		8,058
Accrued external clinical study costs		17,162		9,579
Accrued compensation expense		4,401		4,770
Accrued expenses	\$	27,251	\$	23,180

8. Loan Payable

On May 29, 2020, the Company entered into a loan and security agreement (the "Loan Agreement") with Hercules Capital, Inc. ("Hercules"), under which Hercules agreed to lend the Company up to \$100.0 million, to be made available in a series of tranches, subject to certain terms and conditions. The first tranche totals \$30.0 million, of which the Company received \$20.0 million at closing. Upon initiation of the Phase 3 trial of COSELA for metastatic colorectal cancer and receiving FDA approval for COSELA for small cell lung cancer ("Performance Milestone"), the second tranche of \$20.0 million became available to the Company for drawdown through December 15, 2021. The third tranche of \$30.0 million will be available through December 31, 2022. The fourth tranche of \$20.0 million will be available at Hercules' approval through December 31, 2022. On March 31, 2021, the Company entered into a First Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement (the "First Amendment") with Hercules whereby the Company drew the remaining \$10.0 million of the first tranche and the interest rate and financial covenants were amended. Unless loan advances exceeded \$40.0 million, no financial covenants were required.

Amounts initially borrowed under the Loan Agreement bore an interest rate equal to the greater of either (i) (a) the prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal, plus (b) 6.40%, and (ii) 9.65%. Based on original terms of the Loan Agreement, the Company agreed to make interest only payments through June 1, 2022 and following the interest only period, the Company agreed to repay the principal balance and interest of the advances in equal monthly installments through June 1, 2024. Based on the original terms of the Loan Agreement, upon satisfaction of the Performance Milestone, the interest only period was extended through January 1, 2023 and the maturity date was extended to June 1, 2025. Upon entering into the First Amendment on March 31, 2021, the interest rate was amended to the greater of either (i) (a) the prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal, plus (b) 6.20%, and (ii) 9.45%.

The Company may prepay advances under the Loan Agreement, in whole or in part, at any time subject to a prepayment charge equal to (a) 3.0% of the prepayment amount in the first year; (b) 2.0% of the prepayment amount in the second year; and (c) 1.0% of the prepayment amount in the third year.

Upon prepayment or repayment of all or any of the advances under the Loan Agreement, the Company will pay (in addition to the prepayment charge) an end of term charge of 6.95% of the aggregate funded amount. With respect to the first tranche, the end of term charge of \$2.1 million will be payable upon any prepayment or repayment. To the extent that the Company is provided additional advances under the Loan Agreement, the 6.95% end of term charge will be applied to such additional amounts. These amounts have been accrued over the term of the loan using effective-interest method.

On November 1, 2021, the Company entered into a Second Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement (the "Second Amendment") under which Hercules agreed to lend the Company up to \$150.0 million, to be made available in a series of tranches, subject to certain terms and conditions. The first tranche was increased to \$100.0 million. At close of the Second Amendment, the Company borrowed an additional \$45.0 million from the first tranche. The Company had the right to request that Hercules make the remaining \$25.0 million term loan advances under the first tranche to the Company by September 15, 2022, which the Company did not exercise. The second tranche of \$20.0 million will become available to the Company upon achievement of \$50.0 million trailing six-month net product revenue of COSELA no later than June 30, 2023 and will be available through December 15, 2023. The third tranche of \$15.0 million will be available at Hercules' approval through June 30, 2024.

Amounts borrowed under the Second Amendment bore an interest rate equal to the greater of either (i) (a) the prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal, plus (b) 5.90%, and (ii) 9.15%. The Company will make interest only payments through December 1, 2024 and may be extended through December 1, 2025, in quarterly increments, subject to compliance with covenants of the Second Amendment. Following the interest only period, the Company will repay the principal balance and interest of the advances in equal monthly installments through November 1, 2026.

The Company may prepay advances under the Second Amendment, in whole or in part, at any time subject to a prepayment charge equal to (a) 3.0% of the prepayment amount in the first year from the closing of the Second Amendment; (b) 2.0% of the prepayment amount in the second year from the closing of the Second Amendment; and (c) 1.0% of the prepayment amount in the third year from the closing of the Second Amendment.

Upon prepayment or repayment of all or any of the advances under the Second Amendment, the Company will pay (in addition to the prepayment charge) an end of term charge of 6.75% of the aggregate amount funded. The Company will be required to make a final payment to Hercules in the amount of 6.75% of the amounts funded, less any amount previously paid. In addition, the Company will be required to make a payment to Hercules for \$2.1 million on the earliest occurrence of (i) June 1, 2025, (ii) the date the Company repays the outstanding principal amount in full, or (iii) the date that the principal amount becomes due and payable in full.

The Second Amendment is secured by substantially all of the Company's assets, including intellectual property, subject to certain exemptions. The Company out-licensed lerociclib as permitted in the Loan Agreement and the Company may out-license rintodestrant upon approval of the licensing terms by Hercules.

The Second Amendment contains a minimum revenue covenant. Beginning August 15, 2022, with the reporting of the financial results for the second fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2022, and tested monthly, the Company must have achieved net product revenue of COSELA of at least 65% of the amounts projected in the Company's forecast. Testing of the minimum revenue covenant shall be waived at any time in which either (a) the Company's market capitalization exceeds \$750.0 million and the Company maintains unrestricted cash equal to at least 50% of the total amounts funded, or (b) the Company maintains unrestricted cash equal to at least 100% of the total amounts funded.

The Company evaluated the Second Amendment under the guidance found in ASC 470-50 *Modification and Extinguishment*. The Company concluded that the previous debt under the Loan Agreement was extinguished based on the difference in present value of the cash flows of the Loan Agreement and the Second Amendment. Accordingly, the difference between the carrying value of the Loan Agreement as of November 1, 2021, including the unamortized debt issuance costs, and the fair value of the Second Amendment was recorded as a \$0.2 million loss on extinguishment of debt for the twelve months ended December 31, 2021. Fees paid to third parties directly related to the funded portion of the Second Amendment have been capitalized as debt issuance costs and will be amortized to interest expense over the life of the Second Amendment using the effective interest method. Fees paid that were directly related to the unfunded portion is accounted for as a deferred financing charge and amortized to interest expense over the period the unfunded portions are available. The end of term charges associated with the Second Amendment are being accreted through interest expense using the effective interest method over the related term of the debt.

On June 24, 2022, the Company entered into a Third Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement (the "Third Amendment") with Hercules which extended the time for drawing the remainder of the first tranche advance of up to \$25.0 million from September 15, 2022 to December 31, 2022. The Third Amendment also added a minimum cash covenant whereby the Company must maintain unrestricted cash equal to at least 50% of the outstanding debt, and such percentage shall decrease upon the Company achieving specified net product revenue of COSELA. It further provides for a minimum revenue covenant that, beginning August 15, 2022 with the reporting of the financial results for the second fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2022, and tested monthly, the Company must have achieved net product revenue of COSELA of at least 80% of the amounts projected in the Company's forecast. Testing of the minimum revenue covenant shall be waived at any time in which either (a) the Company's market capitalization exceeds \$750.0 million and the Company maintains unrestricted cash equal to at least 50% of the total amounts funded, or (b) the Company maintains unrestricted cash equal to at least 100% of the total amounts funded. The Company evaluated the Third Amendment under the guidance found in ASC 470-50 Modification and Extinguishment. The Company concluded that the Third Amendment was a modification and there was no impact to the financial statements.

The Loan Agreement contains events of default, including a material adverse change, which is subjectively defined, in the Company's business, payment defaults, and breaches of covenants following any applicable cure period. In the event of default by the Company under the Loan Agreement, the Company may be required to repay all amounts then outstanding under the Loan Agreement. The Company has determined that subjective acceleration under the material adverse events clause included in the Loan Agreement is not probable and, therefore, has classified the outstanding principal amount in long-term liabilities based on the timing of scheduled principal payments. As of September 30, 2022 and as of the date of the issuance of these financial statements, the Company was in compliance with all covenants and has not been notified of an event of default by the lender under the Loan Agreement.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2022, the Company recognized \$7.4 million of interest expense related to the debt, which is reflected in other income (expense), net on the statement of operations.

As of September 30, 2022, the future principal payments due under the Loan Agreement, excluding interest, is as follows (in thousands):

	Amount
2022	\$ _
2023	_
2024	2,776
2025	35,495
2026	36,729
Total principal outstanding	75,000
End of term charge	2,313
Unamortized debt issuance costs	(755)
Total	\$ 76,558

9. Stockholders' Equity

Common Stock

The Company is authorized to issue 120.0 million shares of common stock. Holders of common stock are entitled to one vote per share. Holders of common stock are entitled to receive dividends, as, if and when declared by the Company's Board of Directors.

On June 15, 2018, the Company entered into a sales agreement for "at the market offerings" with Cowen and Company, LLC ("Cowen"), which allowed the Company to issue and sell shares of common stock pursuant to a shelf registration statement for total gross sales proceeds of up to \$125.0 million from time to time through Cowen, acting as its agent. Between January 14, 2021 and February 9, 2021, the Company sold 3,513,027 shares of common stock pursuant to this agreement, resulting in \$86.4 million in net proceeds. As of February 9, 2021, the Company used the entirety of the remaining availability under the 2018 sales agreement with Cowen.

On July 2, 2021, the Company filed an automatic shelf registration statement on Form S-3 with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), which became effective upon filing, pursuant to which the Company registered for sale an unlimited amount of any combination of its common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, warrants, rights and/or units from time to time and at prices and on terms that the Company may determine, so long as the Company continued to satisfy the requirements of a "well-known seasoned issuer" under SEC rules (the "2021 Form S-3").

In connection with the 2021 Form S-3, on July 2, 2021, the Company entered into a sales agreement for "at the market offerings" with Cowen, which allowed the Company to issue and sell shares of common stock pursuant to the 2021 Form S-3 for total gross sales proceeds of up to \$150.0 million from time to time through Cowen, acting as its agent (the "2021 Sales Agreement"). The Company did not sell any shares of common stock under the 2021 Sales Agreement.

Since the Company no longer qualified as a "well-known seasoned issuer" as such term is defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, at the time of the filing of the Company's 2021 Form 10-K in February 2022, the Company filed an automatic post-effective amendment to the 2021 Form S-3 on Form POSASR prior to filing of the Company's 2021 Form 10-K, which became effective upon filing, to register for sale up to \$300.0 million of any combination of its common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, warrants, rights and/or units from time to time and at prices and on terms that the Company may determine and, as required by SEC rules, and another post-effective amendment to the 2021 Form S-3 on Form POS AM after the filing of the Company's 2021 Form 10-K. The post-effective amendment to the 2021 Form S-3 on Form POS AM was declared effective by the SEC on May 3, 2022 and the 2021 Form S-3 will remain in effect for up to three years from the date it originally became effective, which was July 2, 2021. The 2021 Form S-3 also includes a prospectus covering up to an aggregate of \$100.0 million in common stock that the Company may issue and sell from time to time, through Cowen acting as its sales agent, pursuant to that certain sales agreement that the Company entered into with Cowen on February 23, 2022 (the "2022 Sales Agreement"). In connection with the Company entering into the 2022 Sales Agreement with Cowen, the Company terminated the 2021 Sales Agreement. As of the date hereof, the Company has not sold any shares of common stock or other securities under the 2022 Sales Agreement for "at the market offerings."

Preferred Stock

The Company is authorized to issue 5.0 million shares of undesignated preferred stock in one or more series. As of September 30, 2022, no shares of preferred stock were issued or outstanding.

Shares Reserved for Future Issuance

The Company has reserved authorized shares of common stock for future issuance at September 30, 2022, and December 31, 2021 as follows:

	September 30, 2022	December 31, 2021
Common stock options outstanding	7,484,758	6,701,727
RSUs outstanding	633,206	414,991
Options and RSUs available for grant under Equity Incentive Plans	2,282,009	1,771,635
	10,399,973	8,888,353

10. Stock-Based Compensation

2011 Equity Incentive Plan

In March 2011, the Company adopted the 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2011 Plan"). The 2011 Plan provided for the direct award or sale of the Company's common stock and for the grant of stock options to employees, directors, officers, consultants and advisors of the Company. The 2011 Plan was subsequently amended in August 2012, October 2013, February 2015, December 2015, April 2016 and November 2016 to allow for the issuance of additional shares of common stock. In connection with the adoption of the 2017 Plan (as defined below), the 2011 Plan was terminated and no further awards will be made under the 2011 Plan.

2017 Equity Incentive Plan

In May 2017, the Company adopted the 2017 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2017 Plan"). The 2017 Plan provided for the direct award or sale of the Company's common stock and for the grant of up to 1,932,000 stock options to employees, directors, officers, consultants and advisors of the Company. The 2017 Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options, non-statutory stock options or restricted stock. Effective January 1, 2022, and in accordance with the "evergreen" provision of the 2017 Plan, an additional 1,096,553 shares were made available for issuance.

Under both the 2011 Plan and the 2017 Plan, options to purchase the Company's common stock may be granted at a price no less than the fair market value of a share of common stock on the date of grant. The fair value shall be the closing sales price for a share as quoted on any established securities exchange for such grant date or the last preceding date for which such quotation exists. Vesting terms of options issued are determined by the Board of Directors or Compensation Committee of the Board. The Company's stock options vest based on terms in the stock option agreements. Stock options have a maximum term of ten years.

Beginning in January 2021, the Company began granting Restricted Stock Units ("RSUs") under the 2017 Plan. RSUs are granted at the fair market value of a share of common stock on the date of grant.

As of September 30, 2022, there were a total of 1,630,159 shares of common stock available for future issuance under the 2017 Plan.

Amended and Restated 2021 Inducement Equity Incentive Plan

In February 2021, the Company adopted the 2021 Inducement Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Inducement Plan"). The 2021 Inducement Plan provides for the grant of up to 500,000 non-qualified options, stock grants, and stock-based awards to employees and directors of the Company. The 2021 Inducement Plan does not include an evergreen provision.

In September 2021, the Company adopted the 2021 Sales Force Inducement Equity Incentive Plan (the "2021 Sales Force Inducement Plan"). The 2021 Sales Force Inducement Plan provides for the grant of up to 500,000 non-qualified options, stock grants, and stock-based awards to sales force individuals and support staff that were not previously employees or directors of the Company. The 2021 Sales Force Inducement Plan does not include an evergreen provision.

In March 2022, the Company merged the 2021 Sales Force Inducement Plan into the 2021 Inducement Plan and amended and restated the 2021 Inducement Plan to create the Amended and Restated 2021 Inducement Equity Incentive Plan (the "Amended and Restated 2021 Plan"). In addition, the number of shares reserved for issuance under the Amended and Restated 2021 Plan was increased by 750,000 shares of the Company's common stock, for an aggregate of 1,750,000 shares of the Company's common stock authorized to issue under the Amended and Restated 2021 Plan. The Amended and Restated 2021 Plan does not include an evergreen provision.

As of September 30, 2022, there was a total of 651,850 shares of common stock available for future issuance under the Amended and Restated 2021 Plan.

Stock-Based Compensation

The Company recognizes compensation costs related to stock options granted to employees based on the estimated fair value of the awards on the date of grant, net of estimated forfeitures. The grant date fair value of the stock-based awards is generally recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period, which is generally the vesting period of the respective awards. Share-based awards granted to non-employee directors as compensation for serving on the Company's Board of Directors are accounted for in the same manner as employee share-based compensation awards.

The Company calculates the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. The Black-Scholes option-pricing model requires the use of subjective assumptions, including the expected volatility of the Company's common stock, the assumed dividend yield, the expected term of the Company's stock options and the fair value of the underlying common stock on the date of grant.

The Company also incurs stock-based compensation expense related to RSUs. The fair value of RSUs is determined by the closing market price of the Company's common stock on the date of grant and then recognized over the requisite service period of the award.

The table below summarizes the stock-based compensation expense recognized in the Company's statement of operations by classification (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 30,			
		2022 2021				2022		2021
Cost of goods sold	\$	52	\$	68	\$	155	\$	237
Research and development		980		1,142		3,149		3,775
Selling, general and administrative		3,753		4,318		12,885		13,102
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$	4,785	\$	5,528	\$	16,189	\$	17,114

Stock options—Black-Scholes inputs

The fair value of stock options was estimated using the following weighted-average assumptions for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022, and September 30, 2021:

	Three Months En	ded September 30,	Nine Months End	ed September 30,
	2022	2021	2022	2021
Expected volatility	79.1% - 80.1%	77.7% - 78.4%	76.7% - 80.1%	77.7% - 79.6%
Weighted-average risk free rate	2.6% - 3.3%	0.9% - 1.1%	1.4% - 3.3%	0.4% - 1.2%
Dividend yield	—%	—%	—%	—%
Expected term (in years)	5.91	6.05	6.00	6.00

Stock Option Activity

The following table is a summary of the Stock option activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2022:

			Weighted average			
	Options outstanding		Weighted average exercise price	Remaining contractual life (Years)		Aggregate intrinsic value (in thousands)
Balance as of December 31, 2021	6,701,727	\$	17.88	7.2	\$	10,427
Granted	1,695,639		9.58	.,_	4	10, 12
Cancelled	(735,000)		20.09			
Exercised	(177,608)		0.82			
Balance as of September 30, 2022	7,484,758	\$	16.19	7.1	\$	15,909
Exercisable at December 31, 2021	3,660,578	\$	16.72	5.9	\$	10,422
Vested at December 31, 2021 and expected to vest	6,701,727	\$	17.88	7.2	\$	10,427
Exercisable at September 30, 2022	4,377,489	\$	17.82	5.9	\$	11,419
Vested at September 30, 2022 and expected to vest	7,484,758	\$	16.19	7.1	\$	15,909

As of September 30, 2022, unrecognized compensation expense related to unvested stock options totaled \$25.7 million, which the Company expects to be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately 2.3 years.

Restricted Stock Units

The Company's restricted stock units ("RSUs") are considered nonvested share awards and require no payment from the employee. For each RSU, employees receive one common share at the end of the vesting period. Compensation cost is recorded based on the market price of the Company's common stock on the grant date and is recognized on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period.

The following table is a summary of the RSU activity for nine months ended September 30, 2022:

	Number of RSUs	Weighted – Average Fair Value per Share
Balance as of December 31, 2021	414,991	\$ 18.24
Granted	468,631	9.30
Cancelled	(93,091)	12.34
Vested	(157,325)	18.58
Balance as of September 30, 2022	633,206	\$ 12.40

As of September 30, 2022, there was \$6.1 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to Company RSUs that are expected to vest. These costs are expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately 2.5 years.

11. License Revenue

Incyclix License Agreement

On May 22, 2020, the Company entered into an exclusive license agreement with Incyclix Bio, LLC ("Incyclix"), formerly ARC Therapeutics, LLC, a company primarily owned by a former board member, whereby the Company granted to Incyclix an exclusive, worldwide, royalty-bearing license, with the right to sublicense, solely to make, have made, use, sell, offer for sale, import, export, and commercialize products related to its CDK2 inhibitor compounds. At close, the Company received consideration in the form of an upfront payment of \$1.0 million and an equity interest in Incyclix equal to 10% of its issued and outstanding units valued at \$1.1 million. In addition, the Company may receive a future development milestone payment totaling \$2.0 million and royalty payments in the mid-single digits based on net sales of the licensed compound after commercialization. The Company has right of first negotiation to re-acquire these assets.

The Company assessed the license agreement in accordance with ASC 606 and identified one performance obligation in the contract, which is the transfer of the license, as Incyclix can benefit from the license using its own resources. The Company recognized \$2.1 million in license revenue consisting of the upfront payment and the 10% equity interest in Incyclix upon the effective date as the Company determined the license was a right to use the intellectual property and the Company had provided all necessary information to Incyclix to benefit from the license.

The Company considers the future potential development milestones and sales-based royalties to be variable consideration. The development milestone is excluded from the transaction price because it determined the payment to be fully constrained under ASC 606 due to the inherent uncertainty in the achievement of such milestone due to factors outside of the Company's control. As sales-based royalties are all related to the license of the intellectual property, the Company will recognize revenue in the period when subsequent sales are made pursuant to the sales-based royalty exception. The Company will re-evaluate the transaction price in each reporting period and as uncertain events are resolved or other changes in circumstances occur.

There was no revenue recognized during the nine months ended September 30, 2022.

Genor License Agreement

On June 15, 2020, the Company entered into an exclusive license agreement with Genor Biopharma Co. Inc. ("Genor") for the development and commercialization of lerociclib in the Asia-Pacific region, excluding Japan (the "Genor Territory"). Under the license agreement, the Company granted to Genor an exclusive, royalty-bearing, non-transferable license, with the right to grant sublicenses, to develop, obtain, hold and maintain regulatory approvals for, and commercialize lerociclib, in the Genor Territory.

Under the license agreement, Genor agreed to pay the Company a non-refundable, upfront cash payment of \$6.0 million with the potential to pay an additional \$40.0 million upon reaching certain development and commercial milestones. In addition, Genor will pay the Company tiered royalties ranging from high single to low double-digits based on annual net sales of lerociclib in the Genor Territory. In September 2020, the Company transferred to Genor the related technology and know-how that is necessary to develop, seek regulatory approval for, and commercialize lerociclib in the Genor Territory, which resulted in the recognition of \$6.0 million in revenue in accordance with ASC 606. Through December 31, 2021, the Company recognized an additional \$3.0 million in revenue for the achievement of development and commercial milestones as defined by the license agreement.

There was no milestone revenue recognized during the nine months ended September 30, 2022.

EQRx License Agreement

On July 22, 2020, the Company entered into an exclusive license agreement with EQRx, Inc. ("EQRx") for the development and commercialization of lerociclib in the U.S., Europe, Japan and all other global markets, excluding the Asia-Pacific region (except Japan) (the "EQRx Territory"). Under the license agreement, the Company granted to EQRx an exclusive, royalty-bearing, non-transferable license, with the right to grant sublicenses, to develop, obtain, hold and maintain regulatory approvals for, and commercialize lerociclib in the EQRx Territory.

Under the license agreement, EQRx agreed to pay the Company a non-refundable, upfront cash payment of \$20.0 million with the potential to pay an additional \$290.0 million upon reaching certain development and commercial milestones. In addition, EQRx will pay the Company tiered royalties ranging from mid-single digits to mid-teens based on annual net sales of lerociclib in the EQRx Territory. In September 2020, the Company transferred to EQRx the related technology and know-how that is necessary to develop, seek regulatory approval for, and commercialize lerociclib in the EQRx Territory which resulted in the recognition of \$20.0 million in revenue in accordance with ASC 606. EQRx will be responsible for the development of the product in the EQRx Territory. The Company will continue until completion, as the clinical trial sponsor, its two primary clinical trials at EQRx's sole cost and expense. EQRx agreed to reimburse the Company for all of its out-of-pocket costs incurred after the effective date of the license agreement in connection with these clinical trials. The Company will invoice EQRx within 30 days following the end of each quarter, and EQRx will pay within 30 days after its receipt of such invoice.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2022, the Company recognized revenue of \$1.9 million for the reimbursement of clinical trial costs. No development and commercial milestones, as defined by the license agreement, have been achieved through September 30, 2022.

Simcere License Agreement

On August 3, 2020, the Company entered into an exclusive license agreement with Simcere for the development and commercialization of trilaciclib in all indications in Greater China (mainland China, Hong Kong, Macau, and Taiwan) (the "Simcere Territory"). Under the license agreement, the Company granted to Simcere an exclusive, royalty-bearing, non-transferable license, with the right to grant sublicenses, to develop, obtain, hold and maintain regulatory approvals for, and commercialize trilaciclib in the Simcere Territory.

Under the license agreement, Simcere agreed to pay the Company a non-refundable, upfront cash payment of \$14.0 million with the potential to pay an additional \$156.0 million upon reaching certain development and commercial milestones. In addition, Simcere will pay the Company tiered low double-digit royalties on annual net sales of trilaciclib in the Simcere Territory. In 2020, the Company transferred the license and related technology and know-how to Simcere, which resulted in the recognition of \$14.0 million in revenue in accordance with ASC 606. Through December 31, 2021, the Company recognized an additional \$8.0 million in revenue for the achievement of development and commercial milestones as defined by the license agreement.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2022, the Company recognized \$1.9 million for reimbursement of clinical trial costs and \$0.4 million for drug supply sold to Simcere. There was \$14.0 million of milestone revenue recognized during the nine months ended September 30, 2022.

12. Net Loss per Common Share

Basic net loss per common share is computed using the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period including nominal issuances of common stock warrants. Diluted net loss per common share is computed using the sum of the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period and, if dilutive, the weighted average number of potential shares of common stock, including the assumed exercise of stock options, stock warrants and unvested restricted common stock. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022, and 2021, the following potentially dilutive securities have been excluded from the computations of diluted weighted-average shares outstanding because the effect would be anti-dilutive:

	Three Months Ende	ed September 30,	Nine Months End	ed September 30,	
	2022	2021	2022	2021	
Stock options issued and outstanding	7,800,293	6,892,488	7,766,062	7,162,589	
Unvested RSUs	649,883	476,735	626,889	461,337	
Total potential dilutive shares	8,450,176	7,369,223	8,392,951	7,623,926	

Amounts in the table above reflect the common stock equivalents of the noted instrument.

13. Income Taxes

The Company's effective income tax rate was (5.1%) and (0.8%) for the three months ended September 30, 2022 and 2021 and (1.1%) and (0.6%) for the nine months ended September 30, 2022, and 2021, respectively. The Company continues to recognize losses in the United States and therefore, has recorded no tax benefit associated with these losses. The only income tax expense recognized related to the foreign withholding taxes incurred as a result of the Simcere licensing agreement. See Note 11 for further discussion on this transaction.

14. Related Party Transactions

The Company entered into a senior advisor agreement on September 29, 2020 with Mark A. Velleca, M.D., Ph.D., a member of the Board of Directors, with an effective date of January 1, 2021. Pursuant to the terms of the agreement, Dr. Velleca will receive \$200,000 annually, paid in equal quarterly installments, for his services. The senior advisor agreement will expire on December 31, 2023.

15. Subsequent Event

On November 1, 2022, the Company and Hercules Capital, Inc. entered into a fourth amendment (the "Fourth Amendment") to amend the loan and security agreement (the "Loan and Security Agreement"), dated as of May 29, 2020. As of September 30, 2022, the total loan amount outstanding is \$75.0 million. The Fourth Amendment extended the time for drawing the Tranche 1D Advance (as defined in the Loan and Security Agreement) of up to \$25.0 million from December 31, 2022 to June 30, 2023. The Fourth Amendment also amended the minimum cash covenant such that if the outstanding debt is less than or equal to \$75.0 million, the Company must maintain unrestricted cash equal to at least 65% of the outstanding debt. In addition, if the outstanding debt is greater than \$75.0 million, the Company must maintain unrestricted cash equal to at least 70% of the outstanding debt. If the Company achieves specified net revenue of COSELA, the cash percentage decreases to 45% of the outstanding debt. The Fourth Amendment also re-set the prepayment premiums associated with any prepayment of the loans under the Loan and Security Agreement.

This description is only a summary of the Fourth Amendment and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Fourth Amendment, a copy of which is filed as an Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ending September 30, 2022 and incorporated herein by reference.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

You should read the following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations together with our financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this quarterly report. This discussion and other parts of this quarterly report contain forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties, such as statements of our plans, objectives, expectations and intentions. As a result of many factors, including those factors set forth in the "Risk Factors" section of our 2021 Form 10-K, and in our subsequently filed Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, our actual results could differ materially from the results described in or implied by the forward-looking statements contained in the following discussion and analysis.

In this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the terms "we," "us," "our," the "Company" and "G1" mean G1 Therapeutics, Inc.

Overview

We are a commercial-stage biopharmaceutical company focused on the development and commercialization of novel small molecule therapeutics for the treatment of patients with cancer. Our first product approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA"), COSELA® (trilaciclib), is the first and only therapy indicated to proactively help protect bone marrow from the damage of chemotherapy (myeloprotection) and is the first innovation in managing myeloprotection in decades. In July 2022, COSELA (trilaciclib hydrochloride for injection) was conditionally approved by the China National Medical Products Administration (NMPA) for marketing in China.

Trilaciclib was developed from a technology platform that targets key cellular pathways including transient arrest of the cell cycle at the G1 phase, prior to the beginning of DNA replication. Controlled administration and clean G1 arrest from transient CDK4/6 inhibition can protect bone marrow and reduce hematologic adverse events ("AEs") caused by cytotoxic therapy and may increase the ability to receive longer treatment durations. Transient CDK4/6 inhibition also may improve survival in combination with leading and emerging treatments through myeloprotection, enabling increased cytotoxic exposure while protecting the immune system, and/or through immunomodulation, which may improve patients' overall anti-tumor immune responses. We are exploring the use of trilaciclib in a variety of trials across multiple tumor types and treatment combinations to optimize these potential benefits of proactive multi-lineage myeloprotection and survival in combination with leading and emerging treatments for patients globally.

We use "COSELA" when referring to our FDA approved drug and "trilaciclib" when referring to our development of COSELA for additional indications.

COSELA is a prescription medicine used to help reduce the occurrence of low blood cell counts caused by damage to bone marrow from chemotherapy. COSELA is used to treat adults taking certain chemotherapies (platinum/etoposide or topotecan) for extensive-stage small cell lung cancer.

COSELA is an injection for intravenous (IV) use given within four hours before chemotherapy.

Commercial Product



On February 12, 2021, COSELA was approved by the FDA to decrease the incidence of chemotherapy-induced myelosuppression in adult patients treated with a platinum/etoposide-containing regimen or topotecan-containing regimen for ES-SCLC. COSELA became commercially available through our specialty distributor network on March 2, 2021.

We announced on March 25, 2021 that COSELA had been included in two updated National Comprehensive Cancer Network® ("NCCN") Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines®): The Treatment Guidelines for Small Cell Lung Cancer and the Supportive Care Guidelines for Hematopoietic Growth Factors. These guidelines document evidence-based, consensus-driven management to ensure that all patients receive preventive, diagnostic, treatment, and supportive services that are most likely to lead to optimal outcomes. On October 1, 2021, we announced that the permanent J-code for COSELA that was issued in July 2021 by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) is now effective for provider billing for all sites of care. All hospital outpatient departments, ambulatory surgery centers and physician offices in the United States have one consistent Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System (HCPCS) code to standardize the submission and payment of COSELA insurance claims across Medicare, Medicare Advantage, Medicaid and commercial plans. Our new technology add-on payment (NTAP) for COSELA which provides additional payment to inpatient hospitals above the standard Medicare Severity Diagnosis-Related Group (MS-DRG) payment amount also became effective for provider billing on October 1, 2021.

We are also exploring potential use of trilaciclib in a variety of tumors, including colorectal cancer ("CRC"), breast cancer, bladder cancer, and in trials designed to inform the design of future additional pivotal studies across multiple tumor types and treatment combinations including certain chemotherapies, checkpoint inhibitors, and targeted chemotherapy medicines called antibody-drug conjugates (ADCs).

In June 2020, we entered into a three-year co-promotion agreement for COSELA in the United States and Puerto Rico with Boehringer Ingelheim Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ("Boehringer Ingelheim"). In December 2021, the Company and Boehringer Ingelheim mutually agreed to end the co-promotion agreement for COSELA, effective March 2022. At that time, we announced that we would hire and deploy a total of 34 oncology sales representatives to allow us to target all accounts to accelerate sales activities and help maximize the adoption of COSELA. As of February 21, 2022, all 34 sales representatives were hired, trained, and deployed into their respective regions. Starting from the second quarter of 2022, the sales of COSELA has been solely conducted by the G1 COSELA sales team.

On August 3, 2020, we entered into an exclusive license agreement with Nanjing Simcere Dongyuan Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd ("Simcere") for the development and commercialization of trilaciclib in all indications in Greater China (mainland China, Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan). On July 13, 2022, the NMPA conditionally approved COSELA (trilaciclib hydrochloride for injection) for marketing in China. COSELA is indicated in China to decrease the incidence of chemotherapy-induced myelosuppression in adult patients when administered prior to a platinum/etoposide-containing regimen for ES-SCLC. As a result of receiving approval in China, Simcere paid the Company a \$13.0 million milestone (less applicable withholding taxes of \$1.3 million) payment in the third quarter of 2022. In total, we may receive up to \$156.0 million in milestone payments. We will also receive double-digit royalties on annual net sales of COSELA in China.

Product Portfolio

Trilaciclib is a first-in-class therapy designed to help protect against chemotherapy-induced myelosuppression. Trilaciclib, a novel transient IV CDK4/6 inhibitor has unique attributes including rapid onset from IV administration, potent and selective CDK4 and CDK6 inhibition and a short half-life. Controlled administration and clean G1-phase arrest reduce hematologic AEs caused by cytotoxic therapy and may increase patients' abilities to receive longer treatment durations. Transient CDK4/6 inhibition also modulates multiple immune functions ("immunomodulation") while allowing beneficial T cell proliferation which may improve patients' anti-tumor immune responses.

Trilaciclib transiently blocks progression through the cell cycle. This provides benefits which manifest depending on the tumor type and therapeutic backbone, including: (1) proactive multi-lineage myeloprotection to protect the bone marrow from cytotoxic damage, and (2) potentially improved survival in combination with leading and emerging treatments.

We are pursuing trilaciclib across key growth platforms. First, trilaciclib provides proactive multi-lineage myeloprotection by transiently arresting hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells ("HSPCs"), helping to protect them from damage caused by cytotoxic therapy thereby minimizing cytopenias across neutrophils, erythrocytes, and platelets. These proactive multi-lineage myeloprotection benefits were seen in our three double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trials in ES-SCLC, where highly myelosuppressive chemotherapy regimens are administered multiple days in a row. This myeloprotection benefit is being explored as the primary endpoint in our ongoing PRESERVE 1 pivotal Phase 3 trial in 1L CRC which is exploring the use of trilaciclib in combination with FOLFOXIRI, the most efficacious chemotherapy regimen in CRC but also the most myelosuppressive. We have received support from preclinical models for the benefits of trilaciclib in combination with 5-FU-based chemo regimens and expect to obtain our initial results from the PRESERVE 1 Phase 3 trial in the first quarter of 2023. If the myeloprotection data are positive, we will meet with regulatory authorities to discuss filing for approval in this indication.

Second, trilaciclib has the potential to improve survival in combination with leading and emerging treatments, as a result of (1) myeloprotection, thus enabling increased cytotoxic exposure while protecting the immune system, and/or (2) immunomodulation, thus improving overall immune response. Its ability to enhance the cancer immune cycle occurs through multiple factors, including (1) enhancing T cell activation (via increased antigen presentation and secretion of IL-2 and IFN γ), (2) favorably altering the tumor microenvironment (via increased chemokines responsible for trafficking T cells to tumors and reducing the number and function of immunosuppressive cell populations), and (3) improving long-term immune surveillance (via increased generation of memory CD8+ T cells). We are exploring this potential survival benefit in a variety of ongoing Phase 2 and Phase 3 clinical trials. A meaningful antitumor efficacy benefit was observed in our Phase 2 mTNBC study in which trilaciclib led to a significant improvement in overall survival when administered in combination with chemotherapy (gemcitabine/carboplatin) compared to chemotherapy alone. These are the foundational data for our ongoing PRESERVE 2 pivotal Phase 3 trial in 1L mTNBC.

We are executing on our tumor-agnostic strategy to evaluate the potential benefits of trilaciclib to patients with other tumors to continuously develop new data with trilaciclib in a variety of chemotherapeutic settings and in combination with other agents to maximize the applicability of the drug to potential future treatment paradigms. We currently have five ongoing clinical trials: a pivotal Phase 3 trial in 1L CRC, a pivotal Phase 3 trial in 1L mTNBC, a Phase 2 trial in 1L bladder cancer with chemotherapy induction and a checkpoint inhibitor maintenance, a Phase 2 trial in combination with an antibody-drug conjugate ("ADC") in 2L/3L mTNBC, and a Phase 2 trial in neoadjuvant TNBC designed to validate trilaciclib's immune-based mechanism of action ("MOA"). These studies across treatment settings and tumor types will evaluate trilaciclib's benefits of proactive multi-lineage myeloprotection and survival in combination with leading and emerging treatments via myeloprotection and/or immunomodulation. In addition, the MOA and ADC Phase 2 trials will inform the design of future additional pivotal studies across multiple tumor types and treatment combinations. We are also conducting significant preclinical work to assess the additive/synergistic potential of trilaciclib with a variety of novel and emerging therapeutic agents to identify synergies to evaluate in future clinical trials. New non-clinical data presented in September 2022 showed consistent synergistic potential of trilaciclib to enhance the cancer immune cycle by enhancing T cell activation, favorably altering the tumor microenvironment, and improving long-term surveillance. Our overall development approach includes monitoring and anticipating the evolving future standards of care across tumor types in order to design or support studies that generate important data for trilaciclib across relevant future treatment settings and maximize future usage.

In November 2022, we provided encouraging initial data from our ongoing Phase 2 trial of trilaciclib in combination with the ADC, sacituzumab govitecan-hziy. Initial data demonstrate the potential for an on-target effect of trilaciclib to reduce (>50%) the rates of adverse events associated with sacituzumab govitecan-hziy, including myelosuppression, diarrhea, and potentially alopecia, due to the presence of CDK4/6-expressing cells in the intestinal crypt and hair follicles, compared to the previously published sacituzumab govitecan-hziy single agent safety profile. We expect to release a more comprehensive data set including safety and initial efficacy results at a medical meeting in the first half of 2023.

Trilaciclib Product Portfolio

Candidate	Indication	Current Status	Timing of Initial Results	Endpoints	Development & Commercialization Rights (all indications)
	1L metastatic Colorectal cancer (CRC)	Registrational Phase 3 trial (enrollment completed in June 2022)	1Q 2023	Primary: myeloprotection* Secondary: ORR, PFS/OS, PRO	
	1L metastatic Triple negative breast cancer (mTNBC)	Registrational Phase 3 trial (enrollment completed in October 2022)	(enrollment ted in October 2022) 2H 2023 2H 2023 Finitally: OS * Secondary: PRO, myeloprotection, PFS/ORR		G1 Therapeutics owns all
trilaciclib	1L Bladder cancer (mUC)	Phase 2 trial (enrollment completed in August 2022)	4Q 2022	Primary: PFS Secondary: ORR, OS, safety*, others	global development and commercial rights across all indications, with the exception of Greater China
	Antibody-drug conjugate (ADC) combination trial in mTNBC	ugate (ADC) bination trial in Phase 2 trial (enrolling) bination trial in Phase 2 trial (enrolling) Phase 2 trial (enrolling) Secondary: ORR, OS, safety*, myeloprotection*,		(Simcere)	
	Mechanism of action trial in early stage neoadjuvant TNBC	Phase 2 trial (enrollment completed in August 2022)	4Q 2022	Primary: Immune-based MOA* Secondary: pCR, immune response, others	

PFS=progression-free survival; OS=overall survival; PRO=patient reported outcome; ORR=overall response rate; pCR=pathological complete response; MOA=mechanism of action.

*Additional initial results expected: (i) Phase 3 colorectal cancer trial: myeloprotection and ORR endpoints; (ii) Phase 3 1L mTNBC trial: interim OS analysis; if the trial meets the interim analysis stopping rule, it will terminate and we will report the topline results. If it does not, the trial will continue to the final analysis; (iii) Phase 2 bladder cancer trial: ORR and preliminary safety data; (iv) Phase 2 trial to confirm the immune-based mechanism of action (MOA) of trilaciclib in early-stage neoadjuvant TNBC: immune endpoints (e.g., CD8+ / Treg ratio)

Lerociclib

Lerociclib is a differentiated clinical-stage oral CDK4/6 inhibitor being developed for use in combination with other targeted therapies in multiple oncology indications. In 2020, we entered into separate, exclusive agreements with EQRx, Inc. (rights for U.S., Europe, Japan and all markets outside Asia-Pacific) and Genor Biopharma Co. Inc. (rights for Asia-Pacific, excluding Japan) for the development and commercialization of lerociclib in all indications. Combined, these agreements provide \$26.0 million in upfront payments, along with sales-based royalties, and the opportunity for up to \$330.0 million in potential milestone payments. EQRx, Inc. and Genor Biopharma Co. Inc. are responsible for all costs related to the development and commercialization of lerociclib in their respective territories.

Rintodestrant

Rintodestrant is an oral SERD for use as a monotherapy and in combination with CDK4/6 inhibitors, initially Ibrance® (palbociclib), for the treatment of ER+, HER2- breast cancer. After completing the evaluation of our rintodestrant partnering options and recent data in the highly competitive oral SERD space, we made the strategic decision to discontinue the program. We reverted the rights back to the originator (University of Illinois Chicago) during the third quarter of 2022; there are no additional financial obligations due to the originator resulting from the reversion.

CDK2 Inhibitor

In 2020, we entered into a global license agreement with Incyclix Bio, LLC ("Incyclix"), formerly ARC Therapeutics, LLC, for the development and commercialization of an internally discovered cyclin-dependent kinase 2 ("CDK2") inhibitor for all human and veterinary uses. Incyclix is currently granted an exclusive, royalty-bearing, license with the right to grant sublicenses to one of our solely owned patent families.

Coronavirus (COVID-19) impact on operations

We have implemented business continuity plans to address the COVID-19 pandemic and minimize disruptions to ongoing operations. Enrollment of patients in current and future clinical trials may be impacted by COVID-19. Although we have not had any significant supply chain delays or shortages as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic to date, we have experienced delays in the delivery of our investigational product to certain investigative sites due to shortages of ancillary materials and the delay of governmental inspections. If the COVID-19 pandemic continues or increases in severity, we could experience disruptions to our clinical development timelines. If we experience delays in patient enrollment, we could incur increased clinical program expense if it is deemed necessary or advisable to improve patient recruitment by opening additional clinical sites. COVID-19 travel limitations and government-mandated work-from-home or shelter-in-place orders may reduce the number of in-person meetings with prescribers and fewer patient visits with physicians, potentially resulting in fewer new prescriptions.

We established a COVID-19 response team which continually monitors the impact of COVID-19 on our operations. The COVID-19 response team manages our workplace protocols that govern our employees' use of our office. To mitigate the impact of COVID-19 on our business, we put in place the following safety measures for our employees, patients, healthcare professionals, and suppliers to limit exposure: we substantially restricted travel, supplied personal protective equipment to employees, limited access to our headquarters and asked most of our staff to work remotely.

As of September 30, 2022, the majority of our employees are still working remotely, which may negatively impact our ability to conduct research and development activities, engage in sales-related initiatives, or efficiently conduct day-to-day operations. In addition, we added bandwidth and VPN capacity to our infrastructure to facilitate remote work arrangements. We will continue to monitor the impact of COVID-19 on our operations, including how it will impact our employees, clinical trials, development programs, supply chain, and other aspects of our operations, and report to our Board of Directors regularly on the progress of our response to the COVID-19 outbreak.

Financial Overview

Since our inception in 2008, we have devoted substantially all of our resources to synthesizing, acquiring, testing and developing our product candidates, including conducting preclinical studies and clinical trials and providing selling, general and administrative support for these operations as well as securing intellectual property protection for our products. Currently, COSELA is our only product approved for sale. We began generating revenue for the net product sales from COSELA in March of 2021. We recorded \$22.5 million and \$11.1 million of net product sales from COSELA for nine months ended September 30, 2022, and the year ended December 31, 2021, respectively. We recorded \$18.6 million and \$20.4 million of license revenue for the nine months ended September 30, 2022, and the year ended December 31, 2021, respectively. To date, we have financed our operations primarily through the sale of equity securities, our loan agreement with Hercules Capital, Inc., and licensing arrangements. Under our licensing arrangements, we are eligible to receive certain development and sales-based milestones. Our ability to earn these milestones and the timing of achieving these milestones is primarily dependent upon the outcome of the licensee's activities and is uncertain at this time.

As of September 30, 2022, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$93.2 million and marketable securities of \$29.7 million. Since inception we have incurred net losses. As of September 30, 2022, we had an accumulated deficit of \$698.4 million. Substantially all of our net losses have resulted from costs incurred in connection with our research and development programs, our commercial launch of COSELA, and from selling, general and administrative expenses associated with our operations. We expect to continue to incur significant expenses and increasing operating losses. We expect our research and development, commercial activities, and selling, general and administrative expenses will continue to increase in connection with our ongoing and future activities as we:

- continue development of trilaciclib, including initiation of additional clinical trials;
- identify and develop new product candidates;
- seek additional marketing approvals for trilaciclib upon successful completion of clinical trials;
- grow our sales, marketing and distribution infrastructure to commercialize COSELA and any future products for which we may obtain marketing approval;
- achieve market acceptance of our product in the medical community and with third-party payors;
- maintain, expand and protect our intellectual property portfolio;
- hire additional personnel;
- enter into collaboration arrangements, if any, for the development of our product or in-license other products and technologies;
- · identify and develop new product candidates;
- add operational, financial and management information systems and personnel, including personnel to support our product development and planned future commercialization efforts; and
- continue to incur increased costs as a result of operating as a public company.

Components of our Results of Operations

Revenue

On February 12, 2021, COSELA was approved by the FDA and we began generating revenue for the product sales of COSELA in March 2021. Prior to the approval of COSELA, our revenues have been derived from our license agreements.

We entered into an exclusive license agreement with Simcere in August 2020 and granted them the rights to develop and commercialize trilaciclib in Greater China (mainland China, Hong Kong, Macau, and Taiwan) (the "Simcere Territory"). Under the license agreement, Simcere agreed to pay us a non-refundable, upfront cash payment of \$14.0 million, which we received (less applicable withholding taxes of \$1.4 million) in September 2020. We have the potential to receive an additional \$156.0 million upon reaching development and commercial milestones, and to receive tiered low double-digit royalties on annual net sales of trilaciclib in the Simcere Territory. The upfront payment of \$14.0 million was recognized as revenue in the fourth quarter of 2020, once the transfer of the related technology and know-how was completed. Through December 31, 2021, we recognized an additional \$8.0 million in revenue for the achievement of development and commercial milestones as defined by the license agreement. On July 13, 2022, the NMPA conditionally approved COSELA (trilaciclib hydrochloride for injection) for marketing in China. As a result of receiving approval in China, Simcere paid us a \$13.0 million milestone payment (less applicable withholding taxes of \$1.3 million) in the third quarter of 2022. Additionally, for the completion of manufacturing technology transfer in the third quarter of 2022, Simcere paid us a \$1.0 million (less applicable withholding taxes of \$0.1 million) milestone payment in October 2022. For the nine months ended September 30, 2022, we recognized \$14.0 million of revenue related to development milestones.

We entered into an exclusive license agreement with EQRx, Inc. ("EQRx") in July 2020 and granted them the rights to develop and commercialize lerociclib in the U.S, Europe, Japan and all other global markets, excluding the Asia-Pacific region (except Japan) (the "EQRx Territory"). We received an upfront payment of \$20.0 million in August 2020. This was recognized as revenue in September 2020 when we transferred the license and related technology and know-how. We have the potential to receive \$290.0 million upon reaching development and commercial milestones, and receive tiered royalties ranging from mid-single digits to mid-teens based on annual net sales of lerociclib in the EQRx Territory. We did not receive any development milestones during the nine months ended September 30, 2022.

We entered into an exclusive license agreement with Genor Biopharma Co. Inc. ("Genor") in June 2020 and granted them the rights to develop and commercialize lerociclib in the Asia-Pacific Region, excluding Japan (the "Genor Territory"). We received an upfront payment of \$6.0 million in July 2020. This was recognized as revenue in September 2020 when we transferred the license and related technology and know-how. We have the potential to receive \$40.0 million upon reaching development and commercial milestones, and receive tiered royalties ranging from high single to low double-digits based on annual net sales of lerociclib in the Genor Territory. Through December 31, 2021, we recognized an additional \$3.0 million in revenue for the achievement of development and commercial milestones as defined by the license agreement. We did not receive any development milestones during the nine months ended September 30, 2022.

We entered into an exclusive license agreement with Incyclix, formerly ARC Therapeutics, LLC, a company primarily owned by a former board member, in May 2020. We granted Incyclix an exclusive, worldwide, royalty-bearing license of its CDK2 inhibitor compounds in exchange for an upfront payment and equity in Incyclix with a total value of approximately \$2.1 million, which resulted in the recognition of related party revenue. We are entitled to receive additional milestone payments and sales-based royalties, and has right of first negotiation to re-acquire these assets.

Operating expenses

We classify our operating expenses into three categories: cost of goods sold, research and development and selling, general and administrative expenses. Personnel costs, including salaries, benefits, bonuses, and stock-based compensation expense, comprise a significant component of each of these expense categories. We allocate expenses associated with personnel costs based on the nature of work associated with these resources. In addition, costs to sell and market COSELA are included within selling, general and administrative expense categories.

Cost of goods sold

Cost of goods sold includes direct and indirect costs related to the manufacturing and distribution of COSELA, including third-party manufacturing costs, packaging services, freight-in, third-party logistics costs associated with COSELA, and personnel costs. Cost of goods sold may also include period costs related to certain inventory manufacturing services and inventory adjustment charges.

Research and development expenses

The largest component of our total operating expenses since inception has been research and development activities, including the preclinical and clinical development of our product candidates.

Research and development costs are expensed as incurred. Our research and development expense primarily consists of:

- salaries and personnel-related costs, including bonuses, benefits and any stock-based compensation, for our scientific personnel performing or managing out-sourced research and development activities;
- costs incurred under agreements with contract research organizations and investigative sites that conduct preclinical studies and clinical trials;
- costs related to manufacturing pharmaceutical active ingredients and drug products for preclinical studies and clinical trials;
- costs related to upfront and milestone payments under in-licensing agreements;
- · fees paid to consultants and other third parties who support our product development; and
- allocated facility-related costs and overhead.

The successful development of our products is highly uncertain. Products in later stages of clinical development generally have higher development costs than those in earlier stages of clinical development, primarily due to the increased size and duration of later-stage clinical trials. Accordingly, we expect research and development costs to increase as we conduct later stage clinical trials. However, we do not believe that it is possible at this time to accurately project total program-specific expenses. Our expenditures on current and future preclinical and clinical development programs are subject to numerous uncertainties in timing and cost to completion. The duration, costs and timing of clinical trials and development of our products will depend on a variety of factors, including:

- the scope, rate of progress, and expenses of our ongoing as well as any additional clinical trials and other research and development activities;
- future clinical trial results:
- achievement of milestones requiring payments under our in-licensing agreements;
- uncertainties in clinical trial enrollment rates or drop-out or discontinuation rates of patients;
- potential additional studies requested by regulatory agencies;
- · significant and changing government regulation; and
- · the timing and receipt of any regulatory approvals.

We track research and development expenses on a program-by-program basis only for clinical-stage product candidates. Preclinical research and development expenses and chemical manufacturing research and development expenses are not assigned or allocated to individual development programs.

Selling, general and administrative expenses

Selling, general and administrative expenses consist of personnel costs, allocated expenses and other expenses for outside professional services, including legal, audit and accounting services. Personnel costs consist of salaries, bonuses, benefits and stock-based compensation. Other selling, general and administrative expenses include facility-related costs not otherwise allocated to research and development expense, professional fees, commercialization costs, expenses associated with obtaining and maintaining patents and costs of our information systems. We anticipate that our selling, general and administrative expenses will continue to increase in the future as we increase our headcount to support our continued research and development and commercialization of COSELA.

Total other income (expense), net

Total other income (expense), net consists of interest income earned on cash and cash equivalents and interest expenses incurred under our loan and security agreement with Hercules.

Income taxes

To date, we have not been required to pay U.S. federal or state income taxes because we have not generated taxable income. Income tax expense recognized during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022 relates to the foreign withholding taxes incurred as a result of the milestone payments received from the Simcere license agreement during the quarter.

Results of Operations

Comparison of the three months ended September 30, 2022 and September 30, 2021

	Three Months Ended September 30,			Change	
	-	2022	2021	\$	
			(in thousands)		
Revenues					
Product sales, net	\$	8,269	\$ 3,576	\$ 4,693	
License revenue		15,307	1,282	14,025	
Total revenues		23,576	4,858	18,718	
Operating expenses					
Cost of goods sold		1,111	591	520	
Research and development		19,581	21,143	(1,562)	
Selling, general and administrative		24,432	24,268	164	
Total operating expenses		45,124	46,002	(878)	
Loss from operations		(21,548)	(41,144)	19,596	
Other income (expense)					
Interest income		211	7	204	
Interest expense		(2,764)	(934)	(1,830)	
Other income (expense)		48	(76)	124	
Total other income (expense), net		(2,505)	(1,003)	(1,502)	
Loss before income taxes		(24,053)	(42,147)	18,094	
Income tax expense		1,219	321	898	
Net loss	\$	(25,272)	\$ (42,468)	\$ 17,196	

Product sales, net

Product sales, net was \$8.3 million and \$3.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively. The increase of \$4.7 million, or 131%, was primarily due to increased sales volume as we continued our commercialization efforts. We received FDA approval on February 12, 2021 and COSELA was commercially available in the United States and Puerto Rico beginning March 2, 2021.

License Revenue

License revenue was \$15.3 million and \$1.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively. The increase of \$14.0 million, or 1077%, was primarily due to revenue recognized from two development milestones related to the Simcere license agreement.

Cost of goods sold

Cost of goods sold was \$1.1 million and \$0.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively. The increase of \$0.5 million, or 83%, was primarily due to an increase in units sold and an increase in overhead during the current period, partially offset by a decrease in third-party logistics costs.

Research and development

Research and development expenses were \$19.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2022, compared to \$21.1 million for the three months ended September 30, 2021. The decrease of \$1.5 million, or 7%, was primarily due to decreases of \$0.1 million in clinical trial costs, \$1.3 million in costs for manufacturing of active pharmaceutical ingredients and drug product to support clinical trials, and \$0.1 million in pre-clinical and discovery costs. The following table summarizes our research and development expenses allocated to trilaciclib, rintodestrant, lerociclib and unallocated research and development expenses for the periods indicated:

	Three Months Ended September 30,			
	2022		2021	
	 (in tho	usands)		
Clinical Program Expenses—trilaciclib	\$ 17,245	\$	17,169	
Clinical Program Expenses—rintodestrant	511		675	
Clinical Program Expenses—lerociclib	600		655	
Chemical Manufacturing and Development	604		1,901	
Discovery, Pre-Clinical and Other Expenses	621		743	
Total Research and Development Expenses	\$ 19,581	\$	21,143	

Selling, general and administrative

Selling, general and administrative expenses were \$24.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2022, compared to \$24.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2021. The increase of \$0.1 million, or 0.4%, was primarily due to increases of \$3.4 million in personnel costs due to increased headcount, \$0.1 million in audit and legal fees, and \$0.1 million in insurance and other administrative costs. The increase is offset by decreases of \$0.4 million in medical affairs costs, \$2.4 million in commercialization activities, \$0.4 million in professional fees, and \$0.3 million in IT-related costs.

Total other income (expense), net

Total other income (expense), net was \$(2.5) million for the three months ended September 30, 2022, as compared to \$(1.0) million for the three months ended September 30, 2021. The change of \$1.5 million, or 150%, was primarily due to an increase in interest expense recognized on our loan payable.

Income tax expense

There was \$1.2 million of income tax expense recognized for the three months ended September 30, 2022, as compared to \$0.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2021. Income tax expense in both periods relates to the foreign withholding taxes incurred as a result of the development milestone payments received from the Simcere license agreement during the respective quarters.

Results of Operations

Comparison of the nine months ended September 30, 2022 and September 30, 2021

	Nine Months End	Change	
	 2022	2021	\$
	 	(in thousands)	
Revenues			
Product sales, net	\$ 22,467	\$ 6,717	\$ 15,750
License revenue	 18,584	18,963	(379)
Total revenues	 41,051	25,680	15,371
Operating expenses			
Cost of goods sold	2,756	1,642	1,114
Research and development	66,729	56,435	10,294
Selling, general and administrative	 76,857	72,474	4,383
Total operating expenses	146,342	130,551	15,791
Loss from operations	 (105,291)	(104,871)	(420)
Other income (expense)			
Interest income	270	35	235
Interest expense	(7,436)	(2,609)	(4,827)
Other income (expense)	(234)	(208)	(26)
Total other income (expense), net	(7,400)	(2,782)	(4,618)
Loss before income taxes	 (112,691)	(107,653)	(5,038)
Income tax expense	1,219	679	540
Net loss	\$ (113,910)	\$ (108,332)	\$ (5,578)

Product sales, net

Product sales, net was \$22.5 million and \$6.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively. The increase of \$15.8 million, or 236%, was primarily due to increased sales volume as we continued our commercialization efforts. We received FDA approval on February 12, 2021 and COSELA was commercially available beginning March 2, 2021.

License Revenue

License revenue was \$18.6 million and \$19.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively. The decrease of \$0.4 million, or 2%, was primarily due to \$4.9 million less in revenue for the delivery of clinical drug supply and manufacturing services to Simcere, EQRx, and Genor, offset by increases of \$1.5 million in revenue from reimbursement of clinical trial costs by Simcere and EQRx and \$3.0 million in revenue from development milestones related to the Simcere license agreement.

Cost of goods sold

Cost of goods sold was \$2.8 million and \$1.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2022 and 2021, respectively. The increase of \$1.2 million, or 75%, was primarily due to an increase in units sold and an increase in overhead during the current period.

Research and development

Research and development expenses were \$66.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2022, compared to \$56.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021. The increase of \$10.3 million, or 18%, was primarily due to an increase of \$13.6 million in clinical trial costs offset by a decrease of \$3.0 million in costs for manufacturing of active pharmaceutical ingredients and drug product to support clinical trials, and a decrease of \$0.3 million in pre-clinical and discovery costs. The following table summarizes our research and development expenses allocated to trilaciclib, rintodestrant, lerociclib and unallocated research and development expenses for the periods indicated:

	Nine Months Ended September 30,			
	2022		2021	
	 (in tho	usands)		
Clinical Program Expenses—trilaciclib	\$ 58,950	\$	43,890	
Clinical Program Expenses—rintodestrant	1,717		2,571	
Clinical Program Expenses—lerociclib	2,066		2,650	
Chemical Manufacturing and Development	2,177		5,151	
Discovery, Pre-Clinical and Other Expenses	1,819		2,173	
Total Research and Development Expenses	\$ 66,729	\$	56,435	

Selling, general and administrative

Selling, general and administrative expenses were \$76.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2022, compared to \$72.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021. The increase of \$4.4 million, or 6%, was due to increases of \$12.1 million in personnel costs due to increased headcount and \$0.4 million in insurance and other administrative costs. The increase is offset by decreases of \$1.1 million in medical affairs costs, \$5.1 million in commercialization activities, \$0.2 million in professional service fees, \$0.1 million in legal fees, \$1.3 million in IT-related costs, and \$0.3 million in franchise taxes.

Total other income (expense), net

Total other income (expense), net was \$(7.4) million for the nine months ended September 30, 2022, as compared to \$(2.8) million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021. The change of \$4.6 million, or 164%, was primarily due to an increase in interest expense recognized on our loan payable.

Income tax expense

There was \$1.2 million of income tax expense recognized for the nine months ended September 30, 2022, as compared to \$0.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021. Income tax expense in both periods relates to the foreign withholding taxes incurred as a result of the development milestone payments received from the Simcere license agreement.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We have experienced net losses since our inception, and have an accumulated deficit of \$698.4 million and \$584.5 million as of September 30, 2022 and December 31, 2021, respectively. We expect to incur losses and have negative net cash flows from operating activities as we execute on our strategy including engaging in further research and development activities, particularly conducting non-clinical studies and clinical trials. Our success depends on the ability to successfully commercialize our technologies to support our operations and strategic plan. As of the date of issuance of these financial statements, we expect that our cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities as of September 30, 2022 will not be sufficient to fund our planned operations and remain in compliance with our objective financial covenants for at least the next 12 months from the date of issuance of these financial statements. Based on the foregoing, we have concluded that substantial doubt exists about our ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least 12 months from the date of issuance of these condensed financial statements. Until such time, if ever, as we can generate substantial revenues, we expect to finance our cash needs through a combination of equity offerings, debt financings, other third-party funding, marketing and distribution arrangements and other collaborations, strategic alliances and licensing arrangements. There can be no assurances that we will be able to secure such additional financing if at all, or on terms that are satisfactory to us, and that it will be sufficient to meet our needs. In the event we are not successful in obtaining sufficient funding, this could force us to delay, limit, or reduce our product development, commercialization efforts or other operations and could result in the default of our loan payable. Our financial statements have been prepared assuming that we will continue as a going concern, which contemplates the realization of assets and the settlement of liabilities and commitments in the normal course of business. The financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability and classification of recorded asset amounts or the amounts and classification of liabilities that might result from the outcome of the uncertainties described above. In connection with the Loan Payable described in Note 8, we are required to remain in compliance with a minimum cash covenant and a minimum monthly net product revenue covenant (determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP), measured on a trailing six-month basis. The lender also has the ability to call debt based on a material adverse change clause, which is subjectively defined. If we are not in compliance with the monthly net revenue covenant, the minimum cash covenant, or the subjective acceleration clauses are triggered under the agreement, then the lender may call the debt resulting in us immediately needing additional funds. As of September 30, 2022, we were in compliance with all covenants.

To date, we have funded our operations primarily through proceeds from our initial public offering, our follow-on stock offerings, our debt agreement with Hercules Capital, Inc. ("Hercules"), and proceeds from our license agreements. Under our licensing arrangements, we are eligible to receive certain development and sales-based milestones. Our ability to earn these milestones and the timing of achieving these milestones is primarily dependent upon the outcome of the licensee's activities and are uncertain at this time.

Shelf registration statement

On July 2, 2021, we filed an automatically effective shelf registration statement (the "2021 Form S-3") with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). Each issuance under the shelf registration statement would have required the filing of a prospectus supplement identifying the amount and terms of securities to be issued. The 2021 Form S-3 did not limit the amount of securities that could have been issued thereunder.

Since we no longer qualified as a "well-known seasoned issuer" as such term is defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, at the time of the filing of our 2021 Form 10-K in February 2022, we filed an automatic post-effective amendment to the 2021 Form S-3 on Form POSASR prior to the filing of our 2021 Form 10-K, which became effective upon filing, to register for sale up to \$300.0 million of any combination of our common stock, preferred stock, debt securities, warrants, rights and/or units from time to time and at prices and on terms that we may determine and, as required by SEC rules, and another post-effective amendment to the 2021 Form S-3 on Form POS AM after the filing of our 2021 Form 10-K. The post-effective amendment to the 2021 Form S-3 on Form POS AM was declared effective by the SEC on May 3, 2022 and the 2021 Form S-3 will remain in effect for up to three years from the date it originally became effective, which was July 2, 2021.

At-the-market offerings

On June 15, 2018, we entered into a sales agreement for "at the market offerings" with Cowen and Company, LLC ("Cowen"), which allows us to issue and sell shares of common stock pursuant to a shelf registration statement for total gross sales proceeds of up to \$125.0 million from time to time through Cowen, acting as our agent (the "2018 Sales Agreement"). Between June 18, 2018 and August 2, 2018, we sold 752,008 shares of common stock pursuant to the 2018 Sales Agreement resulting in \$36.1 million in net proceeds, realizing \$12.1 million in the second quarter and the remaining \$24.0 million by August 2, 2018.

Between January 14, 2021 and February 9, 2021, we sold 3,513,027 shares of common stock pursuant to the 2018 Sales Agreement resulting in \$86.4 million in net proceeds. As of February 9, 2021, we used the entirety of the remaining availability under the 2018 Sales Agreement with Cowen.

In connection with the 2021 Form S-3, on July 2, 2021, we entered into a sales agreement for "at the market offerings" with Cowen, which allowed us to issue and sell shares of common stock pursuant to the 2021 Form S-3 for total gross sales proceeds of up to \$150.0 million from time to time through Cowen, acting as our agent (the "2021 Sales Agreement"). We did not sell any shares of common stock or other securities under the 2021 Sales Agreement and we terminated the 2021 Sales Agreement on February 23, 2022. Also, on February 23, 2022, we entered into a sales agreement for "at the market offerings" with Cowen, acting as our agent (the "2022 Sales Agreement"), which allows us to issue and sell shares of common stock pursuant to the 2021 Form S-3 for total gross sales proceeds of up to \$100.0 million from time to time through Cowen.

As of the date hereof, we have not sold any shares of common stock or other securities under the 2022 Sales Agreement.

Loan and Security Agreement

On May 29, 2020, we entered into a loan and security agreement with Hercules under which they agreed to lend us up to \$100.0 million, to be made available in a series of tranches, subject to specified conditions. We borrowed \$20.0 million at loan closing. The term of the loan is approximately 48 months, with a maturity date of June 1, 2024. No principal payments are due during an interest-only period, commencing on the initial borrowing date and continuing through June 1, 2022. The interest only period may be extended through January 1, 2023 upon satisfaction of certain milestones. Following the interest only period, we will repay the principal balance and interest of the advances in equal monthly installments through June 1, 2024.

On March 31, 2021, we entered into a First Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement (the "First Amendment") with Hercules whereby we drew the remaining \$10.0 million of the first tranche and the interest rate and financial covenants were amended. Unless loan advances exceeded \$40.0 million, no financial covenants were required.

On November 1, 2021, we entered into a Second Amendment to the Loan and Security Agreement (the "Second Amendment") with Hercules under which Hercules has agreed to lend us up to \$150.0 million, to be made available in a series of tranches, subject to certain terms and conditions. The first tranche was increased to \$100.0 million. At close of the Second Amendment, we borrowed an additional \$45.0 million from the first tranche. We had the right to request that Hercules make the remaining \$25.0 million term loan advances under the first tranche to us by September 15, 2022, which we did not exercise. No principal payments are due during an interest-only period, commencing on the close of the Second Amendment and continuing through December 1, 2024. The interest only period may be extended through December 1, 2025, in quarterly increments, subject to compliance with covenants of the Second Amendment. Following the interest only period, we will repay the principal balance and interest of the advances in equal monthly installments through the maturity date of November 1, 2026.

On June 24, 2022, we entered into a Third Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement (the "Third Amendment") with Hercules which extended the time for drawing the remainder of the first tranche advance of up to \$25.0 million from September 15, 2022 to December 31, 2022. The Third Amendment also added a minimum cash covenant whereby we must maintain unrestricted cash equal to at least 50% of the outstanding debt, and such percentage shall decrease upon us achieving specified net product revenue of COSELA. It further provides for a minimum revenue covenant that, beginning August 15, 2022, with the reporting of the financial results for the second fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2022, and tested monthly, we must have achieved net product revenue of COSELA of at least 80% of the amounts projected in our forecast. Testing of the minimum revenue covenant shall be waived at any time in which either (a) our market capitalization exceeds \$750.0 million and we maintain unrestricted cash equal to at least 50% of the total amounts funded, or (b) we maintain unrestricted cash equal to at least 100% of the total amounts funded. Hercules also has the ability to call debt based on a material adverse change clause, which is subjectively defined. If we are not in compliance with the monthly net revenue covenants, minimum cash covenant or the subjective acceleration clauses are triggered under the agreement, then Hercules may call the debt resulting in us immediately needing additional funds. We have determined that subjective acceleration under the material adverse events clause included in the Loan Agreement is not probable and, therefore, have classified the outstanding principal amount in long-term liabilities based on the timing of scheduled principal payments. As of September 30, 2022 and as of the date of the issuance of these financial statements, we were in compliance with all covenants and has not been notified of an event of default by the lender under the Loan Agreement.

Genor License Agreement

On June 15, 2020, we entered into an exclusive license agreement with Genor for the development and commercialization of lerociclib in the Genor Territory. Under the license agreement, we granted to Genor an exclusive, royalty-bearing, non-transferable license, with the right to grant sublicenses, to develop, obtain, hold and maintain regulatory approvals for, and commercialize lerociclib, in the Genor Territory.

Under the license agreement, Genor agreed to pay us a non-refundable, upfront cash payment of \$6.0 million with the potential to pay an additional \$40.0 million upon reaching certain development and commercial milestones. In addition, Genor will pay us tiered royalties ranging from high single to low double-digits based on annual net sales of lerociclib in the Genor Territory. The upfront cash payment was received in July 2020. In September 2020, we transferred to Genor the related technology and know-how that is necessary to develop, seek regulatory approval for, and commercialize lerociclib in the Genor Territory. Genor will be responsible for the development of the product in the Genor Territory and will be responsible, at its sole cost, for obtaining supply of lerociclib to meet its development, regulatory approval, and commercialization obligations under the agreement. We did not recognize any revenue related to development milestones through the third quarter of 2022.

EQRx License Agreement

On July 22, 2020, we entered into an exclusive license agreement with EQRx for the development and commercialization of lerociclib in the EQRx Territory. Under the license agreement, we granted to EQRx an exclusive, royalty-bearing, non-transferable license, with the right to grant sublicenses, to develop, obtain, hold and maintain regulatory approvals for, and commercialize lerociclib in the EQRx Territory.

Under the license agreement, EQRx agreed to pay us a non-refundable, upfront cash payment of \$20.0 million with the potential to pay an additional \$290.0 million upon reaching certain development and commercial milestones. In addition, EQRx will pay us tiered royalties ranging from mid-single digits to mid-teens based on annual net sales of lerociclib in the EQRx Territory. The upfront cash payment was received in August 2020. In September 2020, we transferred to EQRx the related technology and know-how that is necessary to develop, seek regulatory approval for, and commercialize lerociclib in the EQRx Territory. EQRx will be responsible for the development of the product in the EQRx Territory. We will continue until completion, as the clinical trial sponsor, its two primary clinical trials at EQRx's sole cost and expense. EQRx agreed to reimburse us for all of its out-of-pocket costs incurred after the effective date of the license agreement in connection with these clinical trials. We will invoice EQRx within 30 days following the end of each quarter, and EQRx will pay within 30 days after its receipt of such invoice. We did not recognize any revenue related to development milestones through the third quarter of 2022.

Simcere License Agreement

On August 3, 2020, we entered into an exclusive license agreement with Simcere for the development and commercialization of trilaciclib in all indications in the Simcere Territory. Under the license agreement, we granted to Simcere an exclusive, royalty-bearing, non-transferable license, with the right to grant sublicenses, to develop, obtain, hold and maintain regulatory approvals for, and commercialize trilaciclib in the Simcere Territory.

Under the license agreement, Simcere agreed to pay us a non-refundable, upfront cash payment of \$14.0 million with the potential to pay an additional \$156.0 million upon reaching certain development and commercial milestones. In addition, Simcere will pay us tiered low double-digit royalties on annual net sales of trilaciclib in the Simcere Territory. The upfront payment of \$14.0 million (less applicable withholding taxes of \$1.4 million) was received in September 2020. In return, we will furnish to Simcere the related technology and know-how that is necessary to develop, seek regulatory approval for, and commercialize trilaciclib in the Simcere Territory. Simcere will be responsible for all development and commercialization costs in its territory and may be able to participate in global clinical trials as agreed upon by the companies.

On July 13, 2022, the NMPA conditionally approved COSELA (trilaciclib hydrochloride for injection) for marketing in China. As a result of receiving approval in China, Simcere paid us a \$13.0 million milestone payment (less applicable withholding taxes of \$1.3 million) in the third quarter of 2022. For the completion of manufacturing technology transfer in the third quarter of 2022, Simcere paid us a \$1.0 million (less applicable withholding taxes of \$0.1 million) milestone payment in October 2022. We recognized \$14.0 million of revenue related to development milestones through the third quarter of 2022.

Cash flows

The following table summarizes our cash flows for the periods indicated:

	N	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2022			Change		
		2022		2021		\$	
				(in thousands)			
Net cash used in operating activities	\$	(97,988)	\$	(97,448)	\$	(540)	
Net cash provided/used in investing activities		(30,167)		_		(30,167)	
Net cash provided by financing activities		145		102,106		(101,961)	
Net change in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash	\$	(128,010)	\$	4,658	\$	(132,668)	

Net cash used in operating activities

During the nine months ended September 30, 2022, net cash used in operating activities was \$98.0 million which consisted primarily of a net loss of \$113.9 million, a decrease in net operating assets and liabilities of \$3.4 million, and \$0.1 million accretion of discount on available for sale securities, partially offset by non-cash stock compensation expense of \$16.2 million, \$0.4 million of depreciation expense, \$1.7 million in amortization of debt issuance costs, \$0.7 million of non-cash interest expense, and \$0.4 million in non-cash equity interest.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2021, net cash used in operating activities was \$97.4 million, which consisted primarily of a net loss of \$108.3 million and a decrease in net operating assets and liabilities of \$7.7 million, partially offset by non-cash stock compensation expense of \$17.1 million, \$0.4 million of depreciation expense, \$0.7 million in amortization of debt issuance costs, \$0.2 million of non-cash interest expense, and \$0.2 million of non-cash equity interest.

Net cash used in operating activities increased by \$0.5 million as compared to the nine months ended September 30, 2021 primarily due to increase in net loss from an increase in research costs related to clinical trials as well as administrative costs operating as a commercial company.

Net cash used in investing activities

During the nine months ended September 30, 2022, net cash used in investing activities was \$30.2 million due to the purchase of \$29.7 million in marketable securities and \$0.5 million of manufacturing equipment placed in service during the quarter ended June 30, 2022.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2021, there was no cash provided or used in investing activities.

Net cash provided by financing activities

During the nine months ended September 30, 2022, net cash provided by financing activities consisted of proceeds from exercise of stock options.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2021, net cash provided by financing activities was \$102.1 million, which consisted of \$86.4 million in net proceeds from our at-the-market offering after deducting cash paid during the year for underwriting discounts and commissions and other expenses, \$9.9 million in net proceeds from debt funding, and \$5.8 million from proceeds from the exercise of stock options.

Operating capital requirements and plan of operations

To date, we have generated limited revenue from product sales. We expect our expenses to increase as we continue the development of and seek additional regulatory approvals for trilaciclib, and continue to commercialize COSELA. As described in the risk factors included in the 2021 Form 10-K, we are subject to all of the risks inherent in the development of new products, and we may encounter unforeseen expenses, difficulties, complications, delays and other unknown factors that may adversely affect our business.

We believe that our existing cash and cash equivalents will be sufficient to fund our projected cash needs for at least the next 12 months from the date of issuance of the financial statements.

We have based our projections of operating capital requirements on assumptions that may prove to be incorrect and we may use all of our available capital resources sooner than we expect. Because of the numerous risks and uncertainties associated with research, development and commercialization of pharmaceutical products, we are unable to estimate the exact amount of our operating capital requirements. Our future funding requirements will depend on many factors, including, but not limited to:

- the scope, progress, results and costs of nonclinical development, laboratory testing and clinical trials for our product candidates;
- the scope, prioritization and number of our research and development programs;
- the costs, timing and outcome of regulatory review of our product candidates;
- the extent to which we enter into non-exclusive, jointly funded clinical research collaboration arrangements, if any, for the development of our product candidates in combination with other companies' products;
- our ability to establish such collaborative co-development arrangements on favorable terms, if at all;
- the achievement of milestones or occurrence of other developments that trigger payments under our license agreements and any collaboration agreements into which we enter;
- the extent to which we are obligated to reimburse, or entitled to reimbursement of, clinical trial costs under future collaboration agreements, if any;
- the extent to which we acquire or in-license product candidates and technologies and the terms of such in-licenses;
- the costs of commercialization activities, including product sales, marketing, manufacturing and distribution, for any of our product candidates for which we receive marketing approval;
- the potential benefit of the NMPA's conditional approval for our products and product candidates and our ability to provide comprehensive clinical data from post-approval clinical research;
- revenue received from commercial sales of our product candidates;
- our ability to meet the required financial covenants under our loan agreement; and
- the costs of preparing, filing and prosecuting patent applications, maintaining and enforcing our intellectual property rights and defending intellectual property-related claims.

Until such time, if ever, as we can generate substantial revenues, we expect to finance our cash needs through a combination of equity offerings, debt financings, other third-party funding, marketing and distribution arrangements and other collaborations, strategic alliances and licensing arrangements. Other than amounts included under the terms of our licensing arrangements and the loan agreement with Hercules, which are subject to certain conditions, we do not have any committed external source of funds. We may be bound by ongoing compliance with financial covenants under the loan agreement with Hercules. To the extent that we raise additional capital through the sale of equity or convertible debt securities, our stockholders' ownership interest will be diluted, and the terms of these securities may include liquidation or other preferences that adversely affect your rights as a common stockholder. Debt financing, if available, may involve agreements that include covenants limiting or restricting our ability to take specific actions, such as incurring additional debt, making capital expenditures or declaring dividends. If we raise funds through additional collaborations, strategic alliances or licensing arrangements with third parties, we may have to relinquish valuable rights to our technologies, future revenue streams, research programs or product candidates or to grant licenses on terms that may not be favorable to us. If we are unable to raise additional funds when needed, we may be required to delay, limit, reduce or terminate our product development or future commercialization efforts or grant rights to develop and market product candidates that we would otherwise prefer to develop and market ourselves.

Contractual Obligations, Commitments and Contingencies

There have been no material changes to our contractual obligations during the current period from those disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for year ended December 31, 2021.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We did not have, during the periods presented, and we do not currently have, any off-balance sheet arrangements, as defined under applicable SEC rules.

Critical Accounting Policies and Significant Judgments and Estimates

Our management's discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations is based on our financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, or U.S. GAAP. The preparation of our financial statements requires us to make estimates, judgments, and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities as of the dates of the balance sheet, and the reported amount of expenses incurred during the reporting period. In accordance with U.S. GAAP, we evaluate our estimates and judgments on an ongoing basis. Our estimates are based on our historical experience and on various other factors that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying value of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

We believe that our accounting policies are critical to the process of making significant judgments and estimates in the preparation of our financial statements and understanding and evaluating our reported financial results. We discussed our accounting policies and significant assumptions used in our estimates in Note 2 of our audited financial statements included in our 2021 Form 10-K. We have updated Note 2 to the condensed financial statements to include disclosure related to our critical accounting policy and significant judgment related to the classification of debt.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

From time to time, new accounting pronouncements are issued by the FASB or other standard setting bodies and adopted by the Company as of the specified effective date. Unless otherwise discussed in Note 2, the Company believes the impact of recently issued standards that are not yet effective will not have a material impact on its financial position or results of operations upon adoption.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

We are exposed to market risks in the ordinary course of our business. These risks primarily include interest rate sensitivities, which are affected by changes in the general level of U.S. interest rates. We had cash and cash equivalents of \$93.2 million and marketable securities of \$29.7 million as of September 30, 2022. Cash and cash equivalents consist of deposits in banks, including checking accounts, money market accounts and certificates of deposit. Marketable securities consist of U.S. Treasury bills. Such interest-earning instruments carry a degree of interest rate risk; however, historical fluctuations in interest income have not been significant. Due to the short-term nature of our cash equivalents, a sudden change in interest rates would not be expected to have a material effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

We also have exposure to market risk on our loan agreement with Hercules. Our loan agreement (as such is amended from time to time) accrues interest from its date of issue at a variable interest rate equal to the greater of either (i) (a) the prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal, plus (b) 5.90%, and (ii) 9.15%. As of September 30, 2022, \$75.0 million was outstanding under the loan agreement with Hercules.

We are not currently exposed to significant market risk related to changes in foreign currency exchange rates; however, our operations may be subject to fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates in the future.

Inflation generally affects us by increasing our cost of labor. We do not believe that inflation had a material effect on our business financial condition or results of operations during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2022.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of September 30, 2022. The term "disclosure controls and procedures," as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or the Exchange Act, means controls and other procedures of a company that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Our management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and our management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of September 30, 2022, our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer concluded that, as of such date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.

Change in Internal Controls

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during our most recent fiscal quarter that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II—OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

Investing in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. In addition to the other information contained elsewhere in this report, you should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described in our "Item 1A. Risk Factors" of our 2021 Form 10-K, which could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results before investing in our common stock. [The information presented below updates, and should be read in conjunction with, the risk factors and information disclosed in our Form 10-K, as updated in our quarterly reports. Except as presented below,] there have been no material changes in the risk factors set forth in Part II, Item 1A of our 2021 Form 10-K.

Risks Related to Our Financial Position and Need for Additional Capital

Our financial condition raises substantial doubt as to our ability to continue as a going concern

We may be forced to delay or reduce the scope of our development programs and/or limit or cease our operations if we are unable to obtain additional funding to support our current operating plan. We have identified conditions and events that raise substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a going concern.

We have experienced net losses since inception and have an accumulated deficit of \$698.4 million and \$584.5 million as of September 30, 2022 and December 31, 2021, respectively. We expect to incur losses and have negative net cash flows from operating activities as we execute on our strategy including engaging in further research and development activities, particularly conducting non-clinical studies and clinical trials. Our success depends on the ability to successfully commercialize our technologies to support our operations and strategic plan. As of the date of issuance of these financial statements, we expect that our cash and cash equivalents and marketable securities as of September 30, 2022 will not be sufficient to fund our planned operations and remain in compliance with our objective financial covenants for the next 12 months from the date of issuance of these financial statements. Based on the foregoing, we have concluded that substantial doubt exists about our ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least 12 months from the date of issuance of these condensed financial statements. Until such time, if ever, as we can generate substantial revenues, we expect to finance our cash needs through a combination of equity offerings, debt financings, other third-party funding, marketing and distribution arrangements and other collaborations, strategic alliances and licensing arrangements. There can be no assurances that we will be able to secure such additional financing if at all, or on terms that are satisfactory to us, and that it will be sufficient to meet our needs. In the event we are not successful in obtaining sufficient funding, this could force us to delay, limit, or reduce our product development, commercialization efforts or other operations, and could result in the default of our loan payable. Our financial statements have been prepared assuming that we will continue as a going concern, which contemplates the realization of assets and the settlement of liabilities and commitments in the normal course of business. The financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability and classification of recorded asset amounts or the amounts and classification of liabilities that might result from the outcome of the uncertainties described above. In connection with the Loan Payable described in Note 8, we are required to remain in compliance with a minimum cash covenant and a minimum monthly net product revenue covenant (determined in accordance with U.S. GAAP), measured on a trailing six-month basis. The lender also has the ability to call debt based on a material adverse change clause, which is subjectively defined. If we are not in compliance with the monthly net revenue covenant, the minimum cash covenant, or the subjective acceleration clauses are triggered under the agreement, then the lender may call the debt resulting in us immediately needing additional funds. As of September 30, 2022, we were in compliance with all covenants.

Item 6. Exhibits.

Exhibit Number	Description
'	Fourth Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement by and between Registrant and Hercules Capital, Inc., dated November 1,
10.1*	<u>2022</u>
	Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934,
31.1*	as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
	Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934,
31.2*	as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
	Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the
32.1*	Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
	Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the
32.2*	Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS	Inline XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101)XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

^{*} Filed herewith.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

G1 THERAPEUTICS, INC.

Date: November 2, 2022	By:	/s/ Jennifer K. Moses
		Jennifer K. Moses
		Chief Financial Officer (On behalf of the Registrant and as Principal
		Financial and Accounting Officer)

CERTAIN CONFIDENTIAL PORTIONS OF THIS EXHIBIT HAVE BEEN OMITTED AND REPLACED WITH "[***]". SUCH IDENTIFIED INFORMATION HAS BEEN EXCLUDED FROM THIS EXHIBIT BECAUSE IT IS (I) NOT MATERIAL AND (II) WOULD LIKELY CAUSE COMPETITIVE HARM TO THE COMPANY IF DISCLOSED.

FOURTH AMENDMENT TO LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

THIS FOURTH AMENDMENT TO LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT (this "<u>Amendment</u>"), dated as of November 1, 2022 ("<u>Fourth Amendment Effective Date</u>"), is entered into by and among G1 THERAPEUTICS, INC., a Delaware corporation, and each of its Subsidiaries (hereinafter collectively referred to as the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to the Loan Agreement (as defined below) (collectively, referred to as the "<u>Lenders</u>") and HERCULES CAPITAL, INC., a Maryland corporation, in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent for itself and the Lenders (in such capacity, "<u>Agent</u>").

- A. Borrower, Lenders and Agent are parties to that certain Loan and Security Agreement, dated as of May 29, 2020 (the "Existing Loan Agreement"; and the Existing Loan Agreement, as amended by this Amendment and as further amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Loan Agreement").
 - B. Borrower, Lenders and Agent desire to modify the terms of the Existing Loan Agreement as set forth in this Amendment.

SECTION 1 Definitions; Interpretation.

- (a) **Terms Defined in Loan Agreement**. All capitalized terms used in this Amendment (including in the recitals hereof) and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Loan Agreement.
- (b) **Rules of Construction**. The rules of construction that appear in <u>Section 1.3</u> of the Loan Agreement shall be applicable to this Amendment and are incorporated herein by this reference.

SECTION 2 Amendments to the Loan Agreement.

- (a) Upon satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Section 3 hereof, the Existing Loan Agreement is hereby amended as follows:
 - (i) Exhibit A attached hereto sets forth a clean copy of the Loan Agreement as amended hereby; and
- (ii) In <u>Exhibit B</u> hereto, deletions of the text in the Existing Loan Agreement (including, to the extent included in such <u>Exhibit B</u>, each Schedule or Exhibit to the Existing Loan Agreement) are indicated by struck-through text, and insertions of text are indicated by <u>bold</u>, <u>double-underlined text</u>.
- (b) **References Within Existing Loan Agreement.** Each reference in the Existing Loan Agreement to "this Agreement" and the words "hereof," "herein," "herein," or words of like import, shall mean and be a reference to the Existing Loan Agreement as amended by this Amendment.
- **SECTION 3 Conditions of Effectiveness.** The effectiveness of <u>Section 2</u> of this Amendment shall be subject to Agent's receipt of the following documents, in form and substance satisfactory to Agent, or, as applicable, the following conditions being met:
 - (a) this Amendment, executed by Agent, each Lender and Borrower;
- (b) a duly executed certificate of an officer of Borrower certifying and attaching copies of (A) the certificate of incorporation, certified as of a recent date by the jurisdiction of organization of Borrower and as in effect as of the Fourth Amendment Effective Date; (B) the bylaws of Borrower, as in effect as of the Fourth Amendment Effective Date; (C) resolutions of Borrower's board of directors evidencing approval of this

Amendment, as such resolutions remain in full force and effect as of the Fourth Amendment Effective Date; and (D) a schedule setting forth the name, title and specimen signature of officers or other authorized signers on behalf of Borrower;

- (c) a certificate of good standing for Borrower from its jurisdiction of organization and similar certificates from all other jurisdictions in which it does business and where the failure to be qualified could have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (d) on the Fourth Amendment Effective Date, after giving effect to the amendment of the Existing Loan Agreement contemplated hereby: (i) the representations and warranties contained in Section 4 shall be true and correct on and as of the Fourth Amendment Effective Date as though made on and as of such date; and (ii) there exists no Event of Default or event that with the passage of time would result in an Event of Default; and
- (e) Borrower shall have paid (i) all invoiced costs and expenses then due in accordance with Section 5(e) and (ii) all other fees, costs and expenses, if any, due and payable as of the Fourth Amendment Effective Date under the Loan Agreement.
- **SECTION 4 Representations and Warranties.** To induce Agent and Lenders to enter into this Amendment, Borrower hereby confirms, as of the date hereof, that (a) the representations and warranties made by it in Section 5 of the Loan Agreement and in the other Loan Documents are true and correct in all material respects; provided, however, that such materiality qualifier shall not be applicable to any representations and warranties that already are qualified or modified by materiality in the text thereof provided, further, that to the extent such representations and warranties by their terms expressly relate only to a prior date such representations and warranties shall be true and correct as of such prior date; (b) there has not been and there does not exist a Material Adverse Effect; (c) [reserved]; (d) Agent has and shall continue to have valid, enforceable and perfected first-priority liens, subject only to Permitted Liens, on and security interests in the Collateral and all other collateral heretofore granted by Borrower to Agent, pursuant to the Loan Documents or otherwise granted to or held by Agent; (e) the agreements and obligations of Borrower contained in the Loan Documents and in this Amendment constitute the legal, valid and binding obligations of Borrower, enforceable against Borrower in accordance with their respective terms, except as the enforceability thereof may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar laws of general application affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights or by the application of general principles of equity; (f) the execution, delivery and performance of this Amendment by Borrower will not violate any law, rule, regulation, order, contractual obligation or organizational document of Borrower and will not result in, or require, the creation or imposition of any lien, claim or encumbrance of any kind on any of its properties or revenues; and (g) no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

SECTION 5 Miscellaneous.

(a) Loan Documents Otherwise Not Affected; Reaffirmation; No Novation.

- (i) Except as expressly amended pursuant hereto or referenced herein, the Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall remain unchanged and in full force and effect and are hereby ratified and confirmed in all respects. Each Lender's and Agent's execution and delivery of, or acceptance of, this Amendment shall not be deemed to create a course of dealing or otherwise create any express or implied duty by any of them to provide any other or further amendments, consents or waivers in the future.
- (ii) Borrower hereby expressly (1) reaffirms, ratifies and confirms its Secured Obligations under the Existing Loan Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (2) reaffirms, ratifies and confirms the grant of security under Section 3.1 of the Existing Loan Agreement, (3) reaffirms that such grant of security in the Collateral secures all Secured Obligations under the Existing Loan Agreement, including without limitation any Term Loans funded on or after the date hereof, as of the date hereof, and with effect from (and including) the date hereof, such grant of security in the Collateral: (x) remains in full force and effect notwithstanding the amendments expressly referenced herein; and (y) secures all Secured Obligations under the Existing Loan Agreement, as amended by this

Amendment, and the other Loan Documents, and (4) agrees that the Existing Loan Agreement and each other Loan Document shall remain in full force and effect following any action contemplated in connection herewith.

- (iii) This Amendment is not a novation and the terms and conditions of this Amendment shall be in addition to and supplemental to all terms and conditions set forth in the Loan Documents. Nothing in this Amendment is intended, or shall be construed, to constitute an accord and satisfaction of Borrower's Secured Obligations under or in connection with the Loan Agreement and any other Loan Document or to modify, affect or impair the perfection or continuity of Agent's security interest in, (on behalf of itself and the Lenders) security titles to or other liens on any Collateral for the Secured Obligations.
- (b) **Conditions.** For purposes of determining compliance with the conditions specified in <u>Section 3</u>, each Lender that has signed this Amendment shall be deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted or to be satisfied with, each document or other matter required thereunder to be consented to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to the Lenders unless Agent shall have received notice from such Lender prior to the date hereof specifying its objection thereto.
- Release. In consideration of the agreements of Agent and Lenders contained herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, each Borrower, on behalf of itself and its successors, assigns, and other legal representatives, hereby fully, absolutely, unconditionally and irrevocably releases, remises and forever discharges Agent and Lenders, and its successors and assigns, and its present and former shareholders, affiliates, subsidiaries, divisions, predecessors, directors, officers, attorneys, employees, agents and other representatives (Agent, Lenders and all such other persons being hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Releasees" and individually as a "Releasee"), of and from all demands, actions, causes of action, suits, covenants, contracts, controversies, agreements, promises, sums of money, accounts, bills, reckonings, damages and any and all other claims, counterclaims, defenses, rights of set-off, demands and liabilities whatsoever of every name and nature, known or unknown, suspected or unsuspected, both at law and in equity, which Borrower, or any of its successors, assigns, or other legal representatives may now or hereafter own, hold, have or claim to have against the Releasees or any of them for, upon, or by reason of any circumstance, action, cause or thing whatsoever which arises at any time on or prior to the day and date of this Amendment for or on account of, or in relation to, or in any way in connection with the Loan Agreement, or any of the other Loan Documents or the transactions thereunder or related thereto. Borrower waives the provisions of California Civil Code section 1542, which states:

A GENERAL RELEASE DOES NOT EXTEND TO CLAIMS THAT THE CREDITOR OR RELEASING PARTY DOES NOT KNOW OR SUSPECT TO EXIST IN HIS OR HER FAVOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTING THE RELEASE AND THAT, IF KNOWN BY HIM OR HER, WOULD HAVE MATERIALLY AFFECTED HIS OR HER SETTLEMENT WITH THE DEBTOR OR RELEASED PARTY.

Borrower understands, acknowledges and agrees that the release set forth above may be pleaded as a full and complete defense and may be used as a basis for an injunction against any action, suit or other proceeding which may be instituted, prosecuted or attempted in breach of the provisions of such release. Borrower agrees that no fact, event, circumstance, evidence or transaction which could now be asserted or which may hereafter be discovered shall affect in any manner the final, absolute and unconditional nature of the release set forth above. The provisions of this section shall survive payment in full of the Secured Obligations, full performance of all the terms of this Amendment and the other Loan Documents.

- (d) **No Reliance**. Borrower hereby acknowledges and confirms to Agent and Lenders that Borrower is executing this Amendment on the basis of its own investigation and for its own reasons without reliance upon any agreement, representation, understanding or communication by or on behalf of any other Person.
- (e) Costs and Expenses. Borrower agrees to pay to Agent on the date hereof the out-of-pocket costs and expenses of Agent and the Lenders, and the fees and disbursements of counsel to Agent and the Lenders in

connection with the negotiation, preparation, execution and delivery of this Amendment and any other documents to be delivered in connection herewith on the date hereof.

- (f) **Binding Effect.** This Amendment binds and is for the benefit of the successors and permitted assigns of each party.
- (g) Governing Law. THIS AMENDMENT AND THE OTHER LOAN DOCUMENTS SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, EXCLUDING CONFLICT OF LAWS PRINCIPLES THAT WOULD CAUSE THE APPLICATION OF LAWS OF ANY OTHER JURISDICTION.
- (h) **Complete Agreement; Amendments.** This Amendment and the Loan Documents represent the entire agreement about this subject matter and supersede prior negotiations or agreements with respect to such subject matter. All prior agreements, understandings, representations, warranties, and negotiations between the parties about the subject matter of this Amendment and the Loan Documents merge into this Amendment and the Loan Documents.
- (i) **Severability of Provisions**. Each provision of this Amendment is severable from every other provision in determining the enforceability of any provision.
- (j) **Counterparts**. This Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties on separate counterparts, each of which, when executed and delivered, is an original, and all taken together, constitute one Amendment. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Amendment by facsimile, portable document format (.pdf) or other electronic transmission will be as effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof.
 - (k) **Loan Documents.** This Amendment and the documents related hereto shall constitute Loan Documents.
- (l) Electronic Execution of Certain Other Documents. The words "execution," "execute", "signed," "signature," and words of like import in or related to any document to be signed in connection with this Amendment and the transactions contemplated hereby (including without limitation assignments, assumptions, amendments, waivers and consents) shall be deemed to include electronic signatures, the electronic matching of assignment terms and contract formations on electronic platforms approved by Agent, or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the California Uniform Electronic Transactions Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have duly executed this Amendment, as of the date first above written.

BORROWER:

G1 THERAPEUTICS, INC.

Signature: /s/ Jennifer Moses

Print Name: Jennifer Moses

Title: Chief Financial Officer

[SIGNATURES CONTINUE ON THE NEXT PAGE]

AGENT:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.

Signature: /s/ Seth Meyer

Print Name: Seth Meyer

Title: Chief Financial Officer

LENDERS:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.

Signature: /s/ Seth Meyer

Print Name: Seth Meyer

Title: Chief Financial Officer

HERCULES CAPITAL IV, L.P.

By: Hercules Technology SBIC Management, LLC, its General Partner

By: Hercules Capital, Inc., its Manager

Signature: /s/ Seth Meyer

Print Name: Seth Meyer

Title: Authorized Signatory

HERCULES PRIVATE CREDIT FUND 1 L.P.

By: Hercules Adviser LLC, its Investment Adviser

Signature: /s/ Seth Meyer

Print Name: Seth Meyer

Title: Authorized Signatory

HERCULES PRIVATE GLOBAL VENTURE GROWTH FUND I L.P.

By: Hercules Adviser LLC, its Investment Adviser

Signature: /s/ Seth Meyer

Print Name: Seth Meyer

Title: Authorized Signatory

HERCULES FUNDING IV LLC

Signature: /s/ Seth Meyer

Print Name: Seth Meyer

Title: Chief Financial Officer

EXHIBIT A To Fourth Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement

Conformed Version through First Amendment, dated as of March 31, 2021, Second Amendment, dated as of November 1, 2021 Third Amendment, dated as of June 24, 2022 and Fourth Amendment, dated as of November 1, 2022

LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

THIS LOAN AND SECURITY AGREEMENT is made and dated as of May 29, 2020 and is entered into by and among G1 THERAPEUTICS, INC., a Delaware corporation, and each of its Subsidiaries (hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Borrower"), the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to this Agreement (collectively, referred to as the "Lenders") and HERCULES CAPITAL, INC., a Maryland corporation, in its capacity as administrative agent and collateral agent for itself and the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Agent").

RECITALS

- A. Borrower has requested the Lenders make available to Borrower a loan in an aggregate principal amount of up to One Hundred Fifty Million and No/100 Dollars (\$150,000,000) (the "Term Loan"); and
 - B. The Lenders are willing to make the Term Loan on the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement.

AGREEMENT

NOW, THEREFORE, Borrower, Agent and the Lenders agree as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS AND RULES OF CONSTRUCTION

- 1.1 Unless otherwise defined herein, the following capitalized terms shall have the following meanings:
- "Account Control Agreement(s)" means any agreement entered into by and among the Agent, Borrower and a third party bank or other institution (including a Securities Intermediary) in which Borrower maintains a Deposit Account or an account holding Investment Property and which perfects Agent's first priority security interest in the subject account or accounts.
- "ACH Authorization" means the ACH Debit Authorization Agreement in substantially the form of Exhibit H, which account numbers shall be redacted for security purposes if and when filed publicly by the Borrower.
- "Acquisition" means any transaction or series of related transactions for the purpose of or resulting, directly or indirectly, in (a) the acquisition of all or substantially all of the assets of a Person, or of any business, line of business or division or other unit of operation of a Person, (b) the acquisition of fifty percent (50%) or more of the Equity Interests of any Person, whether or not involving a merger, consolidation or similar transaction with such other Person, or otherwise causing any Person to become a Subsidiary of Borrower, or (c) the acquisition of, or the right to use, develop or sell (in each case, including through licensing (other than "off-the-shelf" licenses)), any product, product line or Intellectual Property of or from any other Person.

- "Advance(s)" means a Term Loan Advance.
- "Advance Date" means the funding date of any Advance.
- "Advance Request" means a request for an Advance submitted by Borrower to Agent in substantially the form of Exhibit A, which account numbers shall be redacted for security purposes if and when filed publicly by the Borrower.
- "Affiliate" means (a) any Person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with the Person in question, (b) any Person directly or indirectly owning, controlling or holding with power to vote twenty percent (20%) or more of the outstanding voting securities of another Person, (c) any Person twenty percent (20%) or more of whose outstanding voting securities are directly or indirectly owned, controlled or held by another Person with power to vote such securities, or (d) any Person related by blood or marriage to any Person described in subsection (a), (b) or (c) of this paragraph. As used in the definition of "Affiliate," the term "control" means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.
 - "Agreement" means this Loan and Security Agreement, as amended from time to time.
- "Amortization Date" means December 1, 2024; provided however if Borrower remains in compliance with Section 7.20, then the earlier of (a) December 1, 2025 and (b) the first day of the fiscal quarter immediately following the occurrence of any default under Section 7.20.
- "Anti-Corruption Laws" means all laws, rules, and regulations of any jurisdiction applicable to Borrower or any of its controlled Affiliates from time to time concerning or relating to bribery or corruption, including without limitation the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, the UK Bribery Act 2010 and other similar legislation in any other jurisdictions.
- "Anti-Terrorism Laws" means any laws, rules, regulations or orders relating to terrorism or money laundering, including without limitation Executive Order No. 13224 (effective September 24, 2001), the USA PATRIOT Act, the laws comprising or implementing the Bank Secrecy Act, and the laws administered by OFAC.
- "Blocked Person" means any Person: (a) listed in the annex to, or is otherwise subject to the provisions of, Executive Order No. 13224, (b) a Person owned or controlled by, or acting for or on behalf of, any Person that is listed in the annex to, or is otherwise subject to the provisions of, Executive Order No. 13224, (c) a Person with which any Lender is prohibited from dealing or otherwise engaging in any transaction by any Anti-Terrorism Law, (d) a Person that commits, threatens or conspires to commit or supports "terrorism" as defined in Executive Order No. 13224, or (e) a Person that is named a "specially designated national" or "blocked person" on the most current list published by OFAC or other similar list.
- "Borrower Products" means all products, software, service offerings, technical data or technology currently being designed, manufactured or sold by Borrower or which Borrower intends to sell, license, or distribute in the future including any products or service offerings under development, collectively, together with all products, software, service offerings, technical data or technology that have been sold, licensed or distributed by Borrower since its incorporation.
- "Borrower's Books" means Borrower's or any of its Subsidiaries' books and records including ledgers, federal, state, local and foreign tax returns, records regarding Borrower's or its Subsidiaries' assets or liabilities, the Collateral, business operations or financial condition, and all computer programs or storage or any equipment containing such information.
- "Business Day" means any day other than Saturday, Sunday and any other day on which banking institutions in the State of California are closed for business.

"Cash" means all cash, cash equivalents and liquid funds.

"Change in Control" means any reorganization, recapitalization, consolidation or merger (or similar transaction or series of related transactions) of Borrower, sale or exchange of outstanding shares (or similar transaction or series of related transactions) of Borrower in which the holders of Borrower's outstanding shares immediately before consummation of such transaction or series of related transactions do not, immediately after consummation of such transaction or series of related transactions, retain shares representing more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting power of the surviving entity of such transaction or series of related transactions (or the parent of such surviving entity if such surviving entity is wholly owned by such parent), in each case without regard to whether Borrower is the surviving entity.

"Closing Date" means the date of this Agreement.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Common Stock" means the common stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of the Borrower.

"Contingent Obligation" means, as applied to any Person, any direct or indirect liability, contingent or otherwise, of that Person with respect to (i) any Indebtedness, capital lease, letter of credit or other obligation of another, including any such obligation directly or indirectly guaranteed, endorsed, co-made or discounted or sold with recourse by that Person, or in respect of which that Person is otherwise directly or indirectly liable; (ii) any obligations with respect to undrawn letters of credit, corporate credit cards or merchant services issued for the account of that Person; and (iii) all obligations arising under any interest rate, currency or commodity swap agreement, interest rate cap agreement, interest rate collar agreement, or other agreement or arrangement designated to protect a Person against fluctuation in interest rates, currency exchange rates or commodity prices; provided, however, that the term "Contingent Obligation" shall not include endorsements for collection or deposit in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Contingent Obligation shall be deemed to be an amount equal to the stated or determined amount of the primary obligation in respect of which such Contingent Obligation is made or, if not stated or determinable, the maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by such Person in good faith; provided, however, that such amount shall not in any event exceed the maximum amount of the obligations under the guarantee or other support arrangement. For the avoidance of doubt, no Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction or Permitted Warrant Transaction will be considered a Contingent Obligation of Borrower.

"Copyright License" means any written agreement granting any right to use any Copyright or Copyright registration, now owned or hereafter acquired by Borrower or in which Borrower now holds or hereafter acquires any interest.

"Copyrights" means all copyrights, whether registered or unregistered, held pursuant to the laws of the United States of America, any State thereof, or of any other country.

"Cross-Default Reference Obligation" has the meaning assigned to such term in the definition of "Permitted Convertible Debt".

"Deposit Accounts" means any "deposit accounts," as such term is defined in the UCC, and includes any checking account, savings account, or certificate of deposit.

"Domestic Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary organized under the laws of the United States of America, any State thereof, the District of Columbia, or any other jurisdiction within the United States of America.

"Due Diligence Fee" means \$40,000, which fee has been paid to the Lenders prior to the Closing Date, and shall be deemed fully earned on such date regardless of the early termination of this Agreement.

"Equity Interests" means, with respect to any Person, the capital stock, partnership or limited liability company interest, or other equity securities or equity ownership interests of such Person.

"Equity Milestone" means satisfaction of each of the following events: (a) at the time of and immediately after the occurrence of the events set out in clause (b) below, no default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing and (b) Borrower has received at least an amount equal to [***] in unrestricted (including, not subject to any redemption, clawback, escrow or similar encumbrance or restriction) net cash proceeds from a bona fide equity financing or series of equity financings after the Fourth Amendment Effective Date and prior to [***], of which [***] in unrestricted (including, not subject to any redemption, clawback, escrow or similar encumbrance or restriction) net cash proceeds shall have been raised prior to [***], in each case, subject to verification by Agent (including supporting documentation requested by Agent) in its sole discretion.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, and the regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Excluded Accounts" means (A) Deposit Accounts exclusively used for payroll, payroll taxes, and other employee wage and benefit payments to or for the benefit of Borrower's employees holding an aggregate amount across all such accounts of not more than amounts needed for the then-next two (2) payroll cycles and (B) deposit securities, commodity or similar accounts with financial institutions inside of the United States, so long as no more than \$100,000 in the aggregate is maintained in such accounts at any time.

"FDA" means the United States Food and Drug Administration or any successor thereto.

"First Amendment Effective Date" means March 31, 2021.

"Foreign Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary other than a Domestic Subsidiary.

"Fourth Amendment Effective Date" means November 1, 2022.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America, as in effect from time to time.

"Indebtedness" means indebtedness of any kind, including (a) all indebtedness for borrowed money or the deferred purchase price of property or services (excluding trade credit entered into in the ordinary course of business due within ninety (90) days), including reimbursement and other obligations with respect to surety bonds and letters of credit, (b) all obligations evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or similar instruments, (c) all capital lease obligations, (d) equity securities of any Person subject to repurchase or redemption other than at the sole option of such Person, (e) "earnouts", purchase price adjustments, profit sharing arrangements, deferred purchase money amounts and similar payment obligations or continuing obligations of any nature arising out of purchase and sale contracts, (f) noncontingent obligations to reimburse any bank or Person in respect of amounts paid under a letter of credit, banker's acceptance or similar instrument, and (g) all Contingent Obligations. For the avoidance of doubt, no (i) prepaid or deferred revenue arising in the ordinary course of business, (ii) endorsements of checks or drafts arising in the ordinary course of business and (iii) Permitted Warrant Transaction shall be considered Indebtedness of the Borrower.

"Initial Facility Charge" means Six Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$650,000), which is payable to the Lenders in accordance with Section 4.1(f).

"Insolvency Proceeding" means any proceeding by or against any Person under the United States Bankruptcy Code, or any other bankruptcy or insolvency law, including assignments for the benefit of creditors, compositions, extensions generally with its creditors, or proceedings seeking reorganization, arrangement, or other similar relief.

"Intellectual Property" means all of Borrower's Copyrights; Trademarks; Patents; Licenses; trade secrets and inventions; mask works; Borrower's applications therefor and reissues, extensions, or renewals thereof; and Borrower's goodwill associated with any of the foregoing, together with Borrower's rights to sue for past, present and future infringement of Intellectual Property and the goodwill associated therewith.

"Intellectual Property Security Agreement" means the Intellectual Property Security Agreement dated as of the Closing Date between Borrower and Agent, as the same may from time to time be amended, restated, modified or otherwise supplemented.

"Investment" means (a) any beneficial ownership (including stock, partnership, limited liability company interests, or other securities) of or in any Person, (b) any loan, advance or capital contribution to any Person or (c) any Acquisition.

"IRS" means the United States Internal Revenue Service.

"Joinder Agreements" means for each Subsidiary, a completed and executed Joinder Agreement in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit F.

"License" means any Copyright License, Patent License, Trademark License or other license of rights or interests.

"Lien" means any mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, hypothecation, assignment for security, security interest, encumbrance, levy, lien or charge of any kind, whether voluntarily incurred or arising by operation of law or otherwise, against any property, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, and any lease in the nature of a security interest.

"Loan" means the Advances made under this Agreement.

"Loan Documents" means this Agreement, the promissory notes (if any), the ACH Authorization, the Account Control Agreements, any Joinder Agreements, the Intellectual Property Security Agreement, and any other documents executed in connection with the Secured Obligations or the transactions contemplated hereby, as the same may from time to time be amended, modified, supplemented or restated.

"Market Capitalization" means, as of any date of determination, the product of (a) the number of outstanding shares of Common Stock publicly disclosed in the most recent filing of Borrower with the United States Securities Exchange Commission as outstanding as of such date of determination and (b) the closing price of Borrower's Common Stock (as quoted on Bloomberg L.P.'s page or any successor page thereto of Bloomberg L.P. or if such page is not available, any other commercially available source).

"Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect upon: (i) the business, operations, properties, assets or financial condition of Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; or (ii) the ability of Borrower to perform or pay the Secured Obligations in accordance with the terms of the Loan Documents, or the ability of Agent or the Lenders to enforce any of its rights or remedies with respect to the Secured Obligations; or (iii) the Collateral or Agent's Liens on the Collateral or the priority of such Liens.

"Maximum Term Loan Amount" means One Hundred Fifty Million and No/100 Dollars (\$150,000,000).

"New Drug Application" means a new drug application, submitted to the FDA under 21 U.S.C. § 355(b) for authorization to market a drug in the United States.

"Non-Core Intellectual Property" means any Intellectual Property not material to Borrower's business upon prior consultation with Agent, which for the avoidance of doubt shall not include Intellectual Property in respect of [* * *].

"Non-Disclosure Agreement" means that certain Non-Disclosure Agreement by and between Hercules Capital, Inc. and G1 Therapeutics, Inc. dated as of April 6, 2020.

"OFAC" is the U.S. Department of Treasury Office of Foreign Assets Control.

"OFAC Lists" are, collectively, the Specially Designated Nationals and Blocked Persons List maintained by OFAC pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224, 66 Fed. Reg. 49079 (Sept. 25, 2001) and/or any other list of terrorists or other restricted Persons maintained pursuant to any of the rules and regulations of OFAC or pursuant to any other applicable Executive Orders.

"Patent License" means any written agreement granting any right with respect to any invention on which a Patent is in existence or a Patent application is pending, in which agreement Borrower now holds or hereafter acquires any interest.

"Patents" means all letters patent of, or rights corresponding thereto, in the United States of America or in any other country, all registrations and recordings thereof, and all applications for letters patent of, or rights corresponding thereto, in the United States of America or any other country.

"Permitted Acquisition" means any Acquisition, in each case located entirely within the United States of America, which is conducted in accordance with the following requirements:

- (a) of a business or Person or product engaged in a line of business related to that of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries;
- (b) if such Acquisition is structured as a stock acquisition, then the Person so acquired shall either (i) become a whollyowned Subsidiary of Borrower or of a Subsidiary and the Borrower shall comply, or cause such Subsidiary to comply, with Section 7.13 hereof or (ii) such Person shall be merged with and into Borrower (with the Borrower being the surviving entity);
- (c) if such Acquisition is structured as the acquisition or in-licensing of assets, such assets shall be acquired by Borrower, and shall be free and clear of Liens other than Permitted Liens;
- (d) the Borrower shall have delivered to the Lenders not less than ten (10) (or such shorter period as the Lenders may accept) nor more than forty five (45) days prior to the date of such Acquisition, notice of such Acquisition together with pro forma projected financial information, copies of all material documents relating to such acquisition, and historical financial statements for such acquired entity, division or line of business, in each case in form and substance satisfactory to the Lenders and demonstrating compliance with the covenants set forth in Section 7.20 hereof on a pro forma basis as if the Acquisition occurred on the first day of the most recent measurement period;
- (e) both immediately before and after such Acquisition no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing; and
- (f) the sum of the purchase price of such proposed new Acquisition, computed on the basis of total acquisition consideration paid or incurred, or to be paid or incurred, by Borrower with respect thereto, including the amount of Permitted Indebtedness assumed or to which such assets, businesses or business or ownership interest or shares, or any Person so acquired, is subject, shall not be greater than (i) \$1,000,000 for any single acquisition or group of related acquisitions or (ii) \$2,500,000 for all such acquisitions during the term of this Agreement.

"Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction" means any call or capped call option (or substantively equivalent derivative transaction) relating to Common Stock (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the Common Stock) purchased by Borrower in connection

with the issuance of any Permitted Convertible Debt and as may be amended in accordance with its terms; *provided* that, the net purchase price of any such call option transaction less the amount received by Borrower in respect of any Permitted Warrant Transaction in connection with such issuance of Permitted Convertible Debt shall not exceed 15% of the gross proceeds to Borrower from such issuance of Permitted Convertible Debt; *provided further* that the terms, conditions and covenants of each such call option transaction are customary for agreements of such type, as determined in good faith by the board of directors of the Borrower or a committee thereof.

"Permitted Convertible Debt" means Indebtedness of the Borrower that is convertible into a fixed number (subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, "make-whole" increases and other customary changes thereto) of shares of Common Stock (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the Common Stock), cash or any combination thereof (with the amount of such cash or such combination determined by reference to the market price of such Common Stock or such other securities); provided that such Indebtedness shall (a) not require any scheduled amortization or otherwise require payment of principal prior to, or have a scheduled maturity date earlier than, one hundred eighty (180) days after the Term Loan Maturity Date, (b) be unsecured, (c) not be guaranteed by any Subsidiary of Borrower, and (d) be on terms and conditions customary for Indebtedness of such type, as determined in good faith by the board of directors of the Borrower or a committee thereof; provided further, that any cross-default or cross-acceleration event of default (each howsoever defined) provision contained therein that relates to indebtedness or other payment obligations of Borrower (or any of its Subsidiaries) (such indebtedness or other payment obligations, a "Cross-Default Reference Obligation") contains a cure period of at least thirty (30) calendar days (after written notice to the issuer of such Indebtedness by the trustee or to such issuer and such trustee by holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of such Indebtedness then outstanding) before a default, event of default or cross-acceleration provision.

"Permitted Indebtedness" means:

- (i) Indebtedness of Borrower in favor of the Lenders or Agent arising under this Agreement or any other Loan Document;
 - (ii) Indebtedness existing on the Closing Date which is disclosed in Schedule 1A;
- (iii) Indebtedness of up to \$500,000 outstanding at any time secured by a Lien described in clause (vii) of the defined term "Permitted Liens," provided such Indebtedness does not exceed the cost of the Equipment financed with such Indebtedness;
- (iv) Indebtedness to trade creditors incurred in the ordinary course of business, including such Indebtedness incurred in the ordinary course of business with corporate credit cards in an amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any time outstanding;
 - (v) Indebtedness that also constitutes a Permitted Investment;
 - (vi) Subordinated Indebtedness;
- (vii) reimbursement obligations in connection with letters of credit that are secured by Cash and issued on behalf of the Borrower or a Subsidiary thereof in an amount not to exceed \$250,000 at any time outstanding;
- (viii) other Indebtedness in an amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any time outstanding; provided that if such Indebtedness is secured, such Liens must qualify as a Permitted Lien under clause (xv) of the definition thereof;
- (ix) intercompany Indebtedness as long as each of the obligor and the obligee under such Indebtedness is either the Borrower or a Subsidiary that has executed a Joinder Agreement;

- (x) Indebtedness consisting of (i) the financing of insurance premiums or (ii) take-or-pay obligations contained in supply arrangements in each case, incurred in the ordinary course of business;
- (xi) Permitted Convertible Debt in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$350,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (xii) Indebtedness with respect to a Permitted Royalty Transaction that (a) if reasonably requested by Agent, is subordinated to the Secured Obligations pursuant to a subordination or intercreditor agreement on terms and conditions satisfactory to Agent and (b) shall specifically designate this Agreement and all Secured Obligations as "designated senior indebtedness" or similar term so that the subordination terms referred to in clause (a) of this clause specifically refer to such notes as being subordinated to the Secured Obligations pursuant to such subordination terms; and
- (xiii) extensions, refinancings and renewals of any items of Permitted Indebtedness, provided that the principal amount is not increased or the terms modified do not impose materially more burdensome terms upon Borrower or its Subsidiary, as the case may be.

"Permitted Investment" means:

- (i) Investments existing on the Closing Date which are disclosed in Schedule 1B;
- (ii) (a) marketable direct obligations issued or unconditionally guaranteed by the United States of America or any agency or any State thereof maturing within one year from the date of acquisition thereof currently having a rating of at least A-2 or P-2 from either Standard & Poor's Corporation or Moody's Investors Services, (b) commercial paper maturing no more than one year from the date of creation thereof and currently having a rating of at least A-2 or P-2 from either Standard & Poor's Corporation or Moody's Investors Service, (c) certificates of deposit issued by any bank with assets of at least \$500,000,000 maturing no more than one year from the date of investment therein, (d) money market accounts and (e) Investments in cash equivalents made pursuant to Borrower's investment policy so long as such investment policy has been delivered to and approved by Agent;
- (iii) repurchases of stock from former employees, directors, or consultants of Borrower under the terms of applicable repurchase agreements at the original issuance price of such securities in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$250,000 in any fiscal year, provided that no Event of Default has occurred, is continuing or would exist after giving effect to the repurchases;
 - (iv) Investments accepted in connection with Permitted Transfers;
- (v) Investments (including debt obligations) received in connection with the bankruptcy or reorganization of customers or suppliers and in settlement of delinquent obligations of, and other disputes with, customers or suppliers arising in the ordinary course of Borrower's business;
- (vi) Investments consisting of notes receivable of, or prepaid royalties and other credit extensions, to customers and suppliers who are not Affiliates, in the ordinary course of business, provided that this subparagraph (vi) shall not apply to Investments of Borrower in any Subsidiary;
- (vii) Investments consisting of loans not involving the net transfer on a substantially contemporaneous basis of cash proceeds to employees, officers or directors relating to the purchase of capital stock of Borrower pursuant to employee stock purchase plans or other similar agreements approved by Borrower's board of directors;

- (viii) Investments consisting of travel advances in the ordinary course of business;
- (ix) Investments in newly-formed Subsidiaries, provided that each such Subsidiary enters into a Joinder Agreement promptly after its formation by Borrower and execute such other documents as shall be reasonably requested by Agent;
 - (x) Investments in Foreign Subsidiaries hereafter formed in an amount not to exceed \$200,000 in any fiscal year;
- (xi) joint ventures or strategic alliances in the ordinary course of Borrower's business consisting of the nonexclusive licensing of technology, the development of technology or the providing of technical support, provided that any cash Investments by Borrower do not exceed \$100,000 in the aggregate in any fiscal year;
 - (xii) Permitted Acquisitions;
- (xiii) Borrower's entry into (including payments of premiums in connection therewith), and the performance of obligations under, any Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions in accordance with their terms; and
 - (xiv) additional Investments that do not exceed \$500,000 in the aggregate.

"Permitted Liens" means:

- (i) Liens in favor of Agent or the Lenders;
- (ii) Liens existing on the Closing Date which are disclosed in Schedule 1C;
- (iii) Liens for taxes, fees, assessments or other governmental charges or levies, which are not yet due or remain payable without penalty or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted; provided, that Borrower maintains adequate reserves therefor on Borrower's Books in accordance with GAAP;
- (iv) Liens securing claims or demands of materialmen, artisans, mechanics, carriers, warehousemen, landlords and other like Persons arising in the ordinary course of Borrower's business and imposed without action of such parties, which remain payable without penalty or which are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted; provided, that Borrower maintains adequate reserves therefor on Borrower's Books in accordance with GAAP;
- (v) Liens arising from judgments, decrees or attachments in circumstances which do not constitute an Event of Default hereunder;
- (vi) the following deposits, to the extent made in the ordinary course of business: deposits under worker's compensation, unemployment insurance, social security and other similar laws, or to secure the performance of bids, tenders or contracts (other than for the repayment of borrowed money) or to secure indemnity, performance or other similar bonds for the performance of bids, tenders or contracts (other than for the repayment of borrowed money) or to secure statutory obligations (other than Liens arising under ERISA or environmental Liens) or surety or appeal bonds, or to secure indemnity, performance or other similar bonds;
- (vii) Liens on Equipment or software or other intellectual property constituting purchase money Liens and Liens in connection with capital leases securing Indebtedness permitted in clause (iii) of "Permitted Indebtedness";
 - (viii) Liens incurred in connection with Subordinated Indebtedness;

- (ix) leasehold interests in leases or subleases and licenses granted in the ordinary course of business and not interfering in any material respect with the business of the licensor;
- (x) Liens in favor of customs and revenue authorities arising as a matter of law to secure payment of custom duties that are promptly paid on or before the date they become due;
- (xi) Liens on insurance proceeds securing the payment of financed insurance premiums that are promptly paid on or before the date they become due (provided that such Liens extend only to such insurance proceeds and not to any other property or assets);
- (xii) statutory and common law rights of set-off and other similar rights as to deposits of cash and securities in favor of banks, other depository institutions and brokerage firms;
- (xiii) easements, zoning restrictions, rights-of-way and similar encumbrances on real property imposed by law or arising in the ordinary course of business so long as they do not materially impair the value or marketability of the related property;
- (xiv) Liens on Cash securing obligations permitted under clause (vii) of the definition of Permitted Indebtedness in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any time;
- (xv) other Liens securing obligations in an amount not to exceed \$500,000 at any time outstanding; provided that such Liens be limited to specific assets (other than Intellectual Property) and not all assets or substantially all assets of Borrower; provided further that no such Liens shall encumber any Intellectual Property;
 - (xvi) Liens consisting of Permitted Out-Licenses;
- (xvii) Liens solely on the royalty interests purchased pursuant to a Permitted Royalty Transaction and proceeds thereon; provided that no Liens shall be granted with respect to any Intellectual Property of Borrower or its Subsidiaries; and
- (xviii) Liens incurred in connection with the extension, renewal or refinancing of the Indebtedness secured by Liens of the type described in clauses (i) through (xvi) above; provided, that any extension, renewal or replacement Lien shall be limited to the property encumbered by the existing Lien and the principal amount of the Indebtedness being extended, renewed or refinanced (as may have been reduced by any payment thereon) does not increase.

"Permitted Out-Licenses" mean the following licenses entered into in the ordinary course of business and on an arms' length

- (i) non-exclusive licenses and non-exclusive arrangements for the use of Intellectual Property;
- (ii) licenses that could not result in a legal transfer of title of the licensed property that may be exclusive in respects other than territory; and
- (iii) licenses that could not result in a legal transfer of title of the licensed property that may be exclusive as to territory, but only:
 - (w) as to discreet geographical areas outside of the United States of America,
 - (x) with respect to [* * *],

basis:

- (y) with respect to [* * *] with the consent of the Agent, or
- (z) for Non-Core Intellectual Property.

"Permitted Royalty Transaction" means any [***] in the ordinary course of business and on terms (including, without limitation, that any security granted in connection with such Permitted Royalty Transaction is limited solely to the respective Intellectual Property being financed by such facility), in each case, satisfactory to Agent, as long as (i) [***], (ii) such transaction does not interfere with the security interest granted to Agent pursuant to this Agreement, (iii) such transaction does not result in a transfer of any Intellectual Property, (iv) such transaction does not result in a transfer of any Rights to Payment of any Intellectual Property, (v) the beneficiary is Borrower or a Subsidiary that has executed and delivered to Agent a Joinder Agreement pursuant to Section 7.13 and (vi) all fees and payments with respect to such transaction (including, without limitation, with respect to the underlying Intellectual Property and Rights to Payment) are payable to Borrower or such Subsidiary, as applicable, and made to an Account subject to an Account Control Agreement.

"Permitted Transfers" means:

- (i) sales of Inventory in the ordinary course of business,
- (ii) Permitted Out-Licenses,
- (iii) dispositions of worn-out, obsolete or surplus Equipment at fair market value in the ordinary course of business,
- (iv) Permitted Royalty Transactions, and
- (v) other Transfers of assets having a fair market value of not more than \$500,000 in the aggregate in any fiscal year.

"Permitted Warrant Transaction" means any call option, warrant or right to purchase (or substantively equivalent derivative transaction) relating to Common Stock (or other securities or property following a merger event or other change of the Common Stock) and/or cash (in an amount determined by reference to the price of such Common Stock) sold by Borrower substantially concurrently with any purchase by Borrower of a related Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction and as may be amended in accordance with its terms; provided that (x) that the terms, conditions and covenants of each such call option transaction are customary for agreements of such type, as determined in good faith by the board of directors of the Borrower or a committee thereof and (y) such call option transaction would be classified as an equity instrument in accordance with GAAP.

"Person" means any individual, sole proprietorship, partnership, joint venture, trust, unincorporated organization, association, corporation, limited liability company, institution, other entity or government.

"Qualified Cash" means the amount of Borrower's Cash held in accounts subject to an Account Control Agreement in favor of Agent.

"Qualified Cash A/P Amount" means the amount of Borrower's accounts payable under GAAP not paid after the 120th day following the invoice for such account payable.

"Quarterly Net Product Revenue" means Borrower's net product revenue (as determined in accordance with GAAP) solely from the sale of [* * *] (which shall not include any royalty, profit sharing, or milestone revenue (including pursuant to any Permitted Royalty Transaction)), as of the date of the most recently delivered quarterly financial statements in accordance with Section 7.1(b), for the quarter ended as of such date.

"Receivables" means (i) all of Borrower's Accounts, Instruments, Chattel Paper, Supporting Obligations, letters of credit, proceeds of any letter of credit, and Letter of Credit Rights, and (ii) all customer lists, software, and business records related thereto.

"Redemption Conditions" means, with respect to any payment of cash in respect of the principal amount of any Permitted Convertible Debt, satisfaction of each of the following events: (a) no Default or Event of Default shall exist or result therefrom, and (b) both immediately before and at all times after such redemption, Borrower's Qualified Cash shall be no less than the sum of 150% of the outstanding Secured Obligations *plus* the Qualified Cash A/P Amount.

"Register" has the meaning specified in Section 11.7.

"Required Lenders" means, at any time, the holders of more than 50% of the sum of the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the Term Loans then outstanding.

"Restricted License" means any material License or other agreement with respect to which Borrower is the licensee (a) that prohibits or otherwise restricts Borrower from granting a security interest in Borrower's interest in such License or agreement or any other property (other than to the extent such assignment would be rendered invalid pursuant to Section 9-408 of the Code), or (b) for which a default under or termination of could interfere with the Agent's right to sell any Collateral.

"Rights to Payment" means all Accounts and General Intangibles that consist of rights to payment and proceeds from the sale, licensing or disposition of all or any part, or rights in, any Intellectual Property.

"Sanctioned Country" means, at any time, a country or territory which is the subject or target of any Sanctions.

"Sanctioned Person" means, at any time, (a) any Person listed in any Sanctions-related list of designated Persons maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or the U.S. Department of State, or by the United Nations Security Council, the European Union or any EU member state, (b) any Person operating, organized or resident in a Sanctioned Country or (c) any Person controlled by any such Person.

"Sanctions" means economic or financial sanctions or trade embargoes imposed, administered or enforced from time to time by (a) the U.S. government, including those administered by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the U.S. Department of the Treasury or the U.S. Department of State, or (b) the United Nations Security Council, the European Union or Her Majesty's Treasury of the United Kingdom.

"SBA Funding Date" means each date on which a Lender which is an SBIC funds any portion of the Term Loan.

"Second Amendment Effective Date" means November 1, 2021.

"Secured Obligations" means Borrower's obligations under this Agreement and any Loan Document, including any obligation to pay any amount now owing or later arising.

"Subordinated Indebtedness" means Indebtedness subordinated to the Secured Obligations in amounts and on terms and conditions satisfactory to Agent in its reasonable discretion and subject to a "deep" subordination agreement (i.e., "deep" payment, lien and enforcement subordination) in form and substance satisfactory to Agent in its reasonable discretion.

"Subsequent Financing" means the closing of any Borrower financing which becomes effective after the Closing Date and is marketed to multiple investors.

"Subsidiary" means an entity, whether a corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture or otherwise, in which Borrower owns or controls 50% or more of the outstanding voting securities, including each entity listed on Schedule 1 hereto.

"T6M Net Product Revenue" means Borrower's net product revenue (as determined in accordance with GAAP) solely from the sale of [* * *] (which shall not include any royalty, profit sharing, or milestone revenue (including pursuant to any Permitted Royalty Transaction)), measured on a trailing six-month basis as of the date of the most recently delivered monthly financial statements in accordance with Section 7.1(a).

"Taxes" means all present or future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, withholdings (including backup withholding), assessments, fees or other charges imposed by any governmental authority, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto.

"Term Commitment" means as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make a Term Loan Advance to the Borrower in a principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Term Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1.1.

"Term Loan Advance" means each Tranche 1 Advance, Tranche 2 Advance, Tranche 3 Advance, Tranche 4 Advance and any other Term Loan funds advanced under this Agreement.

"Term Loan Interest Rate" means for any day a per annum rate of interest equal to the greater of (i) (a) the prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal, plus (b) 5.90%, and (ii) 9.15%.

"Term Loan Maturity Date" means November 1, 2026.

"Third Amendment Effective Date" means June 24, 2022.

"Trademark License" means any written agreement granting any right to use any Trademark or Trademark registration, now owned or hereafter acquired by Borrower or in which Borrower now holds or hereafter acquires any interest.

"Trademarks" means all trademarks (registered, common law or otherwise) and any applications in connection therewith, including registrations, recordings and applications in the United States Patent and Trademark Office or in any similar office or agency of the United States of America, any State thereof or any other country or any political subdivision thereof.

"Tranche 1C Facility Charge" means Six Hundred and Seventy-Five Thousand Dollars (\$675,000), which is payable to the Lenders on the Second Amendment Effective Date in accordance with Section 4.2(e).

"Tranche 2 Draw Conditions" means (i) Borrower's achievement of T6M Net Product Revenue of at least \$50,000,000 on or prior to June 30, 2023 and (ii) both before and after giving effect to any such Tranche 2 Advance no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing.

"Tranche 2 Facility Charge" means Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000), which is payable to the Lenders in accordance with Section 4.2(e).

"Tranche 3 Draw Conditions" means (i) Borrower has publicly announced that: [* * *], and (ii) both before and after giving effect to any such Tranche 3 Advance, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing.

"Tranche 3 Facility Charge" means Thirty Seven Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$37,500), which is payable to the Lenders in accordance with Section 4.2(e).

"Tranche 3 Term Commitment" means as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender, if any, to make a Term Loan Advance to Borrower in a principal amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Tranche 3 Term Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1.1.

"Tranche 4 Facility Charge" means 0.75% of the amount of Tranche 4 Advances funded, which is payable to the Lenders in accordance with Section 4.2(e).

"UCC" means the Uniform Commercial Code as the same is, from time to time, in effect in the State of California; provided, that in the event that, by reason of mandatory provisions of law, any or all of the attachment, perfection or priority of, or remedies with respect to, Agent's Lien on any Collateral is governed by the Uniform Commercial Code as the same is, from time to time, in effect in a jurisdiction other than the State of California, then the term "UCC" shall mean the Uniform Commercial Code as in effect, from time to time, in such other jurisdiction solely for purposes of the provisions thereof relating to such attachment, perfection, priority or remedies and for purposes of definitions related to such provisions.

"U.S. Person" means any Person that is a "United States person" as defined in Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code.

1.2 The following terms are defined in the Sections or subsections referenced opposite such terms:

Defined Term	Section
Agent	Preamble
Assignee	11.14
Borrower	Preamble
Claims	11.11
Collateral	3.1
Confidential Information	11.13
End of Term Charge	2.6
Event of Default	9
Financial Statements	7.1
Indemnified Person	6.3
Lenders	Preamble
Liabilities	6.3
Maximum Rate	2.3
Open Source License	5.10
Participant Register	11.8
Prepayment Charge	2.5
Publicity Materials	11.19
Register	11.7
SBA	7.16
SBIC	7.16
SBIC Act	7.16
Second Amendment Prepayment	2.2(a)(iii)
Tranche 1A Advance	2.2(a)(i)
Tranche 1B Advance	2.2(a)(ii)
Tranche 1C Advance	2.2(a)(iii)
Tranche 1D Advance	2.2(a)(iv)
Tranche 1 Advance	2.2(a)(iv)
Tranche 2 Advance	2.2(a)(v)
Tranche 3 Advance	2.2(a)(vi)
Tranche 4 Advance	2.2(a)(vii)

- 1.3 Unless otherwise specified, all references in this Agreement or any Annex or Schedule hereto to a "Section," "subsection," "Exhibit," "Annex," or "Schedule" shall refer to the corresponding Section, subsection, Exhibit, Annex, or Schedule in or to this Agreement. Unless otherwise specifically provided herein, any accounting term used in this Agreement or the other Loan Documents shall have the meaning customarily given such term in accordance with GAAP, and all financial computations hereunder shall be computed in accordance with GAAP, consistently applied. Unless otherwise defined herein or in the other Loan Documents, terms that are used herein or in the other Loan Documents and defined in the UCC shall have the meanings given to them in the UCC. For all purposes under the Loan Documents, in connection with any division or plan of division under Delaware law (or any comparable event under a different jurisdiction's laws): (a) if any asset, right, obligation or liability of any Person becomes the asset, right, obligation or liability of a different Person, then it shall be deemed to have been transferred from the original Person to the subsequent Person and (b) if any new Person comes into existence, such new Person shall be deemed to have been organized on the first date of its existence by the holders of its Equity Interests at such time.
- 1.4 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement or any other Loan Document, all terms of an accounting or financial nature used herein shall be construed, and all computations of amounts and ratios referred to herein shall be made without giving effect to any treatment of Indebtedness in respect of convertible debt instruments under Accounting Standards Codification 470-20 (or any other Accounting Standards Codification or Financial Accounting Standard having a similar result or effect) to value any such Indebtedness in a reduced or bifurcated manner as described therein, and such Indebtedness shall at all times be valued at the full stated principal amount thereof. For the avoidance of doubt, and without limitation of the foregoing, Permitted Convertible Debt shall at all times be valued at the full stated principal amount thereof and shall not include any reduction or appreciation in value of the shares deliverable upon conversion thereof.

SECTION 2. THE LOAN

- 2.1 [Reserved].
- 2.2 Term Loan.
- (a) Advances.
- (i) Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the Lenders will severally (and not jointly) make in an amount not to exceed its respective Term Commitment, and Borrower agrees to draw, a Term Loan Advance of Twenty Million Dollars (\$20,000,000) on the Closing Date (the "Tranche 1A Advance"). Borrower acknowledges and agrees that the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Tranche 1A Advance as of the Second Amendment Effective Date immediately prior to the drawing of the Tranche 1C Advance is \$20,000,000.
- (ii) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Lenders will severally (and not jointly) make in an amount not to exceed its respective Term Commitment, and Borrower agrees to draw, a Term Loan Advance of Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000) on the First Amendment Effective Date (the "Tranche 1B Advance"). Borrower acknowledges and agrees that the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Tranche 1B Advance as of the Second Amendment Effective Date immediately prior to the drawing of the Tranche 1C Advance is \$10,000,000.
- (iii) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Lenders will severally (and not jointly) make in an amount not to exceed its respective Term Commitment, and Borrower agrees to draw, a Term Loan Advance of Seventy Five Million Dollars (\$75,000,000) on the Second Amendment Effective Date (the "Tranche 1C Advance"). Concurrently with the drawing of the Tranche 1C Advance, Borrower shall prepay the outstanding principal amount of the Tranche 1A Advance and the Tranche 1B Advance (which prepayment shall be netted from the funds disbursed by

Agent to Borrower on the Second Amendment Effective Date) (the "Second Amendment Prepayment").

- (iv) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, beginning on the Second Amendment Effective Date and continuing through June 30, 2023, Borrower may request and the Lenders shall severally (and not jointly) make one Term Loan Advance (the "Tranche 1D Advance" and, together with the Tranche 1A Advance, the Tranche 1B Advance and the Tranche 1C Advance, the "Tranche 1 Advances") in an in an aggregate principal amount of up to Twenty Five Million Dollars (\$25,000,000) such that all outstanding Tranche 1 Advances do not exceed One Hundred Million Dollars (\$100,000,000).
- (v) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and satisfaction of the Tranche 2 Draw Conditions, beginning on the Second Amendment Effective Date and continuing through December 15, 2023, Borrower may request and the Lenders shall severally (and not jointly) make one Term Loan Advance in an aggregate principal amount of Twenty Million Dollars (\$20,000,000) (the "Tranche 2 Advance").
- (vi) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and satisfaction of the Tranche 3 Draw Conditions, beginning on the Second Amendment Effective Date and continuing through December 15, 2023, Borrower may request and the Lenders shall severally (and not jointly) make one Term Loan Advance in an aggregate principal amount of Fifteen Million Dollars (\$15,000,000) (the "Tranche 3 Advance").
- (vii) Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and conditioned on approval by the Lenders' investment committee in its sole discretion, on or before June 30, 2024, Borrower may request additional Term Loan Advances in an aggregate principal amount up to Fifteen Million Dollars (\$15,000,000) in minimum increments of \$5,000,000 (each, a "Tranche 4 Advance").
 - (viii) The aggregate outstanding Term Loan Advances may be up to the Maximum Term Loan Amount.
- (b) Advance Request. To obtain a Term Loan Advance, Borrower shall complete, sign and deliver an Advance Request (at least five (5) Business Days before the Advance Date) to Agent. The Lenders shall fund the Term Loan Advance in the manner requested by the Advance Request provided that each of the conditions precedent to such Term Loan Advance is satisfied as of the requested Advance Date.
- (c) Interest. The principal balance of each Term Loan Advance shall bear interest thereon from such Advance Date at the Term Loan Interest Rate based on a year consisting of 360 days, with interest computed daily based on the actual number of days elapsed. The Term Loan Interest Rate will float and change on the day the prime rate as reported in the Wall Street Journal changes from time to time.
- (d) Payment. Borrower will pay interest on each Term Loan Advance on the first (1st) Business Day of each month, beginning the month after the Advance Date. Borrower shall repay the aggregate Term Loan principal balance that is outstanding on the day immediately preceding the Amortization Date, in equal monthly installments of principal and interest (mortgage style) beginning on the Amortization Date and continuing on the first Business Day of each month thereafter until the Secured Obligations (other than inchoate indemnity obligations) are repaid. The entire Term Loan principal balance and all accrued but unpaid interest hereunder, shall be due and payable on the Term Loan Maturity Date. Borrower shall make all payments under this Agreement without setoff, recoupment or deduction and regardless of any counterclaim or defense. If a payment hereunder becomes due and payable on a day that is not a Business Day, the due date thereof shall be the immediately preceding Business Day. The Lenders will initiate debit entries to the Borrower's account as authorized on the ACH Authorization (i) on each payment date of all periodic obligations payable to the Lenders under each Term Loan Advance

and (ii) reasonable and invoiced out-of-pocket legal fees and costs incurred by Agent or the Lenders in connection with Section 11.12 of this Agreement; provided that, with respect to clause (i) above, in the event that the Lenders or Agent informs Borrower that the Lenders will not initiate a debit entry to Borrower's account for a certain amount of the periodic obligations due on a specific payment date, Borrower shall pay to the Lenders such amount of periodic obligations in full in immediately available funds on such payment date; provided, further, that, with respect to clause (i) above, if the Lenders or Agent informs Borrower that the Lenders will not initiate a debit entry as described above later than the date that is three (3) Business Days prior to such payment date, Borrower shall pay to the Lenders such amount of periodic obligations in full in immediately available funds on the date that is three (3) Business Days after the date on which the Lenders or Agent notifies Borrower of such; provided, further, that, with respect to clause (ii) above, in the event that the Lenders or Agent informs Borrower that the Lenders will not initiate a debit entry to Borrower's account for certain amount of such out-of-pocket legal fees and costs incurred by Agent or the Lenders, Borrower shall pay to the Lenders such amount in full in immediately available funds within three (3) Business Days.

(e) [Reserved].

- 2.3 Maximum Interest. Notwithstanding any provision in this Agreement or any other Loan Document, it is the parties' intent not to contract for, charge or receive interest at a rate that is greater than the maximum rate permissible by law that a court of competent jurisdiction shall deem applicable hereto (which under the laws of the State of California shall be deemed to be the laws relating to permissible rates of interest on commercial loans) (the "Maximum Rate"). If a court of competent jurisdiction shall finally determine that Borrower has actually paid to the Lenders an amount of interest in excess of the amount that would have been payable if all of the Secured Obligations had at all times borne interest at the Maximum Rate, then such excess interest actually paid by Borrower shall be applied as follows: first, to the payment of the Secured Obligations consisting of the outstanding principal; second, after all principal is repaid, to the payment of the Lenders' accrued interest, costs, expenses, professional fees and any other Secured Obligations; and third, after all Secured Obligations are repaid, the excess (if any) shall be refunded to Borrower.
- 2.4 Default Interest. In the event any payment is not paid on the scheduled payment date (or within three (3) Business Days of the scheduled payment date, provided that such late payment is due solely to an administrative or operational error of Agent or the Lenders or Borrower's bank if Borrower had the funds to make the payment when due), an amount equal to four percent (4%) of the past due amount shall be payable on demand; provided that no such amount shall be payable if such nonpayment is due to Lenders' failure to initiate debit entries pursuant to the ACH Authorization. Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default hereunder, all Secured Obligations, including principal, interest, compounded interest, and professional fees, shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the rate set forth in Section 2.2(c) plus four percent (4%) per annum. In the event any interest is not paid when due hereunder, delinquent interest shall be added to principal and shall bear interest on interest, compounded at the rate set forth in Section 2.2(c) or Section 2.4, as applicable.

2.5 Prepayment.

(a) At its option, Borrower may prepay all or a portion of the outstanding Advances by paying the entire principal balance (or such portion thereof), all accrued and unpaid interest thereon, together with a prepayment charge equal to the following percentage of the Advance amount being prepaid: with respect to each Advance (other than the Advances being prepaid in connection with the Second Amendment Prepayment), if such Advance amounts are prepaid in any of the first twelve (12) months following the Fourth Amendment Effective Date, 3.00%; after twelve (12) months but prior to twenty-four (24) months following the Fourth Amendment Effective Date, 2.00%; and after twenty-four (24) months following the Fourth Amendment Effective Date, 1.00% (each, a "Prepayment Charge"). If at any time Borrower elects to make a prepayment, and at such time, there are outstanding Advances under multiple Tranches, the Prepayment Charge shall be determined by applying the amount of such prepayment in the following order: first, to the outstanding principal amount (and accrued but unpaid interest

thereon) of Advances outstanding under the Tranche with the latest initial funding date; second, to the outstanding principal amount (and accrued but unpaid interest thereon) of Advances outstanding under the Tranche with the next latest initial funding date and so on until the entire principal balance of all Advances made hereunder (and all accrued but unpaid interest thereon) is paid in full. Borrower agrees that the Prepayment Charge is a reasonable calculation of the Lenders' lost profits in view of the difficulties and impracticality of determining actual damages resulting from an early repayment of the Advances. Borrower shall prepay the outstanding amount of all principal and accrued interest through the prepayment date and the Prepayment Charge upon the occurrence of a Change in Control or any other prepayment hereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Agent and the Lenders agree to waive the Prepayment Charge if Agent and the Lenders (in their sole and absolute discretion) agree in writing to refinance the Advances prior to the Term Loan Maturity Date.

(b) [Reserved].

- (c) Any amounts paid under this Section shall be applied by Agent to the then unpaid amount of any Secured Obligations (including principal and interest) in such order and priority as Agent may choose in its sole discretion. For the avoidance of doubt, if a payment hereunder becomes due and payable on a day that is not a Business Day, the due date thereof shall be the immediately preceding Business Day.
 - 2.6 End of Term Charge.
- (a) On any date that Borrower partially prepays the outstanding Secured Obligations pursuant to Section 2.5(a), Borrower shall pay the Lenders a charge of 6.75% of such Term Loan Advances being prepaid.
- (b) On the earliest to occur of (i) June 1, 2025, (ii) the date that Borrower prepays the outstanding Secured Obligations (other than any inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement) in full pursuant to Section 2.5(a), or (iii) the date that the Secured Obligations become due and payable in full, Borrower shall pay the Agent, on behalf of the Lenders, a charge of Two Million Eighty-Five Thousand Dollars (\$2,085,000).
- (c) On the earliest to occur of (i) the Term Loan Maturity Date, (ii) the date that Borrower prepays the outstanding Secured Obligations (other than any inchoate indemnity obligations and any other obligations which, by their terms, are to survive the termination of this Agreement) in full pursuant to Section 2.5(a), or (iii) the date that the Secured Obligations become due and payable in full, Borrower shall pay the Lenders a charge of (x) 6.75% of the aggregate amount of all Term Loan Advances funded *minus* (y) the aggregate amount of payments made pursuant to Section 2.6(a) (collectively with any charges made pursuant to Section 2.6(a) and (b), the "End of Term Charge").
- (d) Notwithstanding the required payment date of any such End of Term Charge, the applicable pro rata portion of the End of Term Charge shall be deemed earned by the Lenders as of each date a Term Loan Advance is made. For the avoidance of doubt, if a payment hereunder becomes due and payable on a day that is not a Business Day, the due date thereof shall be the immediately preceding Business Day.
- 2.7 Pro Rata Treatment. Each payment (including prepayment) on account of any fee and any reduction of the Term Loans shall be made pro rata according to the Term Commitments of the relevant Lender.
- 2.8 Taxes; Increased Costs. The Borrower, the Agent and the Lenders each hereby agree to the terms and conditions set forth on Addendum 1 attached hereto.
- 2.9 Treatment of Prepayment Charge and End of Term Charge. Borrower agrees that any Prepayment Charge and any End of Term Charge payable shall be presumed to be the

liquidated damages sustained by each Lender as the result of the early termination, and Borrower agrees that it is reasonable under the circumstances currently existing and existing as of the Closing Date and the Second Amendment Effective Date. The Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge shall also be payable in the event the Secured Obligations (and/or this Agreement) are satisfied or released by foreclosure (whether by power of judicial proceeding), deed in lieu of foreclosure, or by any other means. Borrower expressly waives (to the fullest extent it may lawfully do so) the provisions of any present or future statute or law that prohibits or may prohibit the collection of the foregoing Prepayment Charge and End of Term Charge in connection with any such acceleration. Borrower agrees (to the fullest extent that each may lawfully do so): (a) each of the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge is reasonable and is the product of an arm's length transaction between sophisticated business people, ably represented by counsel; (b) each of the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge shall be payable notwithstanding the then prevailing market rates at the time payment is made; (c) there has been a course of conduct between the Lenders and Borrower giving specific consideration in this transaction for such agreement to pay the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge as a charge (and not interest) in the event of prepayment or acceleration; (d) Borrower shall be estopped from claiming differently than as agreed to in this paragraph. Borrower expressly acknowledges that its agreement to pay each of the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge to the Lenders as herein described was on the Closing Date and the Second Amendment Effective Date and continues to be a material inducement to the Lenders to provide the Term Loans.

SECTION 3. SECURITY INTEREST

- 3.1 As security for the prompt and complete payment when due (whether on the payment dates or otherwise) of all the Secured Obligations, Borrower grants to Agent a security interest in all of Borrower's right, title, and interest in, to and under all of Borrower's personal property and other assets including without limitation the following (except as set forth herein) whether now owned or hereafter acquired (collectively, the "Collateral"): (a) Receivables; (b) Equipment; (c) Fixtures; (d) General Intangibles; (e) Inventory; (f) Investment Property; (g) Deposit Accounts; (h) Cash; (i) Documents, (j) Goods; and all other tangible and intangible personal property of Borrower whether now or hereafter owned or existing, leased, consigned by or to, or acquired by, Borrower and wherever located, and any of Borrower's property in the possession or under the control of Agent; and, to the extent not otherwise included, all Proceeds of each of the foregoing and all accessions to, substitutions and replacements for, and rents, profits and products of each of the foregoing.
- 3.2 Notwithstanding the broad grant of the security interest set forth in Section 3.1, above, the Collateral shall not include (a) any "intent to use" trademarks at all times prior to the first use thereof, whether by the actual use thereof in commerce, the recording of a statement of use with the United States Patent and Trademark Office or otherwise, <u>provided</u>, that upon submission and acceptance by the United States Patent and Trademark Office of an amendment to allege use of an intent-to-use trademark application pursuant to 15 U.S.C. Section 1060(a) (or any successor provision) such intent-to-use application shall constitute Collateral, (b) nonassignable licenses or contracts, which by their terms require the consent of the licensor thereof or another party (but only to the extent such prohibition on transfer is enforceable under applicable law, including, without limitation, Sections 9406, 9407 and 9408 of the UCC) and (c) any Excluded Account.

SECTION 4. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO LOAN

The obligations of the Lenders to make the Loan hereunder are subject to the satisfaction by Borrower of the following conditions:

4.1 Initial Advance. On or prior to the Closing Date, Borrower shall have delivered to Agent the following:

- (a) executed copies of the Loan Documents and all other documents and instruments reasonably required to create and perfect the Liens of Agent with respect to all Collateral, in all cases in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Agent;
 - (b) a legal opinion of Borrower's counsel in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Agent;
- (c) certified copy of resolutions of Borrower's board of directors evidencing approval of the Loan and other transactions evidenced by the Loan Documents;
- (d) certified copies of the Certificate of Incorporation and the Bylaws, as amended through the Closing Date, of Borrower;
- (e) a certificate of good standing for Borrower from its state of incorporation and similar certificates from all other jurisdictions in which it does business and where the failure to be qualified could have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (f) payment of the Initial Facility Charge and reimbursement of Agent's and the Lenders' current expenses reimbursable pursuant to this Agreement, which amounts may be deducted from the initial Advance;
 - (g) all certificates of insurance and copies of each insurance policy required hereunder; and
 - (h) such other documents as Agent may reasonably request.
 - 4.2 All Advances. On each Advance Date:
- (a) Agent shall have received (i) an Advance Request for the relevant Advance as required by Section 2.2(b), duly executed by Borrower's Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer, and (ii) any other documents Agent may reasonably request; provided that, if Agent and the Lenders make any Advance, then the requirement set forth in clause (ii) shall be deemed to have been satisfied to Agent's knowledge with respect to such Advance.
- (b) The representations and warranties set forth in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Advance Date with the same effect as though made on and as of such date, except to the extent such representations and warranties expressly relate to an earlier date.
- (c) Borrower shall be in material compliance with all the terms and provisions set forth herein and in each other Loan Document on its part to be observed or performed, and at the time of and immediately after such Advance, no Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing.
 - (d) [Reserved].
- (e) With respect to the Tranche 1C Advance, the Tranche 2 Advance, the Tranche 3 Advance and any Tranche 4 Advance, the Borrower shall have paid the Tranche 1C Facility Charge, the Tranche 2 Facility Charge, the Tranche 3 Facility Charge or the Tranche 4 Facility Charge, as applicable.
- (f) Each Advance Request shall be deemed to constitute a representation and warranty by Borrower on the relevant Advance Date as to the matters specified in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this Section 4.2 and as to the matters set forth in the Advance Request.

4.3 No Default. As of the Closing Date and each Advance Date, no event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect has occurred and is continuing.

SECTION 5. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BORROWER

Borrower represents and warrants that:

- 5.1 Corporate Status. Borrower is a corporation duly organized, legally existing and in good standing under the laws of its state of incorporation, and is duly qualified as a foreign corporation in all jurisdictions in which the nature of its business or location of its properties require such qualifications and where the failure to be qualified could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. Borrower's present name, former names (if any), locations, place of formation, Tax identification number, organizational identification number and other information are correctly set forth in Exhibit B, as may be updated by Borrower in a written notice (including any Compliance Certificate) provided to Agent after the Closing Date.
- 5.2 Collateral. Borrower owns, or has good and valid title to, the Collateral, free of all Liens, except for Permitted Liens. Borrower has the power and authority to grant to Agent a Lien in the Collateral as security for the Secured Obligations.
- 5.3 Consents. Borrower's execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and all other Loan Documents (i) have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action of Borrower, (ii) will not result in the creation or imposition of any Lien upon the Collateral, other than Permitted Liens and the Liens created by this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (iii) do not violate any provisions of Borrower's Certificate of Incorporation, bylaws, or any, law, regulation, order, injunction, judgment, decree or writ to which Borrower is subject and (iv) except as described on Schedule 5.3, do not violate any contract or agreement or require the consent or approval of any other Person which has not already been obtained except for consents and approvals the failure of which to obtain would not be reasonably expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The individual or individuals executing the Loan Documents are duly authorized to do so.
- 5.4 Material Adverse Effect. No event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect has occurred and is continuing. Borrower is not aware of any event likely to occur that is reasonably expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.5 Actions Before Governmental Authorities. There are no actions, suits or proceedings at law or in equity or by or before any governmental authority now pending or, to the knowledge of Borrower, threatened in writing against or affecting Borrower or its property, that is reasonably expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.6 Laws. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is in violation of any law, rule or regulation, or in default with respect to any judgment, writ, injunction or decree of any governmental authority, where such violation or default is reasonably expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. Borrower is not in default in any manner under any provision of any agreement or instrument evidencing Indebtedness, or any other agreement to which it is a party or by which it is bound, which default is reasonably expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is an "investment company" or a company "controlled" by an "investment company" under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is engaged as one of its important activities in extending credit for margin stock (under Regulations X, T and U of the Federal Reserve Board of Governors). Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has complied in all material respects with the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries is a "holding company" or an "affiliate" of a "holding company" or a "subsidiary company" of a "holding company" as each term is defined and used in the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 2005. Neither Borrower's nor any of its Subsidiaries' properties or assets has been used by Borrower or

such Subsidiary or, to Borrower's knowledge, by previous Persons, in disposing, producing, storing, treating, or transporting any hazardous substance other than in material compliance with applicable laws. Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries has obtained all consents, approvals and authorizations of, made all declarations or filings with, and given all notices to, all governmental authorities that are necessary to continue their respective businesses as currently conducted.

None of Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries, or to their knowledge, any of Borrower's or its Subsidiaries' respective controlled Affiliates or any of their respective agents acting or benefiting in any capacity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement is (i) in violation of any Anti-Terrorism Law, (ii) engaging in or conspiring to engage in any transaction that evades or avoids, or has the purpose of evading or avoiding or attempts to violate, any of the prohibitions set forth in any Anti-Terrorism Law, or (iii) is a Blocked Person. None of Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries, or to the knowledge of Borrower, any of their controlled Affiliates or agents acting or benefiting in any capacity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (x) conducts any business or engages in making or receiving any contribution of funds, goods or services to or for the benefit of any Blocked Person, or (y) deals in, or otherwise engages in any transaction relating to, any property or interest in property blocked pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224, any similar executive order or other Anti-Terrorism Law. None of the funds to be provided under this Agreement will be used, directly or indirectly, (a) for any activities in violation of any applicable anti-money laundering, economic sanctions and anti-bribery laws and regulations laws and regulations or (b) for any payment to any governmental official or employee, political party, official of a political party, candidate for political office, or anyone else acting in an official capacity, in order to obtain, retain or direct business or obtain any improper advantage, in violation of the United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended.

- 5.7 Information Correct and Current. No information, report, Advance Request, financial statement, exhibit or schedule furnished, by or on behalf of Borrower to Agent in connection with any Loan Document or included therein or delivered pursuant thereto contained, or, when taken as a whole, contains or will contain any material misstatement of fact or, when taken together with all other such information or documents, omitted, omits or will omit to state any material fact necessary to make the statements therein, in the light of the circumstances under which they were, are or will be made, not materially misleading at the time such statement was made or deemed made. Additionally, any and all financial or business projections provided by Borrower to Agent, whether prior to or after the Closing Date, shall be (i) provided in good faith and based on the most current data and information available to Borrower, and (ii) the most current of such projections provided to Borrower's board of directors.
- 5.8 Tax Matters. Except as described on Schedule 5.8, (a) Borrower and its Subsidiaries have filed all federal and state income Tax returns and other material Tax returns that they are required to file, (b) Borrower and its Subsidiaries have duly paid all federal and state income Taxes and other material Taxes or installments thereof that they are required to pay, except Taxes being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which Borrower and its Subsidiaries maintain adequate reserves in accordance with GAAP, and (c) to the best of Borrower's knowledge, no proposed or pending Tax assessments, deficiencies, audits or other proceedings with respect to Borrower or any Subsidiary have had, or could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5.9 Intellectual Property Claims. Borrower is the sole owner of, or otherwise has the right to use, the Intellectual Property material to Borrower's business. Except as described on Schedule 5.9, (i) each of the material Copyrights, Trademarks and Patents is valid and enforceable, (ii) no material part of the Intellectual Property has been judged invalid or unenforceable, in whole or in part, and (iii) except as set forth in the most recently delivered Compliance Certificate in accordance with Section 7.1(d), no claim has been made to Borrower that any material part of the Intellectual Property violates the rights of any third party. Exhibit C is a true, correct and complete list of each of Borrower's Patents, registered Trademarks, registered Copyrights, and material agreements under which Borrower licenses Intellectual Property from third parties (other than shrink-wrap software licenses), together with application or registration numbers, as applicable, owned by Borrower or any Subsidiary, in each case as of the Closing Date. Borrower is not in

breach of, nor has Borrower failed to perform any obligations under, any of the foregoing contracts, licenses or agreements and, to Borrower's knowledge, no third party to any such contract, license or agreement is in breach thereof or has failed to perform any obligations thereunder, in each case, to the extent such breach is reasonably expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.10 Intellectual Property. Except as described on Schedule 5.10, Borrower has all material rights with respect to Intellectual Property necessary or material in the operation or conduct of Borrower's business as currently conducted and proposed to be conducted by Borrower. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, and in the case of Licenses, except for restrictions that are unenforceable under Division 9 of the UCC, Borrower has the right, to the extent required to operate Borrower's business, to freely transfer, license or assign Intellectual Property necessary or material in the operation or conduct of Borrower's business as currently conducted and proposed to be conducted by Borrower, without condition, restriction or payment of any kind (other than license payments in the ordinary course of business) to any third party, and Borrower owns or has the right to use, pursuant to valid licenses, all software development tools, library functions, compilers and all other third-party software and other items that are material to Borrower's business and used in the design, development, promotion, sale, license, manufacture, import, export, use or distribution of Borrower Products except customary covenants in inbound license agreements and equipment leases where Borrower is the licensee or lessee. Except as has been disclosed in the Perfection Certificate or pursuant to Section 7.1(d), Borrower is not a party to, nor is it bound by, any Restricted License.

No material software or other materials used by Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries (or used in any Borrower Products or any Subsidiaries' products) are subject to an open-source or similar license (including but not limited to the General Public License, Lesser General Public License, Mozilla Public License, or Affero License) (collectively, "Open Source Licenses") in a manner that would cause such software or other materials to have to be (i) distributed to third parties at no charge or a minimal charge (royalty-free basis); (ii) licensed to third parties to modify, make derivative works based on, decompile, disassemble, or reverse engineer; or (iii) used in a manner that does could require disclosure or distribution in source code form.

- 5.11 Borrower Products. Except as described on Schedule 5.11 or in the most recently delivered Compliance Certificate in accordance with Section 7.1(d), no Intellectual Property owned by Borrower or Borrower Product is subject to any actual or, to the knowledge of Borrower, threatened litigation, proceeding (including any proceeding in the United States Patent and Trademark Office or any corresponding foreign office or agency) or outstanding decree, order, judgment, settlement agreement or stipulation that restricts in any manner Borrower's use, transfer or licensing thereof or that may affect the validity, use or enforceability thereof. There is no decree, order, judgment, agreement, stipulation, arbitral award or other provision entered into in connection with any litigation or proceeding that obligates Borrower to grant licenses or ownership interest in any future Intellectual Property related to the operation or conduct of the business of Borrower or Borrower Products. Except as described in the most recently delivered Compliance Certificate in accordance with Section 7.1(d), Borrower has not received any written notice or claim, or, to the knowledge of Borrower, oral notice or claim, challenging or questioning Borrower's ownership in any Intellectual Property (or written notice of any claim challenging or questioning the ownership with respect thereto nor, to Borrower's knowledge, is there a reasonable basis for any such claim. Neither Borrower's use of its Intellectual Property nor the production and sale of Borrower Products infringes the Intellectual Property or other rights of others in any material respect.
- 5.12 Financial Accounts. Exhibit D, as may be updated by the Borrower in a written notice provided to Agent after the Closing Date, is a true, correct and complete list of (a) all banks and other financial institutions at which Borrower or any Subsidiary maintains Deposit Accounts and (b) all institutions at which Borrower or any Subsidiary maintains an account holding Investment Property, and such exhibit correctly identifies the name, address and telephone number

of each bank or other institution, the name in which the account is held, a description of the purpose of the account, and the complete account number therefor.

- 5.13 Employee Loans. Other than Permitted Investments, Borrower has no outstanding loans to any employee, officer or director of the Borrower nor has Borrower guaranteed the payment of any loan made to an employee, officer or director of the Borrower by a third party.
- 5.14 Capitalization and Subsidiaries. Borrower's capitalization as of the Closing Date is set forth on Schedule 5.14 annexed hereto. Borrower does not own any stock, partnership interest or other securities of any Person, except for Permitted Investments. Attached as Schedule 5.14, as may be updated by Borrower in a written notice provided after the Closing Date, is a true, correct and complete list of each Subsidiary.

SECTION 6. INSURANCE; INDEMNIFICATION

- Coverage. Borrower shall cause to be carried and maintained commercial general liability insurance, on an occurrence form, against risks customarily insured against in Borrower's line of business. Such risks shall include the risks of bodily injury, including death, property damage, personal injury, advertising injury, and contractual liability per the terms of the indemnification agreement found in Section 6.3. Borrower shall maintain a minimum of \$2,000,000 of commercial general liability insurance for each occurrence. Borrower has and agrees to maintain a minimum of \$2,000,000 of directors' and officers' insurance for each occurrence and \$5,000,000 in the aggregate. So long as there are any Secured Obligations outstanding, Borrower shall also cause to be carried and maintained insurance upon the Collateral, insuring against all risks of physical loss or damage howsoever caused, in an amount not less than the full replacement cost of the Collateral, provided that such insurance may be subject to standard exceptions and deductibles. If Borrower fails to obtain the insurance called for by this Section 6.1 or fails to pay any premium thereon or fails to pay any other amount which Borrower is obligated to pay under this Agreement or any other Loan Document or which may be required to preserve the Collateral, Agent may obtain such insurance or make such payment, and all amounts so paid by Agent are immediately due and payable, bearing interest at the then highest rate applicable to the Secured Obligations, and secured by the Collateral. Agent will make reasonable efforts to provide Borrower with notice of Agent obtaining such insurance at the time it is obtained or within a reasonable time thereafter. No payments by Agent are deemed an agreement to make similar payments in the future or Agent's waiver of any Event of Default.
- 6.2 Certificates. Borrower shall deliver to Agent certificates of insurance that evidence Borrower's compliance with its insurance obligations in Section 6.1 and the obligations contained in this Section 6.2. Borrower's insurance certificate shall state Agent (shown as "Hercules Capital, Inc., as Agent") is an additional insured for commercial general liability, a lenders loss payable for all risk property damage insurance, subject to the insurer's approval, and a lenders loss payable for property insurance and additional insured for liability insurance for any future property or liability insurance that Borrower may acquire from such insurer. Attached to the certificates of insurance will be additional insured endorsements for liability and lender's loss payable endorsements for all risk property damage insurance. All certificates of insurance will provide for a minimum of thirty (30) days advance written notice to Agent of cancellation (other than cancellation for non-payment of premiums, for which ten (10) days' advance written notice shall be sufficient). Any failure of Agent to scrutinize such insurance certificates for compliance is not a waiver of any of Agent's rights, all of which are reserved. Borrower shall provide Agent with copies of each insurance policy evidencing Borrower's compliance with its insurance obligations in Sections 6.1 and 6.2, and upon entering or amending any insurance policy required hereunder, Borrower shall provide Agent with copies of such policies and shall deliver to Agent updated insurance certificates with respect to such policies concurrently with the monthly financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 7.1(a).
- 6.3 Indemnity. Borrower agrees to indemnify and hold Agent, the Lenders and their officers, directors, employees, agents, in-house attorneys, representatives and shareholders (each,

an "Indemnified Person") harmless from and against any and all claims, costs, expenses, damages and liabilities (including such claims, costs, expenses, damages and liabilities based on liability in tort, including strict liability in tort), including reasonable and invoiced attorneys' fees and disbursements and other costs of investigation or defense (including those incurred upon any appeal) (collectively, "Liabilities"), that may be instituted or asserted against or incurred by such Indemnified Person as the result of credit having been extended, suspended or terminated under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or the administration of such credit, or in connection with or arising out of the transactions contemplated hereunder and thereunder, or any actions or failures to act in connection therewith, or arising out of the disposition or utilization of the Collateral, excluding in all cases Liabilities to the extent resulting solely from any Indemnified Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct. This Section 6.3 shall not apply with respect to Taxes other than any Taxes that represent losses, claims, damages, etc. arising from any non-Tax claim. In no event shall any Indemnified Person be liable on any theory of liability for any special, indirect, consequential or punitive damages (including any loss of profits, business or anticipated savings). This Section 6.3 shall survive the repayment of indebtedness under, and otherwise shall survive the expiration or other termination of, this Agreement.

SECTION 7. COVENANTS OF BORROWER

Borrower agrees as follows:

- 7.1 Financial Reports. Borrower shall furnish to Agent the financial statements and reports listed hereinafter (the "Financial Statements"):
- (a) within thirty (30) days after the end of each month (provided that in the case of each month ended March 31, June 30, September 30, and December 31, within forty-five (45) days), unaudited interim and year-to-date financial statements as of the end of such month (prepared on a consolidated basis), including balance sheet and related statements of income and cash flows accompanied by a report detailing any material contingencies (including the commencement of any material litigation by or against Borrower) or any other occurrence that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, all certified by Borrower's Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer to the effect that they have been prepared in accordance with GAAP, except (i) for the absence of footnotes, (ii) that they are subject to normal year end adjustments, and (iii) they do not contain certain non-cash items that are customarily included in quarterly and annual financial statements;
- (b) within forty-five (45) days after the end of each fiscal quarter, unaudited interim and year-to-date financial statements as of the end of such fiscal quarter (prepared on a consolidated basis), including balance sheet and related statements of income and cash flows accompanied by a report detailing any material contingencies (including the commencement of any material litigation by or against Borrower) or any other occurrence that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect, certified by Borrower's Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer to the effect that they have been prepared in accordance with GAAP, except (i) for the absence of footnotes, and (ii) that they are subject to normal year end adjustments;
- (c) within ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year, unqualified audited financial statements as of the end of such fiscal year (prepared on a consolidated basis), including balance sheet and related statements of income and cash flows, and setting forth in comparative form the corresponding figures for the preceding fiscal year, certified by a firm of independent certified public accountants selected by Borrower and reasonably acceptable to Agent, accompanied by any management report from such accountants:
- (d) within thirty (30) days after the end of each month (or forty five (45) days after the end of any fiscal month that is also the end of a fiscal quarter), a Compliance Certificate in the form of Exhibit E, which shall include a report showing (x) the T6M Net Product Revenue measured as of the last day of such month, (y) a list of new applications for Intellectual Property or notice of the acquisition thereof and (z) notice of entrance into any Restricted License;

- (e) within thirty (30) days after the end of each month (or forty five (45) days after the end of any fiscal month that is also the end of a fiscal quarter), a report showing agings of accounts receivable and accounts payable;
- (f) promptly after the sending or filing thereof, as the case may be, copies of any proxy statements, financial statements or reports that Borrower has made available to holders of its common stock and copies of any regular, periodic and special reports or registration statements that Borrower files with the Securities and Exchange Commission or any governmental authority that may be substituted therefor, or any national securities exchange;
 - (g) [reserved];
- (h) as soon as available and promptly following their approval by Borrower's board of directors, but no later than ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year after the Closing Date, financial and business projections prepared in good faith by Borrower's management and certified in writing by the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer of Borrower and in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Agent, as well as budgets, operating plans and other financial information reasonably requested by Agent; and
- (i) immediate notice if Borrower or any Subsidiary has knowledge that Borrower, or any Subsidiary or any director or officer of Borrower, is listed on the OFAC Lists or (a) is convicted on, (b) pleads *nolo contendere* to, (c) is indicted on, or (d) is arraigned and held over on charges involving money laundering or predicate crimes to money laundering.
- Borrower shall not (without the consent of Agent, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), make any change in its (a) accounting policies or reporting practices, except as required by GAAP or (b) fiscal years or fiscal quarters. The fiscal year of Borrower shall end on December 31.
- The executed Compliance Certificate, and all Financial Statements required to be delivered pursuant to clauses (a), (b), (c) and (d) shall be sent via e-mail to [* * *] with a copy to [* * *]; provided, that if e-mail is not available or sending such Financial Statements via e-mail is not possible, they shall be faxed to Agent at: [* * *], attention Account Manager: G1 Therapeutics, Inc.
- Notwithstanding the foregoing, documents required to be delivered under Sections 7.1(a), (b), (c) or (f) (to the extent any such documents are included in materials otherwise filed with the SEC) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date on which Borrower emails a link thereto to Agent; provided that Borrower shall directly provide Agent all Financial Statements required to be delivered pursuant to Section 7.1(b) and (c) hereunder.
 - 7.2 Management Rights. Borrower shall permit any representative that Agent or the Lenders authorizes, including its attorneys and accountants, to inspect the Collateral and examine and make copies and abstracts of the books of account and records of Borrower at reasonable times and upon reasonable notice during normal business hours; provided, however, that so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, such examinations shall be limited to no more often than twice per fiscal year. In addition, any such representative shall have the right to meet with management and officers of Borrower to discuss such books of account and records at reasonable time and upon reasonable notice during normal business hours. In addition, Agent or the Lenders shall be entitled at reasonable times and intervals reasonably acceptable to Borrower to consult with and advise the management and officers of Borrower concerning significant business issues affecting Borrower, which consultations shall not unreasonably interfere with Borrower's business operations; provided that the management and officers of Borrower are not obligated to accept such advice. The parties intend that the rights granted Agent and the Lenders shall constitute "management rights" within the meaning of 29 C.F.R. Section 2510.3-101(d)(3)(ii), but that any advice, recommendations or participation by Agent or the Lenders with respect to any business issues shall not be deemed to give Agent or the Lenders, nor be deemed an exercise by Agent or the Lenders of, control over Borrower's management or policies.

- 7.3 Further Assurances. Borrower shall from time to time execute, deliver and file, alone or with Agent, any financing statements, security agreements, collateral assignments, notices, control agreements, promissory notes or other documents to perfect, give the highest priority to Agent's Lien on the Collateral or otherwise evidence Agent's rights herein. Borrower shall from time to time procure any instruments or documents as may be reasonably requested by Agent, and take all further action that may be necessary, or that Agent may reasonably request, to perfect and protect the Liens granted hereby and thereby. In addition, and for such purposes only, Borrower hereby authorizes Agent to execute and deliver on behalf of Borrower and to file such financing statements (including an indication that the financing statement covers "all assets or all personal property" of Borrower in accordance with Section 9-504 of the UCC), collateral assignments, notices, control agreements, security agreements and other documents without the signature of Borrower either in Agent's name or in the name of Agent as agent and attorney-in-fact for Borrower. Borrower shall protect and defend Borrower's title to the Collateral and Agent's Lien thereon against all Persons claiming any interest adverse to Borrower or Agent other than Permitted Liens.
- 7.4 Indebtedness. Borrower shall not create, incur, assume, guarantee or be or remain liable with respect to any Indebtedness, or permit any Subsidiary to do so, other than Permitted Indebtedness, or prepay any Indebtedness or take any actions which impose on Borrower an obligation to prepay any Indebtedness, except for (a) the conversion of Indebtedness into equity securities and the payment of cash in lieu of fractional shares in connection with such conversion, (b) purchase money Indebtedness pursuant to its then applicable payment schedule, (c) prepayment by any Subsidiary of inter-company Indebtedness, (d) any refinancing of Indebtedness with Permitted Indebtedness or (e) as otherwise permitted hereunder or approved in writing by Agent.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, the issuance of, performance of obligations under (including any payments of interest), and conversion, exercise, repurchase, redemption (including, for the avoidance of doubt, a required repurchase in connection with the redemption of Permitted Convertible Debt upon satisfaction of a condition related to the stock price of the Common Stock), settlement or early termination or cancellation of (whether in whole or in part and including by netting or set-off) (in each case, whether in cash, Common Stock or, following a merger event or other change of the Common Stock, other securities or property), or the satisfaction of any condition that would permit or require any of the foregoing, any Permitted Convertible Debt shall not constitute a prepayment of Indebtedness by Borrower for the purposes of this Section 7.4; provided that principal payments in cash (other than cash in lieu of fractional shares) shall only be allowed if the Redemption Conditions are satisfied in respect of such payment and at all times after such payment; provided further that, to the extent both (a) the aggregate amount of cash payable upon conversion or payment of any Permitted Convertible Debt (excluding any required payment of interest with respect to such Permitted Convertible Debt and excluding any payment of cash in lieu of a fractional share due upon conversion thereof) exceeds the aggregate principal amount thereof and (b) such conversion or payment does not trigger or correspond to an exercise or early unwind or settlement of a corresponding portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the case where there is no Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt), the payment of such excess cash shall not be permitted by the preceding sentence.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Borrower may repurchase, exchange or induce the conversion of Permitted Convertible Debt by delivery of shares of Common Stock and/or a different series of Permitted Convertible Debt and/or by payment of cash (in an amount that does not exceed the proceeds received by Borrower from the substantially concurrent issuance of shares of Common Stock and/or Permitted Convertible Debt plus the net cash proceeds, if any, received by Borrower pursuant to the related exercise or early unwind or termination of the related Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, pursuant to the immediately following proviso); provided that, substantially concurrently with, or a commercially reasonable period of time before or after, the related settlement date for the Permitted Convertible Debt that is so repurchased, exchanged or converted, Borrower shall exercise or unwind or terminate early

(whether in cash, shares or any combination thereof) the portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, corresponding to such Permitted Convertible Debt that are so repurchased, exchanged or converted.

- Collateral. Borrower shall at all times keep the Collateral and all other property and assets used in Borrower's business or in which Borrower now or hereafter holds any interest free and clear from any legal process or Liens whatsoever (except for Permitted Liens), and shall give Agent prompt written notice of any legal process affecting all or any portion the Collateral in excess of \$500,000 in the aggregate, such other property and assets, or any Liens thereon, provided however, that the Collateral and such other property and assets may be subject to Permitted Liens. Borrower shall not agree with any Person other than Agent or the Lenders not to encumber its property other than (i) as is otherwise permitted in the definitions of "Permitted Transfers" and "Permitted Liens" and (ii) restrictions by reason of customary provisions restricting assignment, subletting or other transfers contained in leases, licenses and similar agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business (provided that such restrictions are limited to the property or assets secured by such Liens or the property or assets subject to such leases, licenses or similar agreements as the case may be). Borrower shall not enter into or suffer to exist or become effective any agreement that prohibits or limits the ability of any Borrower to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property (including Intellectual Property), whether now owned or hereafter acquired, to secure its obligations under the Loan Documents to which it is a party other than (a) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, (b) any agreements governing any purchase money Liens or capital lease obligations otherwise permitted hereby (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets financed thereby) and (c) customary restrictions on the assignment of leases, licenses and other agreements. Borrower shall cause its Subsidiaries to protect and defend such Subsidiary's title to its assets from and against all Persons claiming any interest adverse to such Subsidiary, and Borrower shall cause its Subsidiaries at all times to keep such Subsidiary's property and assets free and clear from any legal process or Liens whatsoever (except for Permitted Liens, provided however, that there shall be no Liens whatsoever on Intellectual Property), and shall give Agent prompt written notice of any legal process affecting such Subsidiary's assets.
- 7.6 Investments. Borrower shall not directly or indirectly acquire or own, or make any Investment in or to any Person, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to do so, other than Permitted Investments.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, and for the avoidance of doubt, this Section 7.6 shall not prohibit the conversion by holders of (including any payment upon conversion, whether in cash, common stock or a combination thereof), or required payment of any principal or premium on (including, for the avoidance of doubt, in respect of a required repurchase in connection with the redemption of Permitted Convertible Debt upon satisfaction of a condition related to the stock price of the Common Stock) or required payment of any interest with respect to, any Permitted Convertible Debt in each case, in accordance with the terms of the indenture governing such Permitted Convertible Debt; provided that principal payments in cash (other than cash in lieu of fractional shares) shall only be allowed if the Redemption Conditions are satisfied in respect of such payment and at all times after such payment; provided further that, to the extent both (a) the aggregate amount of cash payable upon conversion or payment of any Permitted Convertible Debt (excluding any required payment of interest with respect to such Permitted Convertible Debt and excluding any payment of cash in lieu of a fractional share due upon conversion thereof) exceeds the aggregate principal amount thereof and (b) such conversion or payment does not trigger or correspond to an exercise or early unwind or settlement of a corresponding portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the case where there is no Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt), the payment of such excess cash shall not be permitted by the preceding sentence.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Borrower may repurchase, exchange or induce the conversion of Permitted Convertible Debt by delivery of shares of Common Stock and/or a different series of Permitted Convertible Debt and/or by payment of cash (in an amount that does not exceed the

proceeds received by Borrower from the substantially concurrent issuance of shares of Common Stock and/or Permitted Convertible Debt plus the net cash proceeds, if any, received by Borrower pursuant to the related exercise or early unwind or termination of the related Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, pursuant to the immediately following proviso); provided that, substantially concurrently with, or a commercially reasonable period of time before or after, the related settlement date for the Permitted Convertible Debt that is so repurchased, exchanged or converted, Borrower shall exercise or unwind or terminate early (whether in cash, shares or any combination thereof) the portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, corresponding to such Permitted Convertible Debt that are so repurchased, exchanged or converted.

7.7 Distributions. Borrower shall not, and shall not allow any Subsidiary to, (a) repurchase or redeem any class of stock or other Equity Interest other than pursuant to employee, director or consultant repurchase plans or other similar agreements, provided, however, in each case the repurchase or redemption price does not exceed the original consideration paid for such stock or Equity Interest, or (b) declare or pay any cash dividend or make any other cash distribution on any class of stock or other Equity Interest, except that a Subsidiary may pay dividends or make other distributions to Borrower or any Subsidiary of Borrower, or (c) lend money to any employees, officers or directors or guarantee the payment of any such loans granted by a third party in excess of \$100,000 in the aggregate or (d) waive, release or forgive any Indebtedness owed by any employees, officers or directors in excess of \$100,000 in the aggregate.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, and for the avoidance of doubt, this Section 7.7 shall not prohibit the issuance of, performance of, obligations under (including any payments of interest), and conversion, exercise, repurchase, redemption by holders of (including any payment upon conversion, whether in cash, common stock or a combination thereof), or required payment of any principal or premium on (including, for the avoidance of doubt, in respect of a required repurchase in connection with the redemption of Permitted Convertible Debt upon satisfaction of a condition related to the stock price of the Common Stock) or required payment of any interest with respect to, any Permitted Convertible Debt in each case, in accordance with the terms of the indenture governing such Permitted Convertible Debt; provided that principal payments in cash (other than cash in lieu of fractional shares) shall only be allowed if the Redemption Conditions are satisfied in respect of such payment and at all times after such payment; provided further that, to the extent both (a) the aggregate amount of cash payable upon conversion or payment of any Permitted Convertible Debt (excluding any required payment of interest with respect to such Permitted Convertible Debt and excluding any payment of cash in lieu of a fractional share due upon conversion thereof) exceeds the aggregate principal amount thereof and (b) such conversion or payment does not trigger or correspond to an exercise or early unwind or settlement of a corresponding portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the case where there is no Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction relating to such Permitted Convertible Debt), the payment of such excess cash shall not be permitted by the preceding sentence.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Borrower may repurchase, exchange or induce the conversion of Permitted Convertible Debt by delivery of shares of Common Stock and/or a different series of Permitted Convertible Debt and/or by payment of cash (in an amount that does not exceed the proceeds received by Borrower from the substantially concurrent issuance of shares of Common Stock and/or Permitted Convertible Debt plus the net cash proceeds, if any, received by Borrower pursuant to the related exercise or early unwind or termination of the related Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, pursuant to the immediately following proviso); provided that, substantially concurrently with, or a commercially reasonable period of time before or after, the related settlement date for the Permitted Convertible Debt that is so repurchased, exchanged or converted, Borrower shall exercise or unwind or terminate early (whether in cash, shares or any combination thereof) the portion of the Permitted Bond Hedge Transactions and Permitted Warrant Transactions, if any, corresponding to such Permitted Convertible Debt that are so repurchased, exchanged or converted.

- 7.8 Transfers. Except for Permitted Transfers, Borrower shall not, and shall not allow any Subsidiary to, voluntarily or involuntarily transfer, sell, lease, license, lend or in any other manner convey any equitable, beneficial or legal interest in any material portion of its assets.
- 7.9 Mergers and Consolidations. Borrower shall not merge or consolidate, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to merge or consolidate, with or into any other business organization (other than mergers or consolidations of (a) a Subsidiary (or the target of any Permitted Acquisition) which is not a Borrower into another Subsidiary or into Borrower or (b) a Borrower into another Borrower).
- 7.10 Taxes. Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, pay when due all material Taxes of any nature whatsoever now or hereafter imposed or assessed against Borrower or the Collateral or upon Borrower's ownership, possession, use, operation or disposition thereof or upon Borrower's rents, receipts or earnings arising therefrom. Borrower shall, and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to, accurately file on or before the due date therefor (taking into account proper extensions) all federal and state income Tax returns and other material Tax returns required to be filed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Borrower and its Subsidiaries may contest, in good faith and by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted, Taxes for which Borrower and its Subsidiaries maintain adequate reserves in accordance with GAAP.
- 7.11 Corporate Changes. Neither Borrower nor any Subsidiary shall change its corporate name, legal form or jurisdiction of formation without twenty (20) days' (or such shorter period as Agent may agree) prior written notice to Agent. Neither Borrower nor any Subsidiary shall suffer a Change in Control. Neither Borrower nor any Subsidiary shall relocate its chief executive office or its principal place of business unless: (i) it has provided prior written notice to Agent; and (ii) such relocation shall be within the continental United States of America. Neither Borrower nor any Subsidiary shall relocate any item of Collateral (other than (w) Permitted Transfers, (x) sales of Inventory in the ordinary course of business, (y) relocations of Equipment having an aggregate value of up to \$150,000 in any fiscal year, and (z) relocations of Collateral from a location described on Exhibit B to another location described on Exhibit B) unless (i) it has provided prompt written notice to Agent, (ii) such relocation is within the continental United States of America and, (iii) if such relocation is to a third party bailee, it has used commercially reasonable efforts to deliver a bailee agreement in form and substance reasonably acceptable to Agent.
- 7.12 Deposit Accounts. Neither Borrower nor any Subsidiary shall maintain any Deposit Accounts, or accounts holding Investment Property, except with respect to which Agent has an Account Control Agreement; provided that no Account Control Agreement shall be required for any Excluded Account.
- 7.13 Borrower shall notify Agent of each Subsidiary formed subsequent to the Closing Date and, within 20 days of formation, shall cause any such Subsidiary to execute and deliver to Agent a Joinder Agreement.
 - 7.14 [RESERVED]
- 7.15 Notification of Event of Default. Borrower shall notify Agent immediately of the occurrence of any Event of Default.
- 7.16 One or more affiliates of Agent have received a license from the U.S. Small Business Administration ("SBA") to extend loans as a small business investment company ("SBIC") pursuant to the Small Business Investment Act of 1958, as amended, and the associated regulations (collectively, the "SBIC Act"). Portions of the Loan to Borrower may be by a Lender that is a SBIC. Addendum 2 to this Agreement outlines various responsibilities of Agent, each Lender and Borrower associated with a loan made by a SBIC, and such Addendum 2 is hereby incorporated in this Agreement.

7.17 Use of Proceeds. Borrower agrees that the proceeds of the Loans shall be used solely to pay related fees and expenses in connection with this Agreement and for working capital and general corporate purposes. The proceeds of the Loans will not be used in violation of Anti-Corruption Laws or applicable Sanctions.

7.18 [RESERVED]

7.19 Compliance with Laws.

Borrower shall maintain, and shall cause its Subsidiaries to maintain, compliance in all material respects with all applicable laws, rules or regulations (including any law, rule or regulation with respect to the making or brokering of loans or financial accommodations), and shall, or cause its Subsidiaries to, obtain and maintain all required material governmental authorizations, approvals, licenses, franchises, permits or registrations reasonably necessary in connection with the conduct of Borrower's business.

Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries shall, nor shall Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries permit any officer, director or agent to, directly or indirectly, knowingly enter into any documents, instruments, agreements or contracts with any Person listed on the OFAC Lists. Neither Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries shall, nor shall Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, permit any Affiliate to, directly or indirectly, (i) conduct any business or engage in any transaction or dealing with any Blocked Person, including, without limitation, the making or receiving of any contribution of funds, goods or services to or for the benefit of any Blocked Person, (ii) deal in, or otherwise engage in any transaction relating to, any property or interests in property blocked pursuant to Executive Order No. 13224 or any similar executive order or other Anti-Terrorism Law, or (iii) engage in or conspire to engage in any transaction that evades or avoids, or has the purpose of evading or avoiding, or attempts to violate, any of the prohibitions set forth in Executive Order No. 13224 or other Anti-Terrorism Law.

Borrower has implemented and maintains in effect policies and procedures designed to ensure compliance by the Borrower, its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers, employees and agents with Anti-Corruption Laws and applicable Sanctions, and Borrower, its Subsidiaries and their respective officers and employees and to the knowledge of Borrower its directors and agents, are in compliance with Anti-Corruption Laws and applicable Sanctions in all material respects.

None of Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective directors, officers or employees, or to the knowledge of Borrower, any agent for Borrower or its Subsidiaries that will act in any capacity in connection with or benefit from the credit facility established hereby, is a Sanctioned Person. No Loan, use of proceeds or other transaction contemplated by this Agreement will violate Anti-Corruption Laws or applicable Sanctions.

7.20 Financial Covenants.

(a) Minimum Cash.

(i) (x) If the outstanding Secured Obligations remain less than or equal to \$75,000,000 through March 31, 2023, at all times on and after the Fourth Amendment Effective Date, Borrower shall maintain Qualified Cash in an amount greater than or equal to 65% of the outstanding Secured Obligations; provided that (A) on and after the first date on which Borrower achieves the Equity Milestone, the foregoing percentage shall be reduced to [* * *]%, (B) on and after the first date on which Borrower delivers monthly financial statements pursuant to Section 7.1(a) evidencing Borrower's achievement of T6M Net Product Revenue of at least [* * *], the foregoing percentage shall be reduced to [* * *]% and (C) on and after the first date on which Borrower delivers quarterly financial statements pursuant to Section 7.1(b) evidencing Borrower's achievement of Quarterly Net Product Revenue of at least [* * *], the foregoing percentage shall be reduced to [* * *]% and (y) if the outstanding Secured Obligations

are greater than \$75,000,000 at any time on or prior to March 31, 2023, at all times on and after the initial date that the Secured Obligations are greater than \$75,000,000, Borrower shall maintain Qualified Cash in an amount greater than or equal to 70% of the outstanding Secured Obligations.

- (ii) If Borrower makes a cash payment in respect of Permitted Convertible Debt subject to satisfaction of the Redemption Conditions, Borrower shall, at all times thereafter, maintain Qualified Cash in the amount required by the defined term "Redemption Conditions".
- (b) Minimum Revenue Covenant. Commencing on the earlier of (i) August 15, 2022 and (ii) the date on which Borrower delivers its financial statements for the month ended June 30, 2022 pursuant to Section 7.1(a), tested on a monthly basis from and after such date, Borrower's T6M Net Product Revenue shall be no less than the amount set forth on Schedule 7.20(b).
- (c) The requirements in Sections 7.20(a)(i) and 7.20(b) shall be waived at any time that (x) both (1) Borrower's Market Capitalization exceeds \$750,000,000 and (2) Borrower maintains Qualified Cash equal to at least 50% of the Secured Obligations outstanding or (y) Borrower maintains Qualified Cash equal to at least 100% of the Secured Obligations outstanding (for the avoidance of doubt, this waiver provision is a daily condition and, if it is not satisfied at any point in time, compliance with the Minimum Cash and Minimum Revenue covenants would need to be demonstrated as of the most recent financial reporting period).
- Intellectual Property. The Borrower shall (i) protect, defend and maintain the validity and enforceability of its Intellectual Property; (ii) promptly advise Agent in writing of material infringements of its Intellectual Property; and (iii) not allow any Intellectual Property material to Borrower's business to be abandoned, forfeited or dedicated to the public without Agent's written consent. If a Borrower decides to register any Copyrights or mask works in the United States Copyright Office, such Borrower shall: (x) provide Agent with at least fifteen (15) days prior written notice of such Borrower's intent to register such Copyrights or mask works together with a copy of the application it intends to file with the United States Copyright Office (excluding exhibits thereto); (y) execute an intellectual property security agreement and such other documents and take such other actions as Agent may request in its good faith business judgment to perfect and maintain a first priority perfected security interest in favor of Agent in the Copyrights or mask works intended to be registered with the United States Copyright Office; and (z) record such intellectual property security agreement with the United States Copyright Office contemporaneously with filing the Copyright or mask work application(s) with the United States Copyright Office. Borrower shall, together with the delivery of the Compliance Certificate referred to in Section 7.01(d), provide to Agent (x) copies of all applications that it files for Patents or for the registration of Trademarks, or (y) evidence that it has acquired any registered Trademarks, in each case, together with evidence of the recording of the intellectual property security agreement required for Agent to perfect and maintain a first priority perfected security interest in such property. Borrower shall, together with the delivery of the Compliance Certificate referred to in Section 7.01(d), provide written notice to Agent of entering into or becoming bound by any Restricted License (other than over-the-counter software that is commercially available to the public). Borrower shall take such steps as Agent requests to obtain the consent of, or waiver by, any person whose consent or waiver is necessary for (1) any Restricted License to be deemed "Collateral" and for Agent to have a security interest in it that might otherwise be restricted or prohibited by law or by the terms of any such Restricted License, whether now existing or entered into in the future, and (2) Agent to have the ability in the event of a liquidation of any Collateral to dispose of such Collateral in accordance with Agent's rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
- 7.22 Transactions with Affiliates. Except as set forth on Schedule 7.22, Borrower shall not and shall not permit any Subsidiary to, directly or indirectly, enter into or permit to exist any transaction of any kind involving payments or consideration in excess of \$10,000 with any Affiliate of Borrower or such Subsidiary on terms that are less favorable to Borrower or such

Subsidiary, as the case may be, than those that might be obtained in an arm's length transaction from a Person who is not an Affiliate of Borrower or such Subsidiary.

- 7.23 Post-Closing Obligations. Notwithstanding any provision herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary, to the extent not actually delivered on or prior to the Closing Date, Borrower shall:
- (a) deliver to Agent (or its designated agent), within fifteen (15) days of the Closing Date (or such later date as Agent may determine in its sole discretion), executed Account Control Agreements (i) among Borrower, Agent and DST Asset Manager Solutions, Inc. and (ii) among Borrower, Agent and Truist Bank (it being understood and agreed that the proceeds of the Loans shall not be transferred into any bank account that is not subject to an Account Control Agreement during such period); and
- (b) use commercially reasonable efforts to deliver to Agent (or its designated agent), within thirty (30) days of the Closing Date (or such later date as Agent may determine in its sole discretion), an executed bailee waiver, in form and substance satisfactory to Agent in its sole discretion, for 5900 Martin Luther King Jr. Highway, Greenville, NC, Pitt County, 27834.

SECTION 8. RIGHT TO INVEST

8.1 The Lenders or their assignees or nominees shall have the right, in their discretion, to participate in any Subsequent Financing in an amount of up to Five Million and No/100 Dollars (\$5,000,000) on the same timing, terms, conditions and pricing afforded to others participating in any such Subsequent Financing.

SECTION 9. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

The occurrence of any one or more of the following events shall be an Event of Default:

- 9.1 Payments. Borrower fails to pay any amount due under this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents on the due date; provided, however, that an Event of Default shall not occur on account of a failure to pay due solely to an administrative or operational error of Agent or the Lenders or Borrower's bank if Borrower had the funds to make the payment when due and makes the payment within three (3) Business Days following Borrower's knowledge of such failure to pay; or
- 9.2 Covenants. Borrower breaches or defaults in the performance of any covenant or Secured Obligation under this Agreement, or any of the other Loan Documents or any other agreement among Borrower, Agent and the Lenders, and (a) with respect to a default under any covenant under this Agreement (other than under Sections 6, 7.4, 7.5, 7.6, 7.7, 7.8, 7.9, 7.15, 7.16, 7.17, 7.19, 7.20, 7.21, 7.22, and 7.23), any other Loan Document, or any other agreement among Borrower, Agent and the Lenders, such default continues for more than fifteen (15) days after the earlier of the date on which (i) Agent or the Lenders has given notice of such default to Borrower and (ii) Borrower has actual knowledge of such default or (b) with respect to a default under any of Sections 6, 7.4, 7.5, 7.6, 7.7, 7.8, 7.9, 7.15, 7.16, 7.17, 7.19, 7.20, 7.21, 7.22, and 7.23 the occurrence of such default; or
- 9.3 Material Adverse Effect. A circumstance has occurred that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect or a "change of control", "fundamental change", "make-whole fundamental change" or any comparable term under and as defined in any indenture governing any Permitted Convertible Debt has occurred; or
- 9.4 Representations. Any representation or warranty made by Borrower in any Loan Document shall have been false or misleading in any material respect when made or when deemed made; or

- Insolvency. Borrower (A) (i) shall make an assignment for the benefit of creditors; or (ii) shall be unable to pay its debts as they become due, or be unable to pay or perform under the Loan Documents, or shall become insolvent; or (iii) shall file a voluntary petition in bankruptcy; or (iv) shall file any petition, answer, or document seeking for itself any reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution or similar relief under any present or future statute, law or regulation pertinent to such circumstances; or (v) shall seek or consent to or acquiesce in the appointment of any trustee, receiver, or liquidator of Borrower or of all or any substantial part (i.e., 33 1/3% or more) of the assets or property of Borrower; or (vi) shall cease operations of its business as its business has normally been conducted, or terminate substantially all of its employees; or (vii) Borrower or its directors or majority shareholders shall take any action initiating any of the foregoing actions described in clauses (i) through (vi); or (B) either (i) thirty (30) days shall have expired after the commencement of an involuntary action against Borrower seeking reorganization, arrangement, composition, readjustment, liquidation, dissolution or similar relief under any present or future statute, law or regulation, without such action being dismissed or all orders or proceedings thereunder affecting the operations or the business of Borrower being stayed; or (ii) a stay of any such order or proceedings shall thereafter be set aside and the action setting it aside shall not be timely appealed; or (iii) Borrower shall file any answer admitting or not contesting the material allegations of a petition filed against Borrower in any such proceedings; or (iv) the court in which such proceedings are pending shall enter a decree or order granting the relief sought in any such proceedings; or (v) thirty (30) days shall have expired after the appointment, without the consent or acquiescence of Borrower, of any trustee, receiver or liquidator of Borrower or of all or any substantial part of the properties of Borrower without such appointment being vacated; or
- 9.6 Attachments; Judgments. Any portion of Borrower's assets is attached or seized, or a levy is filed against any such assets, or a judgment or judgments is/are entered for the payment of money (not covered by independent third party insurance as to which liability has not been rejected by such insurance carrier), individually or in the aggregate, of at least \$250,000, or Borrower is enjoined or in any way prevented by court order from conducting any part of its business; or
- 9.7 Other Obligations. The occurrence of any default under any agreement or obligation of Borrower involving any Indebtedness in excess of \$250,000, or any other material agreement or obligation or any early payment is required or unwinding or termination occurs with respect to any Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction or Permitted Warrant Transaction, or any condition giving rise to the foregoing is met, in each case, with respect to which Borrower or its Affiliate is the "affected party" or "defaulting party" under the terms of such Permitted Bond Hedge Transaction or Permitted Warrant Transaction, if a Material Adverse Effect could reasonably be expected to result from such default, early payment, unwinding or termination.
- 9.8 Stop Trade. At any time, an SEC stop trade order or NASDAQ market trading suspension of Borrower's Common Stock shall be in effect for five (5) consecutive days or five (5) days during a period of ten (10) consecutive days, excluding in all cases a suspension of all trading on a public market, provided that Borrower shall not have been able to cure such trading suspension within thirty (30) days of the notice thereof or list the Common Stock on another public market within sixty (60) days of such notice.

SECTION 10. REMEDIES

10.1 General. Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any one or more Events of Default, Agent may, and at the direction of the Required Lenders shall, accelerate and demand payment of all or any part of the Secured Obligations together with a Prepayment Charge and declare them to be immediately due and payable (provided, that upon the occurrence of an Event of Default of the type described in Section 9.5, all of the Secured Obligations (including, without limitation, the Prepayment Charge and the End of Term Charge) shall automatically be accelerated and made due and payable, in each case without any further notice or act). Borrower hereby irrevocably appoints Agent as its lawful attorney-in-fact to: exercisable during the existence of an Event of Default, (i) sign Borrower's name on any invoice or bill of lading for any

account or drafts against account debtors; (ii) demand, collect, sue, and give releases to any account debtor for monies due, settle and adjust disputes and claims about the accounts directly with account debtors, and compromise, prosecute, or defend any action, claim, case, or proceeding about any Collateral (including filing a claim or voting a claim in any bankruptcy case in Agent's or Borrower's name, as Agent may elect); (iii) make, settle, and adjust all claims under Borrower's insurance policies; (iv) pay, contest or settle any Lien, charge, encumbrance, security interest, or other claim in or to the Collateral, or any judgment based thereon, or otherwise take any action to terminate or discharge the same; (v) transfer the Collateral into the name of Agent or a third party as the UCC permits; (vi) receive, open and dispose of mail addressed to Borrower; (vii) endorse Borrower's name on any checks, payment instruments, or other forms of payment or security; and (viii) notify all account debtors to pay Agent directly. Borrower hereby appoints Agent as its lawful attorney-in-fact to sign Borrower's name on any documents necessary to perfect or continue the perfection of Agent's security interest in the Collateral regardless of whether an Event of Default has occurred until all Secured Obligations have been satisfied in full and the Loan Documents have been terminated. Agent's foregoing appointment as Borrower's attorney in fact, and all of Agent's rights and powers, coupled with an interest, are irrevocable until all Secured Obligations have been fully repaid and performed and the Loan Documents have been terminated. Agent may, and at the direction of the Required Lenders shall, exercise all rights and remedies with respect to the Collateral under the Loan Documents or otherwise available to it under the UCC and other applicable law. including the right to release, hold, sell, lease, liquidate, collect, realize upon, or otherwise dispose of all or any part of the Collateral and the right to occupy, utilize, process and commingle the Collateral. All Agent's rights and remedies shall be cumulative and not exclusive.

- 10.2 Collection; Foreclosure. Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, Agent may, and at the direction of the Required Lenders shall, at any time or from time to time, apply, collect, liquidate, sell in one or more sales, lease or otherwise dispose of, any or all of the Collateral, in its then condition or following any commercially reasonable preparation or processing, in such order as Agent may elect. Any such sale may be made either at public or private sale at its place of business or elsewhere. Borrower agrees that any such public or private sale may occur upon ten (10) calendar days' prior written notice to Borrower. Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of any Event of Default, Agent may require Borrower to assemble the Collateral and make it available to Agent at a place designated by Agent that is reasonably convenient to Agent and Borrower. The proceeds of any sale, disposition or other realization upon all or any part of the Collateral shall be applied by Agent in the following order of priorities:
 - First, to Agent and the Lenders in an amount sufficient to pay in full Agent's and the Lenders' reasonable costs and professionals' and advisors' fees and expenses as described in Section 11.12;
 - Second, to the Lenders in an amount equal to the then unpaid amount of the Secured Obligations (including principal, interest, and the Default Rate interest), in such order and priority as Agent may choose in its sole discretion; and
 - Finally, after the full and final payment in Cash of all of the Secured Obligations (other than inchoate obligations), to any creditor holding a junior Lien on the Collateral, or to Borrower or its representatives or as a court of competent jurisdiction may direct

Agent shall be deemed to have acted reasonably in the custody, preservation and disposition of any of the Collateral if it complies with the obligations of a secured party under the UCC.

- 10.3 No Waiver. Agent shall be under no obligation to marshal any of the Collateral for the benefit of Borrower or any other Person, and Borrower expressly waives all rights, if any, to require Agent to marshal any Collateral.
- 10.4 Cumulative Remedies. The rights, powers and remedies of Agent hereunder shall be in addition to all rights, powers and remedies given by statute or rule of law and are cumulative. The exercise of any one or more of the rights, powers and remedies provided herein

shall not be construed as a waiver of or election of remedies with respect to any other rights, powers and remedies of Agent.

SECTION 11. MISCELLANEOUS

- 11.1 Severability. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Agreement shall be prohibited by or invalid under such law, such provision shall be ineffective only to the extent and duration of such prohibition or invalidity, without invalidating the remainder of such provision or the remaining provisions of this Agreement.
- 11.2 Notice. Except as otherwise provided herein, any notice, demand, request, consent, approval, declaration, service of process or other communication (including the delivery of Financial Statements) that is required, contemplated, or permitted under the Loan Documents or with respect to the subject matter hereof shall be in writing, and shall be deemed to have been validly served, given, delivered, and received upon the earlier of: (i) the day of transmission by electronic mail or hand delivery or delivery by an overnight express service or overnight mail delivery service; or (ii) the third calendar day after deposit in the United States of America mails, with proper first class postage prepaid, in each case addressed to the party to be notified as follows:
 - (a) If to Agent:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC. Legal Department Attention: Chief Legal Officer and [* * *] 400 Hamilton Avenue, Suite 310 Palo Alto, CA 94301 email: [* * *] Telephone: [* * *]

(b) If to the Lenders:

HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.
HERCULES CAPITAL IV, L.P.
HERCULES PRIVATE CREDIT FUND I L.P.
HERCULES PRIVATE GLOBAL VENTURE GROWTH FUND I L.P.
Legal Department
Attention: Chief Legal Officer and [* * *]
400 Hamilton Avenue, Suite 310
Palo Alto, CA 94301
email: [* * *]
Telephone: [* * *]

(c) If to Borrower:

G1 THERAPEUTICS, INC. 700 Park Offices Drive, Suite 200 Research Triangle Part, NC 27709 Attention: [* * *] email: [* * *] Telephone: [* * *]

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Ropes & Gray LLP 800 Boylston Street Boston, MA 02199 Attention: [* * *] email: [* * *]
Telephone: [* * *]

or to such other address as each party may designate for itself by like notice.

- 11.3 Entire Agreement; Amendments.
- (a) This Agreement and the other Loan Documents constitute the entire agreement and understanding of the parties hereto in respect of the subject matter hereof and thereof, and supersede and replace in their entirety any prior proposals, term sheets, non-disclosure or confidentiality agreements, letters, negotiations or other documents or agreements, whether written or oral, with respect to the subject matter hereof or thereof (including Agent's revised proposal letter dated May 2, 2020 and the Non-Disclosure Agreement).
- Neither this Agreement, any other Loan Document, nor any terms hereof or thereof may be amended, supplemented or modified except in accordance with the provisions of this Section 11.3(b). The Required Lenders and Borrower party to the relevant Loan Document may, or, with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Agent and the Borrower party to the relevant Loan Document may, from time to time, (i) enter into written amendments, supplements or modifications hereto and to the other Loan Documents for the purpose of adding any provisions to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or changing in any manner the rights of the Lenders or of the Borrower hereunder or thereunder or (ii) waive, on such terms and conditions as the Required Lenders or the Agent, as the case may be, may specify in such instrument, any of the requirements of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or any default or Event of Default and its consequences; provided, however, that no such waiver and no such amendment, supplement or modification shall (A) forgive the principal amount or extend the final scheduled date of maturity of any Loan, extend the scheduled date of any amortization payment in respect of any Loan, reduce the stated rate of any interest or fee payable hereunder) or extend the scheduled date of any payment thereof, in each case without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby; (B) eliminate or reduce the voting rights of any Lender under this Section 11.3(b) without the written consent of such Lender; (C) reduce any percentage specified in the definition of Required Lenders, consent to the assignment or transfer by the Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, release all or substantially all of the Collateral or release a Borrower from its obligations under the Loan Documents, in each case without the written consent of all Lenders; or (D) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 11.18 or Addendum 3 without the written consent of the Agent. Any such waiver and any such amendment, supplement or modification shall apply equally to each Lender and shall be binding upon Borrower, the Lenders, the Agent and all future holders of the Loans.
- 11.4 No Strict Construction. The parties hereto have participated jointly in the negotiation and drafting of this Agreement. In the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises, this Agreement shall be construed as if drafted jointly by the parties hereto and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any party by virtue of the authorship of any provisions of this Agreement.
- 11.5 No Waiver. The powers conferred upon Agent and the Lenders by this Agreement are solely to protect its rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents and its interest in the Collateral and shall not impose any duty upon Agent or the Lenders to exercise any such powers. No omission or delay by Agent or the Lenders at any time to enforce any right or remedy reserved to it, or to require performance of any of the terms, covenants or provisions hereof by Borrower at any time designated, shall be a waiver of any such right or remedy to which Agent or the Lenders is entitled, nor shall it in any way affect the right of Agent or the Lenders to enforce such provisions thereafter.
- Survival. All agreements, representations and warranties contained in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or in any document delivered pursuant hereto or thereto shall be for the benefit of Agent and the Lenders and shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement. Sections 6.3, 11.14, 11.15 and 11.17 shall survive the termination of this

Agreement, and Section 11.13 shall survive until the later of (i) two years after Borrower's latest delivery to Agent of material non-public information and (ii) the termination of this Agreement.

- Successors and Assigns. The provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall inure to the benefit of and be binding on Borrower and its permitted assigns (if any). Borrower shall not assign its obligations under this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents without Agent's express prior written consent, and any such attempted assignment shall be void and of no effect. Agent and the Lenders may assign, transfer, or endorse its rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents without prior notice to Borrower, and all of such rights shall inure to the benefit of Agent's and the Lenders' successors and assigns; provided that as long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, neither Agent nor any Lender may assign, transfer or endorse its rights hereunder or under the Loan Documents to any party that is a direct competitor of Borrower (as identified by Borrower from time to time to Agent), it being acknowledged that in all cases, any transfer to an Affiliate of any Lender or Agent shall be allowed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, (x) in connection with any assignment by a Lender as a result of a forced divestiture at the request of any regulatory agency, the restrictions set forth herein shall not apply and Agent and the Lenders may assign, transfer or indorse its rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents to any Person or party and (y) in connection with a Lender's own financing or securitization transactions, the restrictions set forth herein shall not apply and Agent and the Lenders may assign, transfer or indorse its rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents to any Person or party providing such financing or formed to undertake such securitization transaction and any transferee of such Person or party upon the occurrence of a default, event of default or similar occurrence with respect to such financing or securitization transaction; provided that no such sale, transfer, pledge or assignment under this clause (y) shall release such Lender from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such Person or party for such Lender as a party hereto until Agent shall have received and accepted an effective assignment agreement from such Person or party in form satisfactory to Agent executed, delivered and fully completed by the applicable parties thereto, and shall have received such other information regarding such assignee as Agent reasonably shall require. The Agent, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices in the United States a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lender(s), and the Term Commitments of, and principal amounts (and stated interest) of the Loans owing to, each Lender pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and the Borrower, the Agent and the Lender(s) shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower and any Lender, at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice. The parties intend that any interest in or with respect to the Loans under this Agreement be treated as being issued and maintained in "registered form" within the meaning of Sections 163(f), 871(h)(2), and 881(c)(2) of the Code and any regulations thereunder (and any successor provisions), including without limitation under United States Treasury Regulations Section 5f.103-1(c) and Proposed Regulations Section 1.163-5 (and any successor provisions), and the provisions of this Agreement shall be construed in a manner that gives effect to such intent.
- 11.8 Participations. Each Lender that sells a participation shall, acting solely for this purpose as a non-fiduciary agent of the Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each participant and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each participant's interest in the Loans or other obligations under the Loan Documents (the "Participant Register"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register (including the identity of any participant or any information relating to a participant's interest in any commitments, loans, its other obligations under any Loan Document) to any Person except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such commitment, loan, letter of credit or other obligation is in registered form under the Code and United States Treasury Regulations, including without limitation under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary. For the avoidance of doubt, the Agent (in its capacity as Agent) shall have no

responsibility for maintaining a Participant Register. Borrower agrees that each participant shall be entitled to the benefits of the provisions in Addendum 1 attached hereto (subject to the requirements and limitations therein, including the requirements under Section 7 of Addendum 1 attached hereto (it being understood that the documentation required under Section 7 of Addendum 1 attached hereto shall be delivered to the participating Lender)) to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to Section 11.7; provided that such participant shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Addendum 1 attached hereto, with respect to any participation, than its participating Lender would have been entitled to receive, except to the extent such entitlement to receive a greater payment results from a change in law that occurs after the participant acquired the applicable participation.

- 11.9 Governing Law. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents have been negotiated and delivered to Agent and the Lenders in the State of California, and shall have been accepted by Agent and the Lenders in the State of California. Payment to Agent and the Lenders by Borrower of the Secured Obligations is due in the State of California. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall be governed by, and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of California, excluding conflict of laws principles that would cause the application of laws of any other jurisdiction.
- 11.10 Consent to Jurisdiction and Venue. All judicial proceedings (to the extent that the reference requirement of Section 11.11 is not applicable) arising in or under or related to this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents may be brought in any state or federal court located in the State of California. By execution and delivery of this Agreement, each party hereto generally and unconditionally: (a) consents to nonexclusive personal jurisdiction in Santa Clara County, State of California; (b) waives any objection as to jurisdiction or venue in Santa Clara County, State of California; (c) agrees not to assert any defense based on lack of jurisdiction or venue in the aforesaid courts; and (d) irrevocably agrees to be bound by any judgment rendered thereby in connection with this Agreement or the other Loan Documents. Service of process on any party hereto in any action arising out of or relating to this Agreement shall be effective if given in accordance with the requirements for notice set forth in Section 11.2, and shall be deemed effective and received as set forth in Section 11.2. Nothing herein shall affect the right to serve process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right of either party to bring proceedings in the courts of any other jurisdiction.
 - 11.11 Mutual Waiver of Jury Trial / Judicial Reference.
- (a) Because disputes arising in connection with complex financial transactions are most quickly and economically resolved by an experienced and expert Person and the parties wish applicable state and federal laws to apply (rather than arbitration rules), the parties desire that their disputes be resolved by a judge applying such applicable laws. EACH OF BORROWER, AGENT AND THE LENDERS SPECIFICALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CAUSE OF ACTION, CLAIM, CROSS-CLAIM, COUNTERCLAIM, THIRD PARTY CLAIM OR ANY OTHER CLAIM (COLLECTIVELY, "CLAIMS") ASSERTED BY BORROWER AGAINST AGENT, THE LENDERS OR THEIR RESPECTIVE ASSIGNEE OR BY AGENT, THE LENDERS OR THEIR RESPECTIVE ASSIGNEE AGAINST BORROWER. This waiver extends to all such Claims, including Claims that involve Persons other than Agent, Borrower and the Lenders; Claims that arise out of or are in any way connected to the relationship among Borrower, Agent and the Lenders; and any Claims for damages, breach of contract, tort, specific performance, or any equitable or legal relief of any kind, arising out of this Agreement, any other Loan Document.
- (b) If the waiver of jury trial set forth in Section 11.11(a) is ineffective or unenforceable, the parties agree that all Claims shall be resolved by reference to a private judge sitting without a jury, pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure Section 638, before a mutually acceptable referee or, if the parties cannot agree, a referee selected by the Presiding Judge of the Santa Clara County, California. Such proceeding shall be conducted in Santa Clara County, California, with California rules of evidence and discovery applicable to such proceeding.

- (c) In the event Claims are to be resolved by judicial reference, either party may seek from a court identified in Section 11.10, any prejudgment order, writ or other relief and have such prejudgment order, writ or other relief enforced to the fullest extent permitted by law notwithstanding that all Claims are otherwise subject to resolution by judicial reference.
- 11.12 Professional Fees. Borrower promises to pay Agent's and the Lenders' reasonable and invoiced fees and expenses necessary to finalize the loan documentation, including but not limited to reasonable attorneys' fees, UCC searches, filing costs, and other miscellaneous expenses. In addition, Borrower promises to pay any and all reasonable attorneys' and other professionals' fees and expenses incurred by Agent and the Lenders after the Closing Date in connection with or related to: (a) the Loan; (b) the administration, collection, or enforcement of the Loan; (c) the amendment or modification of the Loan Documents; (d) any waiver, consent, release, or termination under the Loan Documents; (e) the protection, preservation, audit, field exam, sale, lease, liquidation, or disposition of Collateral or the exercise of remedies with respect to the Collateral; (f) any legal, litigation, administrative, arbitration, or out of court proceeding in connection with or related to Borrower or the Collateral, and any appeal or review thereof; and (g) any bankruptcy, restructuring, reorganization, assignment for the benefit of creditors, workout, foreclosure, or other action related to Borrower, the Collateral, the Loan Documents, including representing Agent or the Lenders in any adversary proceeding or contested matter commenced or continued by or on behalf of Borrower's estate, and any appeal or review thereof.
- Confidentiality. Agent and the Lenders acknowledge that the information provided to Agent and the Lenders by Borrower is confidential and proprietary information of Borrower (the "Confidential Information"). Accordingly, Agent and the Lenders agree that any Confidential Information it may obtain in the course of acquiring, administering, or perfecting Agent's security interest in the Collateral shall not be disclosed to any other Person or entity in any manner whatsoever, in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of Borrower, except that Agent and the Lenders may disclose any such information: (a) to its Affiliates and its partners, investors, lenders, directors, officers, employees, agents, advisors, counsel, accountants, counsel, representative and other professional advisors if Agent or the Lenders in their sole discretion determines that any such party should have access to such information in connection with such party's responsibilities in connection with the Loan or this Agreement and, provided that such recipient of such Confidential Information either (i) agrees to be bound by the confidentiality provisions of this paragraph or (ii) is otherwise subject to confidentiality restrictions that reasonably protect against the disclosure of Confidential Information; (b) if such information is generally available to the public or to the extent such information becomes publicly available other than as a result of a breach of this Section or becomes available to Agent or any Lender, or any of their respective Affiliates on a non-confidential basis from a source other than the Borrower; (c) if required or appropriate in any report, statement or testimony submitted to any governmental authority having or claiming to have jurisdiction over Agent or the Lenders and any rating agency; (d) if required or appropriate in response to any summons or subpoena or in connection with any litigation, to the extent permitted or deemed advisable by Agent's or the Lenders' counsel; (e) to comply with any legal requirement or law applicable to Agent or the Lenders or demanded by any governmental authority; (f) to the extent reasonably necessary in connection with the exercise of, or preparing to exercise, or the enforcement of, or preparing to enforce, any right or remedy under any Loan Document (including Agent's sale, lease, or other disposition of Collateral after default), or any action or proceeding relating to any Loan Document; (g) to any participant or assignee of Agent or the Lenders or any prospective participant or assignee, provided, that such participant or assignee or prospective participant or assignee is subject to confidentiality restrictions that reasonably protect against the disclosure of Confidential Information; (h) otherwise to the extent consisting of general portfolio information that does not identify Borrower; or (i) otherwise with the prior consent of Borrower; provided, that any disclosure made in violation of this Agreement shall not affect the obligations of Borrower or any of its Affiliates or any guarantor under this Agreement or the other Loan Documents. Agent's and the Lenders' obligations under this Section 11.13 shall supersede all of their respective obligations under the Non-Disclosure Agreement.
- 11.14 Assignment of Rights. Borrower acknowledges and understands that Agent or the Lenders may, subject to Section 11.7, sell and assign all or part of its interest hereunder and

under the Loan Documents to any Person or entity (an "Assignee"). After such assignment the term "Agent" or "Lender" as used in the Loan Documents shall mean and include such Assignee, and such Assignee shall be vested with all rights, powers and remedies of Agent and the Lenders hereunder with respect to the interest so assigned; but with respect to any such interest not so transferred, Agent and the Lenders shall retain all rights, powers and remedies hereby given. No such assignment by Agent or the Lenders shall relieve Borrower of any of its obligations hereunder. Each Lender agrees that in the event of any transfer by it of the promissory note(s) (if any), it will endorse thereon a notation as to the portion of the principal of the promissory note(s), which shall have been paid at the time of such transfer and as to the date to which interest shall have been last paid thereon.

- 11.15 Revival of Secured Obligations. This Agreement and the Loan Documents shall remain in full force and effect and continue to be effective if any petition is filed by or against Borrower for liquidation or reorganization, if Borrower becomes insolvent or makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, if a receiver or trustee is appointed for all or any significant part of Borrower's assets, or if any payment or transfer of Collateral is recovered from Agent or the Lenders. The Loan Documents and the Secured Obligations and Collateral security shall continue to be effective, or shall be revived or reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment and performance of the Secured Obligations or any transfer of Collateral to Agent, or any part thereof is rescinded, avoided or avoidable, reduced in amount, or must otherwise be restored or returned by, or is recovered from, Agent, the Lenders or by any obligee of the Secured Obligations, whether as a "voidable preference," "fraudulent conveyance," or otherwise, all as though such payment, performance, or transfer of Collateral had not been made. In the event that any payment, or any part thereof, is rescinded, reduced, avoided, avoidable, restored, returned, or recovered, the Loan Documents and the Secured Obligations shall be deemed, without any further action or documentation, to have been revived and reinstated except to the extent of the full, final, and indefeasible payment to Agent or the Lenders in Cash.
- 11.16 Counterparts. This Agreement and any amendments, waivers, consents or supplements hereto may be executed in any number of counterparts, and by different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so delivered shall be deemed an original, but all of which counterparts shall constitute but one and the same instrument.
- 11.17 No Third Party Beneficiaries. No provisions of the Loan Documents are intended, nor will be interpreted, to provide or create any third-party beneficiary rights or any other rights of any kind in any Person other than Agent, the Lenders and Borrower unless specifically provided otherwise herein, and, except as otherwise so provided, all provisions of the Loan Documents will be personal and solely among Agent, the Lenders and the Borrower.
- 11.18 Agency. Agent and each Lender hereby agree to the terms and conditions set forth on Addendum 3 attached hereto. Borrower acknowledges and agrees to the terms and conditions set forth on Addendum 3 attached hereto.
- 11.19 Publicity. None of the parties hereto nor any of its respective member businesses and Affiliates shall, without the other parties' prior written consent (which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), publicize or use (a) the other party's name (including a brief description of the relationship among the parties hereto), logo or hyperlink to such other parties' web site, separately or together, in written and oral presentations, advertising, promotional and marketing materials, client lists, public relations materials or on its web site (together, the "Publicity Materials"); (b) the names of officers of such other parties in the Publicity Materials; and (c) such other parties' name, trademarks, servicemarks in any news or press release concerning such party; provided however, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, no such consent shall be required (i) to the extent necessary to comply with the requests of any regulators, legal requirements or laws applicable to such party, pursuant to any listing agreement with any national securities exchange (so long as such party provides prior notice to the other party hereto to the extent reasonably practicable) and (ii) to comply with Section 11.13.

11.20 [RESERVED]

11.21 Electronic Execution of Certain Other Documents. The words "execution," "execute", "signed," "signature," and words of like import in or related to any document to be signed in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby (including without limitation assignments, assumptions, amendments, waivers and consents) shall be deemed to include electronic signatures, the electronic matching of assignment terms and contract formations on electronic platforms approved by the Agent, or the keeping of records in electronic form, each of which shall be of the same legal effect, validity or enforceability as a manually executed signature or the use of a paper-based recordkeeping system, as the case may be, to the extent and as provided for in any applicable law, including the Federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act, the New York State Electronic Signatures and Records Act, or any other similar state laws based on the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act.

(SIGNATURES TO FOLLOW)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Borrower, Agent and the Lenders have duly executed and delivered this Loan and Security Agreement as of the day and year first above written.

	BORROWER:
	G1 THERAPEUTICS, INC.
	Signature:
	Print Name:
	Title:
Accepted in Palo Alto, California:	
	AGENT:
	HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.
	Signature:
	Print Name:
	Title:
	LENDERS:
	HERCULES CAPITAL, INC.
	Signature:
	Print Name:
	Title:

all addenda, exhibits and schedules referred to in the Loan and Security Agreement have been omitted. Copies of any omitted a xhibit or schedule will be provided upon request.	addendum,

$\frac{EXHIBIT\;B}{\text{To Fourth Amendment to Loan and Security Agreement}}$

Deleted – Duplicate of Exhibit A.

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, John E. Bailey, Jr, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of G1 Therapeutics, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles
 - (c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 2, 2022 By: /s/ John E. Bailey, Jr.

John E. Bailey, Jr.

President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULES 13a-14(a) AND 15d-14(a) UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Jennifer K. Moses, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on 10-Q of G1 Therapeutics, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles
 - (c) evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: November 2, 2022 By: /s/ Jennifer K. Moses

Jennifer K. Moses Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of G1 Therapeutics, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ending September 30, 2022 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), the undersigned certifies, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of his knowledge:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company.

Date: November 2, 2022 By: /s/ John E. Bailey, Jr.

John E. Bailey, Jr.

President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

This certification accompanies the Form 10-Q to which it relates, is not deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of G1 Therapeutics, Inc. under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (whether made before or after the date of the Form 10-Q), irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of G1 Therapeutics, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ending September 30, 2022 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), the undersigned certifies, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of her knowledge:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company.

Date: November 2, 2022 By: /s/ Jennifer K. Moses

Jennifer K. Moses Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

This certification accompanies the Form 10-Q to which it relates, is not deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of G1 Therapeutics, Inc. under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (whether made before or after the date of the Form 10-Q), irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.